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Public Law 85-315
85th Congress, HLR. 6127
September 9, 1957
AN ACT

To provide meany of further securing and protecting the civil right
of persons within the jurisdiction of the United States.

Ba it enacted by the Senate and Housg of Representatives
of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

Paxt I-—EsTABLISHMENT oF THE COMMISEION ON
CrviL RioHTS

Sec. 101, (a) There is created in the executive branch of
the Government a Commission on Civil Rights (hereinafter
called the “Commission”).

(b} The Commission shall be composed of six member
who shall be appointed by the President by and with the
advice and consent of the Senate. Not more than three of
the members shall at any one time be of the same political

party.

{¢) The President shall designate one of the members of
the Commitsion as Chairrnan and one 23 Vice Chairman,
The Vice Chairman shal! act as Chairman in the ahsence or
disability of the Chairman, or in the event of a vacancy in
that office.

(d) Any vacancy in the Commission shall not affect its
powers and shall be filled in the same manner, and subject
to the ame limitation with respect to party affiliations as the
original appeintment was made.

() Four members of the Commission shall constitute a
quarum,

RULES OF PROCEDURE OF THE COMMISSION

Sec. 102 -(a) The Chairman or one designated by him to
Mot as Chmrman at a hearing of the Commission shall
Announce in an opening statement the subject of the hearing.

(m)
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(b} A copy of the Commission’s rules shall be made avail-
able t1 the witness before the Commission.

(c) Witnesses at the hearings may be accompanied by
their own counsel for the purpose of advising them concern-
ing their constitutional rights.

{d) The Chairman or Acting Chairman may punish
breaches of order and decorum and unprofessional ethies
on the part of counsel, by censure and exclusion from the
hearings.

(e) If the Commission determines that evidence or testi-
mony at any hearing may tend to defame, degrade, or
incriminate any person, it shall (1) receive such evidence or
testimony in executive session; (2) afford such person an
opportunity voluntarily to appear as a witness; and (3) re-
ceive and dispose of requests from such person to subpena
additional witnesses.

(f) Except as provided in sections 102 and 105(f) of
this Act, the Chairman shall receive and the Commission
shall dispose of requests to subpena additional witnesses.

(g} No evidence or testimony taken in executive session
may be released or used in public sessions without the con-
sent of the Commission. Whoever releases or uses in pub-
lic without the consent of the Commission evidence or
testimony taken in executive session shall be fined not more
than §1,000, or imprisoned for not more than one year,

{h) In the discretion of the Comumnission, witnesses may ;
subrnit brief and pertinent sworn statements in writing for
inclusion in the record. The Commission is the sole judge
of the pertinency of testimony and evidence adduced at its
hearings.

(i) Upon payment of the cost thereof, a witness may
abtain a transcript copy of his testimony given at a public
session or, if given at an executive session, when authorized
by the Comrmission.

(i) A witness attending any session of the Commission
shall receive $4 for each day’s attendance and for the time
necessarily occupied in going to and returning from the
same, and 8 cents per mile for going from and returning to
his place of residence. Witnesses who attend at points so
far removed from their respective residences as to prohibit
return thereto from day te day shall be entitled to an addi-
tional allowance of $12 per day for expenses of subsistence,
including the time necessarily occupied in going to and
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returning from the place of attendance. Mileage payments
shall be tendered to the witness upon service of a subpena
issued on behalf of the Commission or any subcommittee
thereof.

(k) The Commission shall not issue any subpena for the
attendance and testimony of witnesses or for the produc-
tion of written or other matter which would require the
presence of the party subpenaed at a hearing to be held
outside of the State, wherein the witness is found or resides
or transacts business.

COMPENSATION OF MEMEERS OF THE COMMISSION

Sec. 103. (a) Each member of the Commission who is
not otherwise in the service of the Government of the United
States shall receive the sum of $50 per day for each day spent
in the work of the Commission, shall be reimbursed for
actual and necessary travel expenses, and shall receive a per
dicm allowance of $12 in lieu of actual expenses for subsist-
ence when away {rom his usual place of residence, inclusive
of fees or tips to porters and stewards.

(b} Each member of the Commission who is otherwise
in the service of the Government of the United States shall
sexve without compensation in addition to that received for
such other service, but while engaged in the work of the
Commission shall be reimbursed for actual and necessary
travel expenses, and shall receive a per diem allowance of
$12 in lieu of actual expenses for subsistence when away from
his usual place of residence, inclusive of fees or tips to porters
and stewards,

DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION

Sec. 104, {a) The Commission shall—

(1) investigate allegations in writing under oath or
affirmation that certain citizens of the United States
are being deprived of their right to vote and have that
vote counted hy reason of their color, race, religion, or
n‘aﬁuna.l origin; which writing, under oath or affirma-
ton, shall set forth the facts upon which such belief or
beliefs are based ;

(2) study and collect information concerning legal
developments constituting a denial of equal protection
of the laws under the Constitution; and
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{e) Al Federal agencies shall cooperate fully with the
Commission to the end that it may effectively carry out its
functions and duties.

{f) The Commission, or on the authorization of the
Commission any subcommittee of two or more members, at
least obe of whom shall be of each major political party,
may, for the purpose of carrying out the provisions of this
Act, hold such hearings and act at such times and places
as the Commission or such authorized subcommittee may
deem advisable. Subpenas for the attendance and testi-
mony of witnesses or the production of written or other
matter may be isued in accordance with the rules of the
Commission as contained in section 102 {j) and (k) of this
Act, over the signature of the Chairman of the Commission
or of such subcommittee, and may be served by any person
designated by such Chairman.

() In case of contumacy or refusal to obey a subpena,
any district eourt of the United States or the United States
court of any Territory or posseasion, or the District Court
of the United States for the District of Columbia, within
the jurisdiction of which the inquiry is carried on or within
the jurisdiction of which said person guilty of contumacy or
refusal to obey is found or resides or transacts business, upon
application by the Attorney General of the United States
shall have jurisdiction to issue to such person an order re-
quiring such person to appear before the Commission or a
subcommittee thereof, there to produce evidence if so or-
fiﬂ'ed; or there to give testimony touching the matter under
mvestigation; and any failure to obey such order of the
court may be punished by said court as a contempt thereof,

AFPFROPRIATIONS

Szc. 108. There is hereby authorized to be appropriated,
out of any money in the Treasury not otherwise appropti-
“"ds_w much as may be necessary ta carry out the provisions
of this Act.

» » - » =

Hearingw, ste,

Bubpenas.



-

CONTENTS

Sewmiona:
First: December 8. Morning Session. .. .v.iiiiinnoaaaiiiiii e
Second: December 8. Alternoon Session. ... .ovon i iaiierreiiiinians
Third: December 9. Moming Session. . ....ooivivn i iiiiiiiirean
Fourth: January 9. Moraing Session. . ... .ooiuiviiiiiii e

Testimony of persons heard by Order of Appearance:

Testimony of:
William P, Michell, Tuskegee Institute, Macon County, Ala............
William Andrew Hunter, Tuskegee Institute, Macon County, Ala.........
Rev, Danicl Webster Wynn, Tuskegee Institute, Macon County, Ala......
Rev. XKenneth LeRoy Buford, Butler Chapel, A.M.E. Zion Church, Macon

COUNEY, AlA. o2 ierenerrrarannreannssscasnararnsarssessantonsanans

Fldeliz JoAnne Adams, Tuskegee, Macon Gounty, Ala.......... 6000600
Maric Williams, Tuskegee Institute, Macon County, Ala...........ouee. .
Roberta A. Lightfoot, Tuskegee Instituee, Macon County, Ala............
Herbert Fort, Shorter, Macoo County, Ala.....ccvcvvianananes 50000000
M. XK. Eaton Scott, Tuskegee Inmtinute, Mecon County, Ala. ..... LTl
Leida Ruth Williams Davison, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala.............
Bettie J. Mindingall, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala......cocoomnnnniisns
Bettye F. Henderson, Tuskegee Institute, Macon County, Ala.......c.ve-s
Hamea Guice, Milstead, Macon County, Ala. ... ..covveinrrrainennannies
Lavinia Philpot, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala.......... 5O000000 8BA0a00
Bettie B, Quinn, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala........cov0uen A0An0Coo
John W. Jacksom, Jr., Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala.......vveuinennaeas
Lepa H. Johnson, Tuskeger, Macon County, Ala, . . .vovvinarenninrenes
Jobn T. Thompson, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. .. c.ocvinnnvaiaiena,
Berlie Mae Melion, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. . .....ooovnevenenens 5
Estelle Johnson, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. ....oviuiiiiieennn- 5a0
Charles Edward Miller, Tuskegee Institute, Macon County, Ala._ .........
Dr. Eugene W. Adams, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. . ..v.nvveveenss
D, Robert L. Judkins, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. .......coovvvess 5
Dr, Demetrice Irving Lyles, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala..............
Doris Ezell Nearror, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. ..........ivienas,
Luther Watkiny Hemmons, Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala...............
George C. Busby, Sr., Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala. ......oouiiirenen
Hon. William Varner, Probate Judge, Macon County, Ala. ..............

Statcment of:
Grady Rogers, Mcmber, Board of Registrars, Macon County, Ala....... .

Testimony of:
Hon, Marshall Justin Williams, Probate Judge, Barbour County, Ala......
Hoo. William Dannelly, Probate Judge, Wilcox County, Ala........... .
Hoo. Harrell Hammonds, Probate Judge, Lowndes County, Ala........ e
Hon. Bernard A. Reynolds, Probate Judge, Dallas County, Ala. ..v.....-.
Colby C. Coleman, Member, Board of Registrars, Lowndes County, Ala. .
Dorothy Woodruff, Member, Board of Regisirars, Lownder County, Ala. .,

{IX}

152

170
177
182
188
193
199


https://Willia.au

Reporta to
Presldent and
Congreas.

Termination of
Commiasion.

T1 Btat 836,

Btaff director.

62 Biat, 897
et aeq.

Vi

{3) appraise the laws and policies of the Federal
Government with respect to equal protection of the
laws under the Constitution.

(b) The Commission shall submit interim reports to the
President and to the Congress at such times as either the
Commission or the President shall deem desirable, and
shall submit to the President and to the Congress a final
and comprehensive report of its activities, findings, and
recommendations not later than two years from the date of
the enactment of this Act.

(c) Sixty days after the submission of its final report and
recommendations the Commission shall cease to exist.

POWERS OF THE COMMISSION

Sec. 105. (a) There shall be a full-tme stafl director for
the Commission who shall be appointed by the President by
and with the advice and consent of the Senate and who
shall receive compensation at a rate, to be fixed by the Presi-
dent, not in excess of $22,500 a year. The President shall
consult with the Commission before submitting the nom-
ination of any person for appointment to the position of
staff director. Within the limitations of its appropriations,
the Commission may appoint such other personnel as it
deems advisable, in accordance with the civil service and
classification laws, and may procurc services as authorized
by section 15 of the Act of August 2, 1946 (60 Stat. 810; 5
U.S.C. 55a), but at rates for individuals not in excess of
$50 per diem.

(b) The Commission shall not accept or utilize services
of voluntary or uncompensated personnel, and the term
“whoever” as used in paragraph (g) of section 102 hereof
shall be construed to mean a person whose services are com-
pensated by the United States,

(¢} The Commission may constitute such advisory com-
mittees within States composed of citizens of that State and
may consult with governors, attorneys general, and other
representatives of State and local governments, and private
organizations, as it deems advisable.

(d) Members of the Commission, and members of ad-
visory committees constituted pursuant to subsection {¢) of
this section, shall be exempt from the operation of sections
281, 283, 284, 434, and 1914 of title 18 of the United States
Code, and section 190 of the Revised Statutes (5 U.S.C.99),
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COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

Moxpay Morning SEssion, Decemeer 8, 1958

The commission met in the hearing room of the U.S. Circuit Court of
Appeals, U.S. Post Office and Federal Building, Montgomery, Ala, at 9
a.m., Monday, December 8, 1958, Dr. John A. Hannah, chairman of the
conunission, presiding.

Present: John A. Hannah (chairman}, Robert G. Storey (vice chairman},
John S, Battle {commissioner), Doyle E. Carlton (commissioner), Rev.
Theodore M. Hesburgh (commissioner), J. Ernest Wilkins {commissioner).

Also present: Gordon M. Tiffany (staff director), Mrs. Carol R. Arth
{executive secretary), A. H. Rosenfeld (director, office of complaints, in-
formaton and survey), Charles Ed Clark (legal assistant}, Burton Steven-
son (legal assistant), Berl I. Bernhard (staff attorney}, Lysbeth A. Santon
(secretary), Thomas W. Young (consultant}, David F. Koonce (consult-
ant), Eugene R, Jackson, (legal assistant).

ProCEEDINOS

Chairman HanNan: This hearing will come to order, which is the hear-
ing conducted by the Commission on Civil Rights.

Perhaps if we would turn these around the audience could identify us
more easily.

On my extreme right is Commissioner Carlton, Doyle Carlton, from
Tampa, Fla., former Governor of Florida

Immediately on my right is Mr. J. Emest Wilkins of Chicago, former
Assistant Secretary of Labor.

On my immediate left is the vice chairman, Dean Robert Storey of
Dallas, Tex,

Next to him is John 8. Battle of Charlottesville, Va., formerly Governor
of Virginia.

On my extreme left is Father Theodore M. Hesburgh, the president
of the University of Notre Dame, South Bend.

I will now read an opening statement.

The Commission on Civil Rights was established under the Civil Rights
Act of 1957. Under the act, the commission is required to “investigate
allegations in writing under oath or affirmation that certain citizens of the

(3)
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United States are being deprived of their right 10 vote and have that vot
counted by reason of their color, race, religion, or national origin * ¥ +
In order to carry out that explicit duty, the cormmmission is authorized &
“hold such hearings * * * 2s the commission may deem advisable.”

The Civil Rights Act of 1957 is mandatory in providing that the com-
mission shall investigate voting complaints. Numerous complaints having
been received by the commission from certain parts of the State of Alabama,
a preliminary investigaton of thrse complaints was authorized and the
results of the investigation were brought to the attention of the commission
at its recent meeting.  After careful consideration of the imformation before
it, the commission unanimously agreed that a hearing should be scheduled
for the purpose of gathering all of the facts about the voting situation in
certain counties of Alabama. .

I would [ikc to emphasize that the Commission on Civil Rights is an
independent agency of the Government, in no manner connected, even
administratively, with the Department of Justice or with amy other entorce-
ment agency. The commission is a fact-finding body which has the
duty to determine what the facts are about voting in the United States
and to report those facts to the President and to the Congress on or
before September 9, 1959. Prosecutons, indictments—indeed, matters
of law enforcement in any form whatsoever—are beyond the power of this
commission.

The emphasis of the commission and its staff is on objectivity, and,
as the commission views it, objectively presupposes getting all of the facts.

The commission does not consider itself a protagonist for one view
or another and, in that connection, I would point out that of the six
members of the commission three are from the South and three are from
the North, Politically, the commission is composed of three Democrats,
two Republicans, and one independent.

The commission was established in the bope that, through a dispas-
sionate evaluation and appraisal of the facts, some sort of reason and light
could be brought to bear upon problems of national importance which
have up to now been frequently and passionately debated but seldom
soberly assessed.

The commission is keenly aware of the forward strides that have been
taken throughout the South in recent years in admitting Negroes to the
exercise of the voting franchise. Not tbo many years ago in many parts
of the South only white citizens were permitted to vote. I am told that
now almost a million and a quarter Negroes are registered to vote
throughout the South, and that indicates that progress is being made in
that direction.

This hearing it a serious attempt to determine what the facts are
about voting in Alabama. The location of this hearing was not selected
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because of any predisposition on the part of the commimion to single
out the State of Alabama for criticism or censure. It was selected becausc
the act under which we operate required that we investigate valid voting
complaints, and the largest number of complaints came from Alabama.
It is not unlikely that the information we derive from this hearing will
be useful in the event future hearings are conducted elsewhere.

Now, I am asking our vice chairman, who is a distinguished attorney,
former president of the American Bar Association, and the dean of the
Law School of Southern Methodist University in Dallas, Tex., to preside
at this hearing,

Three other members of this commission are distingnished attorneys—
Governor Battle, Governor Carlton, and Mr. Wilkins,

Father Hesburgh, the president of the Univerity of Notre Dame, and
1 have decided that, not being attorneys, we may participate in the
questioning of witnesses from time to time, but in general we will rely
upon the lawyer members of the commission to bring out the facts.

Vice Chairman Storey, in accordance with the unanimous desires of the
commission, will you please take over and conduct this hearing,

(Vice Chairman Storey assumed the chair at this point.)

Vice Chairman Storey. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Members of the commission, ladies and gentlemen: First, may I add a
word to the chairman’s statement to assure everyone that we are here on
a mission to ascertain facts about an issue that is vital to every American
Gitizen, We are here performing a duty that is—for at least some of us—
unusual, a duty delegated to us by the Congress and the President We
did not seek this responsibility, but when the President appointed us to
join in a nonpartisan mission to seek the facts of this complex human and
legal problem commonly known as civil rights we felt obligated to serve.

This is a difficult assignment, at least for me, because it is raising funda-
moental questions about the political processes of my own region. My fa-
ther was born in Alabama, reared here and educated before he emigrated
to Texas. I have close relatives and many good friends in this State. My
grandfathers were Confederate soldiers. So, there are many thoughts and
memories going through my mind as we meet in Montgomery, the cradle
of the Confederacy; but history moves on. We are one nation now. Hence,
this bispartisan commission, composed of two presidents of great universi-
Ues and four lawyers, has a solemn duty to perform. We are sworn to
uphold the Constitution of the United States.

Our sole purpose is to find the facts. We hope that a thorough under-
Manding and evaluation of the facts will contribute to sound and reasonable
recommendations.  As the President said when the commission was cre-
ated, these problems of civil rights can enly be solved “by understanding
and reason.” Similarly, the Democratic leader of the Senate, Senator
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Lyndon Johnson of my own State, commented that this commission “can
be a useful instrument. It can gather facts instead of charges; it can sift
out the truth from the fancies, and it can return the recommendations
which will be of assistance to reasonable men.”

It is in this spirit that we are here.

Each witniess subpenaed received a copy of our rules of procedure when
he was served with a subpena.

Fair, informal, and nontechnical procedure will be followed.

Constitutional rights of witnesses will be protected in these proceedings,
as provided by the statute, which reads:

Witneases at the hearings may be accompanicd by their own counsel for the pur-
pose of advising them concemning their constitutional rights,

a copy of which has been delivered to cach witness with his subpena.

This hearing or inquiry is not in any sense &n adversary proceeding.
The complaining parties who have submitted sworn statements will be
called first. Then we will ask the appropriate public officials to testify.
All testimony will be under oath. Any citizen who knows facts relevant
to the issues is welcome to submit a sworn statement, subject to our rules
of procedure,

A transcript of the testimony of all witnesses will be made and each
witness shall have the right to inspect the record of his testimony.

Let me conciude by restating the issue before us: Are certain citizens
of the United States being deprived of their right to vote and have that
vote counted by reason of their color, race, religion, or national origin?

Now far a few statements and a few references to procedure,

We intend to convene promptly at 3 o'clock in the morning, having a
brief break in the morning, and conclude the moming session about 12:30.
We will reconvene promptly at 2 o'clock in the afternoon and go until
ahout 4:30, depending upon the sitnation, and hope to have a short break
in the afternoon.

You have observed the “No smoking” signs. The judges of this court
specifically requested that we make the announcement, and I am sure all
of you will observe it.

You will notice that there are a good many representatives of the press,
the radio, TV, and other news media. These gentlemen will conduct
themselves in an orderly fashion, as they are. There will b= no interfer-
ence up here with the witness, and this will be, we hope, a quiet and dig-
nified procedure.,

There are certain excerpts from the rules which I think need emphasizing
and which you will be glad to recall.



=y

7

Paragraph 2, Subparagraph (c} provides:
Witnesses at the hearings may be accompanied by their own counsel for the purpose
b of advising them concerning their constitutional rights.

But that, as is common with an infprmal hearing or inquiry, does not
imply that the counsel may take part in the questioning or make speeches
or arguments to the commission. However, he may sit by the side of his
witness or client and advise him on his constitutional rights.

Here is another provision:

1f the commission delermines that evidence or testimony st any hearing may tend
to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, it thall (1) receive such evidence or
tcstimony in exccutive session; (2) afford such person an opporiupity voluntarily to
appear zs a witness; and (3) receive and dispose of requests from such perzon to
subpena additional witnesses,

While these rules have been served, I think it is appropriate to announce
them again,

For the purpose of the many representatives of the press and public media,
I will read this provision of the rules:

Subject to the physical limitations of the hearing room—
and we arc all conscious that it is small for this size audience

and consideration of the physical comfort of commission members, stail and witnesses,
equal and reasonable access for coverage of the hearings shall be provided to the
various means of communications, including newspapers, magazines, radio, newsreels,
and television. However, no witness shall be televised, fimed, or photographed
during the hearing il he objects on the ground of distraction, harassment, or physical
handicap.

Now, may I present certain other parties here whom you will want to
know:

We have the deputy clerk of the United States Court, Mr. Hughes, who
is over here;

The bailiff, Mr. Lassiter;

The court reporter, Mr. Barnes, who sits right in front.

1 would also like to present:

The staff director of our commission, a presidential appointes, Mr.
Gordon M. Tiffany.

Will you rise, Mr. Tiffany, for identification?

And then Mr. A. H. Rosenfeld, director of a division of our commission
having to do with surveys and inquiries, who has identified the witnesses
and will call them from time to time.

And then Mr. Burton Stevenson—

Will you rise, Mr. Stevenson?

Who has been designated as custodian of records, and his office will be
across the hall.

509524—356——2
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Now, may I ask Mr. Rosenfeld to call the roll of all witnesses who have

been subpenaed.

t

After they have answered, all will stand and the oath will be adminis-

tered collectively.
Mr. Rosenfeld, will you call the roll, please?

Mr. Rosenrern. Will the marshal call all witnesses whe may be stand-

ing in the hall?

Vice Chairman Storey. From a procedural standpoint, we will ask the
clerk at this time to swear the reporter, Mr. Barnes,

Mr. Hughes, will you administer the oath to Mr. Bames, the reporter?

The CLerx. Do you swear that you will faithfully perform the duties
of reporter to this commission, so help you God?

The ReportER. 1do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Proceed, Mr. Rosenfeld.

Mr. RosenrFeLn. Mr. William P. Mitchell.
Rise, please.

Mr. William A. Hunter,

Reverend Daniel W. Wynn,

Reverend K. L. Bulord.

Miss Fidelia JoAnne Adams.

Mrs. Marie Williams.

Mrs. Roberta A. Lightfoot.

Mr. Herbert Fort.

Vice Chairman Storey, Wait just a minute.
Is M. Lightfoot present?

All right.

Pardonme. 1didn’tseeyou.

Mr. RosenreELp, Mr, Herbert Fort.

Mis. K. Eaton Scott.

Mrs. Leida R. Davison.

Miss Bettie J. Mindingall.

Will you step in, please, so you may be sworn?

Mus. Bettye F. Henderson.,
Mr. Hosea Guice.

Mrs. Lavinia Philpot.
Mrs. Bettie B. Quinn.

Mr. John W. Jackson, Jr.
Mrs. Lena H. Johnson.
Mr. John T. Thompson.
Miss Berlie Mae Melton.
M. Estelle Johnson.

Mr. Charles E. Miller.
Mr. Dillard Debardeleben.




Mr. Luther Watkins Hemmons.

1s Mr. Hemmons present?

Mr. George C. Busby.

Dr. Eugene William Adams.

Dr. Robert Lavendar Judkins.

Dr. Demetrice I Lyles.

Mn. Lillian Wynn.

Miss Doris Nearror,

1 will now call the list of those officials who have been subpoenaed.

Hon William Varner, probate judge, Macon County, Ala.

I know the judge is present here.

Judge Vaznes, Here.

Mr. Rosexrern. Mr. Grady Rogers of the Macon County Board of
Registrars.

Is Mr. Rogers here?

A Prason raon THE AUDiENCE. He's here.

Mr. Rosenvern. Mr. E. P. Livingston of the Macon County Board of
Registran.

A Pesson oM THE AUpiENcE. He's here.

Mr. Rosanrzin. Hon George C. Wallace, circuit judge, custodian of
registration and voting records of Bullock County and Barbour County.

Is Judge Wallace present?

Mr. J. W. Spencer of the Barbour County Board of Registrars.

A Pensox raox THE Aumence. Heis here,

Mr. Roszxymin. Mr. W. A, Stokes, Sr, of the Barbour County Board
of Registrars,

A Pensoxw ruou e Aunience. Heis present.

Mr. Rosxxrzin, Hon. Marshall J. Williams, probate judge, Barbour
County, Ala, g

Judge Wrruaums. Here.

AMr. Rosgnrzio. Mr. M. T. Evans of the Bullock County Board of
Registrans.

A Pemsox yrom THe Aunience. He is present.

Mr. Roagxrerp. Hon. William Dannelly, probate judge, Wilcox County.

Judge Daxxrrey. Here.

Ar. Rosexrern. Hon. Harrell Hammonds, probate judge, Lowndes
County, Ala

Judge Hamxonns, Yes,sir.

Mr. Rosenrewn, Is he here?

Judge Hasmuonps, Yes, sir.

Mr. Rosexrzin, Mr. Colby C. Coleman of the Lowndes County Board
Board of Registrars.

Mr. Coreman. Here,
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Mr. RosenFeLD. Mrs. Dorothy Woodrufl of the Lowndes County Board
of Registrars.

Mrs. Wooprurr. Present,

Mr. RosenreLp. Mr. Clyde Day of the Lowndes County Board of
Registrars.

Mr. Dav. Here.

Mr. RosenreLp. Hon. Bernard A. Reynolds, probate judge, Dallas
County, Ala.

A PersoN FroM THE AupiENCE. He's here,

Mr. Rosenrern, M. Ruth Home of the Dallas County Board of
Registrars,

A PersoN FroM THE AUDIENCE. I have a medical certificate on behalf
of Mrs. Home.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you pass it up, please, sir?

The chairman and 1 have read over the doctor's certificate relating to
the witness, Mrs. Ruth W. Home, and there is a legal excuse and, therefore,
she will be excused because of illness,

Now, then, will all the witnesses whose names have been called stand
and raise your right hand and, as much as possible, will the others please
be seated, those who are not witnesses?

Al of the witnesses whose names have been called and who have answered
“Present” hold up your right hand and the deputy clerk, Mr. Hughes, will
administer the oath,

The Crerx., Do you and each of you solemnly swear that the evidence
you shall give in this matter now in hearing shall be the truth, the whole
truth and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

(Cries of “I do.”)

Vice Chairman Storey., Now, may I make this statement: As you ob-
serve, the courtroom is crowded. There is a room just across the hall,
opposite here, where the witnesses may go and use it.

With reference to the election judges and the public officials who have
been subpenaed, we would be happy to excuse you untl 2 o’clock, if you
so desire,

We do not want to hold you here an undue length of time and, hence,
as long as the witnesses are across the hall in the witness room or in hearing
distance of the marshal, you may move around; but we would rather you
would not be getting up and going out duning the actual interrogation of
the witness.

Are there any questions from any of you witnesses about physical
arrangements?

We want you to be just as comfortable as you can .

May I again call your attention

Stand up, Mr. Stevenson.
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‘To the fact that you public officials who have records, if you do not
want to carry them around with you, can turn them over to Mr. Stevenson.
He has a place to keep them across the hall. It is not the intention of this
commission 1o, nor will we, take any official’s records away from this hearing
to Washington or any other place. The only purpose of requesting the
records is we would like to have them 1o be used during the examination
of the witneuses,

Is there any other preliminary announcement?

The first witness will be William P. Mitchell,

TestroNy oF WiLtiam P. Mrrcuerr, TuskeGEE INSTITUTE,
Macon County, Ava,

Mr. Mitchell, will you please state your full name, age and residence?

Mr. Mrrenerr, My name is William P. Mitchell. I am 46 years of
age. 1 live in Tuskegee Institute, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storev. How long have you lived in Macon County?

Mr. MrrcuecL, I have lived in Macon County since 1931,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived in the State?

Mr. MrrcreLL, I have lived in the State for approximately 40 years,

Vice Chairman Storey. Almost as old as you are?

Mr. MrTcHELL. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a registered voter?

Mr. Mrrcrerw. I am.

Vice Chairman Storev. For how long have you been a registered
voter in Macon County?

Mr. Mrrceeer. I have been a registered voter in Macon County
since approximately 1946 or 7.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you have any difficulty in becoming a
registered voter?

Mr. Mrrenere. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Just briefly tell what it was.

Mr. MrrengLL, I made two attempts before the Macon County Board
of Registrars to become a qualified voter. Not hearing from one, I made
another. Finally, I made three. When it was pretty evident that I could
not l:eccivc my certificate of registration, I filed a court suit in the Federal
Dl!lt;:; Court for the Middle District of Alabama. This was, I believe,
in .

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you then obtain a registration certificate?

Mr. MrreneLL. No; I did not.

Vice Chairman Storey. What happened?

:\{r. MrrcueLL, This is exactly what happened: After 3 years of liti-
S3uon, even to the United States Supreme Court, the then member of
the board, stated, according to the newspaper, after 3 years——
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Vice Chairman Storey. Now, just a minute, Don’t state hearsay testi.
mony. If you know it of your own knowledge——

Mr. Mrrcuzre. Well, this was important:

Vice Chairman Storey. Just tell what you know.

Mr. MrrcHeLL. In view of the fact it was based upon that in the count
hearing.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Mr. Mitchell, we want to have a fair and
orderly hearing. The commission will determine whether it is important,
Just tell what you know, will you? .

Mr. MrreueLt. The member of the board of registrars said that sh
thought she remembered having registered me some years back. Therefore,
they simply gave me a letter stating that I had been registered and, hence,
the appellate court, at which level the case was pending, ruled that the
question as to the registration of William P, Mitchell was moot.

Vice Chairman Storev. All right. Have you since voted?

Mr. MrrcHeLL. 1 have.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where are you employed?

Mr. MrremzLL. I am employed at the U.S. Veterans Hospital, Tuskegee,
Ala. |

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you hold any other position of any civici
association or organization?

Mr. Mircuerr. Yes; T do. \

Vice Chairman Storey. What is it, please?

Mr. MircueLL I am the secretary of the Tuskegee Civic Association and
I am chairman of its board of franchise committee.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are these paid positions?

Mr, MrrcHELL, They are not paid pesitions.

Vice Chairman Storey, Let me ask you this personal question: Have
you gone to any college or university?

Mr. MrrcaeLL [ attended Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you receive any degrees?

Mr. Mrreuecr, I did not.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many years did you go to Tuskegee Inati-
tute?

Mr. Mrmeuere. Five years,

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, tell us, just briefly: What is the Tuskegee
Civic Association?

Mr. MrrcHELL. The overall ohjective of the Tuskegee Civie—First, the
Tuskegee Civic Association, in its present form, was esatblished in 1941.
The objectives of the association are:

Number 1: The studying and interpretation of local, civic, and political
problems;
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Number 2; The collection and dissemination of local and civic and
political data; and

Number 3: Courageous civic and political action.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, in your capacity as secretary of the Asso-
Gation, have you collected any voting data with reference to the Negroes
who have registered and attempted to register in your county?

Me. Mrreurrt. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you, yourself, from those records made a
tabulation?

Mr. Mmenere. Yes; @ have,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have that tabulation with you?

Mr. Mrenewr. 1do.

Vice Chairman Storey. If necessary, will you refer to it in connection
with the questions we are going to ask you? First, how far back do your
records go?

Mr. Mrrewere. My records go to 1951,

Vice Chairman Stomzy, Now, just recite, briefly, what your records
show with reference to the Negroes from your county who applied for cer-
tificates of registration and the number who have received those certificates.
Just do it by years, will you?

Mr. Mrmenrrr In 1951, 161 Negroes made applications to become reg-
ntered voters and 23 of those were registered, for a percent of 14. In 1952,
225 Negroes made applications and 52 of those received their certificates
of registration, for a percent of 23. In 1953, 182 Negroes made applications
but only 28 of those were registered, for a percent of 15, In 1954, 456
Negroes made applications but only 167 received certificates of registra-
tion, for a percent of 37. In 1955, 258 Negroes made applications but
only 119 were registered, for a percent of 46. In 1956, 23 Negroes made
application but only 8 received their certificates of registration, for a per-
cent of 35. In 1957, 78 Negroes made applications but anly 26 were reg-
ntered, for a percent of 33.  In 1938, so far, that is, through the 11th month
and [5th day of this year, 202 Negroes made application and 87 received
certificates of registration, for a 43 percent.

Total number of Negroes making application in the 8 years—1,585.
Thase receiving certificates were 510, for a percent of 32.

Vice Chau'm.a.n Stoaey. Do you know, of your own knowledge, what
;-I'B the requirements for a prospective voter in your county and in your

tate i:ot‘:‘ ?whethcr or not they apply to both the white and t.lhc Negro
S:::.o[Mncm Wc::;a the general requi.re.me.nt.-. for regist.r.ation in the
! year inAhbﬂmthc cmnmand t3you mun. be a remd.ent for 2 years in t.hf: State,
A s int}'; 3 months in the paru::\-llar precinct in which you

poution to say what requirements are made of the
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whites for the reason that the white and Negroes register in separate places
in the courthouse of Macon County. We are not in a position to make
a tabulation on them.

Vice Chairman Storey. May I ask you this: In Macon County how
many members of the election board or board of supervisors are there?

Mr. MrrocrELL. There are three members of the board of registrars. I
assume that is what you mean.

Vice Chairman Srorey. That is what I mean—board of registrars.

Mr. MrrcrELL. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storevy. What other qualifications are there for voters,
besides the registration certificate, in the State which are required of you
and others?

Mr. MrrcrEeLL, The board usually establishes other procedures and
policies as to what would be the procedure for registration, and it re-
quires—opresently the board requires—that the Negro applicants write sec~
tions of the Constitution,

Vice Chairman Srtorey. First, before we get into that, is a poll tax
required?

Mr. MmrcreLL. The poll tax is not 2 requirement for registration.

Vice Chairman Storey. But as a prerequisite of voting it is, is it not?

Mr, MiTcreLL. It is, provided you are not 45 years of age as of October
1st in the year in which you want to vote.

Vice Chairman Storey. Just for the purpose of the record, so we won'’t
have to repeat it, how much is the poll tax? ’

Mr. MrrcEELL, At the most it is $3. Then you pay $1.50 a year until
you are 45.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then registration is a prerequisite for voting, l

Mr. MmreneLL, Ttis,

Viee Chairman Srorey. How long do you have to pay poll tax before
you are eligible to vote?

Mr. MmroeELL. You don’t have to pay poll tax before you are eligible
to vote. The poll tax comes only as a deterrent to your voting once you
are registered.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, when you go to vote, though,
you have to have your poll tax receipt, don’t you?

Mr. MrrcuEeLL. If you are not otherwise exempt, you must. You must
have paid your poll tax.

Vice Chairman Storey. What I am trying to get at, to have it clear
so we won't have to ask the other witnesses: When you go to vote, you
have to exhibit your registration certificate and your poll tax receipt?

Mr. Mrrcrerr, That may or may not be true. It depends upon how
long you have been registered. For instance, I wouldn’t have to do that
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becaute my name 18 listed in a paper and the tellers and the persons at the
polls look at that paper and see if your name is listed.

Viee Chairman Storev. What I am getting at: In order to be cligible
for registration, it there a requirement of payment of poll tax for any par-
ticular number of years?

Mr. Mrrcuerr. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Srorey. All right.

Mr, MrrcreLL. There is not.

Viee Chairman StTorevy. We just want to get that. Now then, are you
familiar with the place of registration at your county seat?

Mr. MrrcreeLL. Yes;Tam.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where is it?

Mr. MrrcueLL, It's located on the second floor of the Macon County
Courthouse.

Vice Chairman Storey. At what place? The city?

Mr. Mrrcrert. The city of Tuskegee,

' Viee Chairman Storev. All right. We are trying to get this for the
J Tecord, you see. Now, you said the white people go to one place and the
i colored to another. Do you know where the white people are registered?

Mr. MrroreLL. Yes; Ido.

Vice Cbairman Storey. Where is that?

Mr. Mrreeecl. They are registered in the grand jury room on the same
floor, but on another side of the courthouse, on the second floor of the
courthouse.

Vice Chaiman Srorey. All right, Where are the colored people
registered?

Mr. Mrreaerr, They are registered in a much smaller room on the
southwest wing of the courthouse.

Vice Chairman Storev. How often do the registrars meet? Do they
have stated meetings?

Mr. MrroneLL. Yes; by law they do have stated meetings. Every even
year the board of registrars is required to meet for 10 days in January and in
each year it's required to meet 5 days in July and, in addition, it is required
10 meet every first and third Monday, provided, however, that the first and
third Monday doesn’t fall within 10 days of an election. Every odd year
‘}-le board will meet for, say, other purposes, such as going into the pre-
cnct. Tt goes into the precinct, I believe, from September the 1st through
December the 1st.

Vice Chairman Srorey. That is to accommodate the people in the
Particular Jocality?

Mr. MrroneLL. That s correct.  For 30 days it is in the precinct.
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Vice Chairman Storev. Now, let’s go over the procedure that you or
any colored voter or any white voter, so far as you know, goes through
when he attempts to register. First, does he fill out any type of form?

Let’s take it step by step.

Mr, MrrcuEeLe, The first thing that is required of a Negro would-be
registrant iy that he is given a small book in which is contained the United
States Constitution,

Vice Chairman Storey. Is that the first thing given to him?

Mr, MrrcueLL, That is the first thing given to him.

Vice Chairman Storey. When he goes in to register?

Mr, MrrcueLr, That is correct.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What is next?

Mr, Mrrcrere. He is given a pencil and paper——

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Mr. MircueLt. On which he is to copy certain sections of the Con.
stitution.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What is next?

Mr. MrrcHELL. After he will have completed that, he is given an appli-
cation for registration, questionnaire and eath.

Vice Chairman Storey. I have a purported copy of that application,
and I will hand it to you and ask you if this is a copy of the application
to which you refer,

Mr. MrrcrEeLL. That is.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you hand it to the reporter so he may mark
it for identification and inclusion in the record.

{The application form referred to was marked for identification as
exhibit 1.)
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10. Have you ever heen legally declared ingane: (a) ¥ m, ghve detally

ol

11. Give a brief sistement of the exiont of your sdocation and boxiness exp

11 Have you ever heen charged with or convicied of 2 felony o crice or offenms involving moml] tarpitode: . . {a) H m,
give the fucts:

1A, Hyve you over served in the Armad Forces of the United States Government: (a) If po, state when and lor spproxi-

mately how long:
14 Have you aver besn axpelled or dishonorably dlscherged from sop school or college or from any brunch of the Armed Porces
{a) I o, ot the facts:

of Ihe Unlted Btales, ar of any other country:

14 Wil you support mmd defend the Constitution of the United States und the Constitution of the State of Alabama:

18 Are you now or have you ever been affillated with any group or crgankmtion which sdvocated the overthrow of the United

Statex Qovernment or the government of any Bt of ibe Unlied States by unlewful means: {a) If o0, wtats the farchs:

17, Wil you besr arms for your country when called upon by H 1o do sz {a)  you snurwer no, give ressona: .

1% Do you believe in tree elections and rule by the majority:

18. WID you ghee nid and eymiort to the enemles of Lhe Unlted Stelet Government ar the government of the State of Alsbarma:

20, Nome some of the dutia and obligations of citiretship:

{2} Do you regurd those dulles and obligations as having priority ever the dutles and chligalions you owe to aay olher seculsr

organination when they are tn conflict:

}
31. Give lbe names and post office addresses of two persons who heve present knowledge of your present bona fde residence at '

lhenhuull-uqh:r you:
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CATH

STATE OF ALABAMA . . .. - COUNTY
Befory ma, a registrar in and for safd county and state, personally appearsd

., an npplicant for registration as

an eleclor. who being me ﬁnrl duly sworn depos=s and says: I da solemnly smerur (M utﬁ.rm that the !mxo lniwm
io the interroguiories a: tue and éorrect to the best of my knowledge, (nformstion mnd bell ) do further

for alflem) that | owill support nd dﬂemx ma Constitution of the United States pad the Canrﬁmuan of the Sulq of Ahbunn
that [ do not believe in nor um I affillated wi mhavelbeenlnthepanﬂmnm!vlmm{, p:_;'“fan-y sdvacaled
of sdvocutes the overthrow of the govermment of the United States of of the State of Alahama by unls meany,

Sworn w and ubsribed before me [n the presonce of the Board of Reglstrary this the . day of I )

Member of the Board of Reghytrars for _ . County

SUPPLEMENTAL APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION, AND QATH
STATE OF ALABAMA .. .. .. e . . COUNTY
Before the Board of Regastrary in snd for smid State and County, permnally sppesred

- Ty o [ T8 for reglstration whao being by ma,

a member of xaid Board, first duly swurn &3 follow: "1 do mlemnly

tany b o may oath}

rear (or alfirm) that in the matter of the applioation of
Lo regustration ag an elector, T wrill rpesk the truth, the whole truth, and nothing bt the truth, so help me God™ testifla as

My name 1o and T bave heretofore execuled the "Applleation for
Reguirstion, Questionnaire and Dath™ submitied fo me by the above-named Board of Registrars,

In additlon to the informauon glven on soud “Application for Registration, Questionnaire and Qath,” T depose and stais as

Palowy:

1. T way previoualy regustered in the Iollowing State and County ln the years ed

Fﬂwmtumhwummuwmmt‘.hmm»mu

L I bave pever been convicted of any offense disgualifying me from reglatering.
erd should tall appls ©s m. o =4 Tl 11, & 1L, e of AL 1 I applicant cxamst mANe
-_!ﬁhukmmnmmmmmmmmmmuunmbmm:

——

1. My present place of employment 1.
& [ know of pothing that would disqualify me from belng registered at this e,

BREMARES
-_'—_——-—__
) ¢ . Diagne af Applicam L}
!_“Mﬂhcﬂhedbebnmﬂlblheh.,.,daya! i L 19

Thlpenier of County Bamrd & Raghaarvl
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ACTION OF THE BOARD

ETATE OF ALABAMA COUNTY

Batury Cor Benrd f Bewirtrard [0 soalon b and for sakd Fate and County p Iy appadred

Hame of Agplcant)
mmumw&-mnm-mrmmmmnmu Tha Bewryd having larther exomingd pbd cpplicant under cath, Wmach

tng bim jat, C= oll‘ 0], . ‘mwmymmmmwmmm
nmm“o‘mmﬁ ph A et Ragis and Oath p ] b By Pgla
el Bt waw dmly reginred o it B . day wf n I dnrt (or wand) b sakd
coamiy.

]

{Signed)

(Signed) e e —

{8igned) . Mz

Mhoka: mmﬂm&mmlanwnnmuunthWsMI A majaHty of T Bobid bl etofur. A major(ty
mEarl b prreral.  The prier exichod e Geley Taah [ i Wty o8 ebch GEpllmaiion. Mol unill ihis b dofe may & cxrOSonie by
wnend Uy appheand )

EXAMINATION OF SUPPORTING WITHESS

STATE OF ALABAMA COUNTY

Belore he County Board of Reglrirurs 1n and for sald State and County personally appeared

who being first duly sworn us lollows: “1 slemnaly rear
Wy of Witoem)

tof alflrm) Lhat io the matter of tha application of ‘ for registrailon
a2 an glecior, I will speak the truth, the whale fruth, and pothing but the truth, o halp me God,” testifies as follows:

My naroe n. ey MY upathon is | 4 Ada x

s My place of busines or employtent b at

Tha name of oy empleyer b . lama duly registered, qualified alector bn____
precingt (or ward) o County in the State of Alabama, I have Imown the epplicani
for_ yéary (or monthe). He I & booa fids recident at|

FGhva Applicwt M fumme)

and o my imowledge bas rended thereat for tha past e _years {or]

monthy). I knew of no resson why he u disqualliled fror, registering under tht Constitutlon snd laws of Alsbams enacted in
pursuance Lvereaf,

Bpace fof further remariy

{Bigned) t
Sworn o and subserited before me Ln the presence of the Board of Reglotrars thia the .. dayof
|| I -

(Siyoed)

(Member of fhe Board)

Notr: This oplcation blahk, whan duly exsculndl on Use A0 Rvparalon of Gu “Hra™ of parsana registersd, must ba deliversd Y7 e
Board of Repieirers to e Protas Judps of tha County, whosr duty il b w0 sadaly preserve it and all prrompenying pagere. ey Tite 4, Sectien 1o,
Ootha of ALaberss, L
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B Vice Chairman Storey, Now, that is required to be filled out?
Mr, MrrcreLL. That is right.
Vice Chairman Storey. By the applicant?
Mr. MrrcueLL. That is true.

i Vice Chairman Storey, What is done next?
| Mr. MrrcuerL. After he fills

that out, he is given an envelope that
| he addresses to himself. . ‘ :

\. Vice Chairman Storev. You mean he writes on a blank envelope the
| address to himself? '

. Mr. MrrcreLL. To himself; that's correct.
| Vice Chairman Storey. What is that for?

| Mr. MrrcueLL. That is for the purpose of mailing you a certificate if
you pass.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What is next done?

Mr. MrrcueLL. The registrants then are told that “You’ll hear later.
1. You'll hear from us Jater, maybe a week or 2 weeks or longer,” but that’s all.
\| Vice Chairman Storey. Describe the process of interview and filling out
_papers in the room wheré you went to register and as you observed it from

e to time. Is everybody who goes on that day admitted one time or
ihot? Just describe actually what is done.

' Mr. MrrcueLL. The room in which Negroes are registered is a small
‘room. You go— ‘

| Vice Chairman Storey. You talk about small.

" Mr. MrrcHELL. Well—— ‘
!

t

Vice Chairman Storev. Just, for the record, tell about how big it is,
will you, please?

‘ Mr. MrrcueLt, The room is approximately 10 by 14.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Mr. MrreueLr. It could approximately accommodate 8 or 10 people.
;}mvcver, the board does not allow but two Negroes in the room at one

Vice Chairman Storev. All right. Go ahead.

Mr. MrreueLL. That means, then, that there are always long lines of

waiting to get in because it requires from 1 hour to 3 hours to

 out the questionnaire, plus have administered to them the oath, plus
tng the sections of the Constitution.

'Vice Chairman Storey. ‘How long did you say it took for a Negro, as
©u have observed it, to finish the process of filing his papers, from the
tme he arrives until he leaves—the average time?

' Mr. MitcreLL. The average time is an hour and 25 or 50 minutes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do some of them take longer or not?
Mr. MitcHELL. That is correct.
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Vice Chairman STorREY. Some probably take less?
Mr. MrrcHELL. Some take less, depending on how fast they can write,
Vice Chairman Storey. Yes.

Now, is there any other requirement, such as somebody being required
to vouch for the applicant?

Mr. MrrcHELL. Yes; there is.

Vice Chairman Storevy. Tell what that is.

Mr. MrrcHELL. The board requires that the prospective registrant
have someone who is already registered or who is a qualified voter to appear
after they have appeared and fill out a part of the form that you passed to
me just now.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, somebody who knows the appli-
cant must fill out a form and, in effect, vouch

Mr. MrrcHELL. Vouch,

Vice Chairman Storey. For and recommend the registrant as being a
qualified voter?

Mr. Mrrcuerr, That’s correct, sir. : |
Vice Chairman Storey. Now, have you described the entire procedun:,
as you recall? - ;

Mr. MrrcueLL, Yes; I believe that is the entire procedure, beyond the
fact that there is no deﬁmte time as to when the person who fills out theJ
form will receive their certificate or if they receive their certificate. ‘

Vice Chairman Storey. We will take up that question by individual
applicants. I believe you said that you had applied twice before the litiga-
tion in suit?

Mr. MrrcHELL. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are there any questions by members of the
commission?

Commissioner BATTLE. May I ask one question?

Vice Chairman Storey. Governor Battle,

Commissioner BATTLE. I understood you to say, in addition to meeting
in this small room in the courthouse, that the registration board also met
in the precinct. Is that correct?

Mr. MrrcaELL. That’s correct.

Commissioner BATTLE. What is the situation when they meet in the
precinct?

Mr. MrrcaELL. They meet in the precinct, and usually in some store orf
some other quasi-public building.

Commissioner BATTLE. And for what length of time do they sit?

Mr. MrrcaeLL. They might sit a half a day one day, and then they'l
move on to the next place.

Commissioner BATTLE. Is there any specified length of time in the law
as to how long they should sit in the precinct?
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Mr. Mrrcuerr. They’re supposed to sit for 30 days.

Commissioner BATTLE. And they might sit for half a day during that
period?

Mr. MrrcHeLL. When I say 30 days, I mean they’re supposed to cover
the entire precincts within 30 days.

Commissioner BATTLE. But they do appear in the precincts?

Mr, MrrcreLL. They do.

Commissioner BATTLE. And receive applicants for registration?

Mr. MrrcHeLL. Yes; I assume that they do. As far as I know, no Negro
has applied in the precinct for registration.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

If not

Commissioner WiLkiNs, May I ask——

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, pardon me.

Commissioner WiLkins. Mr. Mitchell, what is the Negro population of
Macon County?

Mr. MrrcueLL. The Negro population of Macon County is 27,000 plus.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. How many of them are of voting age, if you
know, if your records show how many of them are of voting age?

Mr. MrrcHeLr. Over 14,000, ,

Commissioner WiLKINS. And of the 14,000 your affidavit indicates
there are 1,071 registered Negro voters?

Mr. MrrcueLL, That was true as of the affidavit.

Commissioner WiLkmvs. I see.

Mr. MrreneLr, That is to be revised.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. What is the figure now?

Mr. Mrrenerl, The total number of Negroes registered in Macon
County is 1,110. -

Commissioner WiLkivs. One thousand one hundred and ten. Do you
know the white population of Macon County?

Mr. MrrereLL, Yes; Ido.

Commissioner WrLkivs. What is the white population of Macon
COunty?

Mr. MrrcrerL. The white population of Macon County is 3,177,

Commissioner WiLxins. Three thousand one hundred and seventy-
¥ven. Do you know what percentage of that white population is of

* voling age?

Mr. Mircuerr. T didn’t work out the percentage, but there are 3,016
of them on the voter registration list,

-CDmmissioner WiLkiNs. Let me get these figures correct. The popu-
lation is three thousand

Mr. MrrcreLL, Three thousand one hundred and seventy-seven.

Commissioner WiLxins. And the registered voters are how many?
509324-—59—3
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Mr. MarcueLL. There are 3,016 on the voter list,

Commissioner WiLkins. I want to be sure about that, Mr. Mitchell
So you mean there are 3,081 white citizens over 21 in Macon County?

Mr. MrrcueLL. No; I didn’t say that.

Commissioner WiLkins. Let’s get it clear for the record.

Mr. MrrcxeLL, All right. the 1950 census shows—— !

Commissioner WiLKINS. Yes, ‘

Mr. MrrcHeLL, Three thousand one hundred and seventy-seven white!
people in Macon County. ‘

Commissioner WILxiNs. Three thousand

Mr. MircHELL. One hundred and seventy-seven.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. Yes. Does that include both adults - and
children?

Mr. MitcueELL, Well, [ assume it does.

Commissioner WiLkiNS. And what do the records show, if you know-—
don’t know—as to how many of those are registered voters or on the votin%
register?

Mr. MrrcHeLL. 1 have the voter list before me in the bag. Three thou
sand sixteen.

Commissioner WiLkins. Well, I would like for the record, Mr. Mitchell
to show what the population is and what the voting registration is of tha
white citizens of that county, if you know.

Mr. MrrcHELL. Yes.

Commissioner WiLkINS. You have it in your records?

Mr, MircuELL, Yes.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. I would like to know what that is.

Mr. MrrcueLL. This is the official voters’ list of Macon County, and t.he1
voter list, according to count, shows 3,016 white persons listed.

Commissioner WiLkins, That’s voters?

Mr. MitcHELL. Asvoters.

Commissioner WiLkins. What year is that?

Mr. MrrcueLL. This is the last one, 1958.

It comes out every 2 years.

Commissioner WiLkins. That is 19587

Mr. MrrcHELL. Yes.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Do you know, Mr. Mitchell, or do you have
any records to indicate what the white population was in 19587

Mr. MrrcueLL. No; 1 donot.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Now, you are familiar, as you testified, wit}w
the matter of registration. Are there any of these days set aside for regis-
tration, in either the even years or the odd-numbered years, where the
registration places were closed?

o
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Mr. MrrcHELL. That is true.

Commissioner WiLkINS. How many Negroes in the course of an 8-hour
day would be able to register where they only admit two into the room at
cne time and it takes approximately an hour and 25 to an hour and 50
minutes to register?

Mr. MrrcueLr. Well, it depends, naturally, upon how fast a person can
write, but under the present board the largest number we have been able
toget in——

Commissioner WiLkINS, In one day?

Mr. MrrcueLL. In one day.

Commissioner WiLxINs. Now, let me ask you another question.

You said the people who go to vote sign an envelope to have their cer-
tificate mailed to them?

Mr. Micuerr. That’s correct.

Commissioner WiLkiNS. Do you have any records as to how many times
those envelopes are not returned to them?

Mr. MrrcaeLL. Well, to simply say—Incidentally, with your permission,
Mr. Chairman, and Mr. Wilkins, I would like to make this general 8-year
summary a part of your records, if you don’t mind—it is more detailed than
I have been able to give—unless you just want me to thumb through here
and get it out,

Vice Chairman Storey. Pardon me, Is that what that is? It is a
summary?

Mr. MrrcueLL. Summary.

Vice Chairman Storev. Year by year?

Mr. MrrcueLL. Year by year for each year.

Viee Chairman Storey. And you made it yourself?

Mr. MrrcueLr. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. Is it true and correct?

Mr. MrrcneLL. Itis, sir.

_ Vice Chairman Storey. Then we would like to have it identified and put
nto the record, together with the list of voter registration that you had
there for 1958, Can you leave it?

. Mr. Mrrcrerr. I would rather not, sir. One of the men of the civil
nghts’ office, I think, has a copy of that,

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, if he has a copy—-

Mr. Mrrouerr, He can use that. That is the only copy we have,

(The 8-year summary referred to, being a seven-page mimeographed
+ document entitled “Eight-Year Summary of Registration Efforts of Ne-
Eroes in Macon County—Reaction of the Macon County Board of Regis-
trars,” was marked for identification as exhibit 2.)
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EIGHT-YEAR SUMMARY OF REGISTRATION EFFORTS OF NEOROES IN MACON COUNTY:
BEACTIONS OF THE MACON GCOUNTY BOARDS OF REGISTRARS

The Macon County Board of Registrars has historically endeavored to deprive
Negroes of the right to vote by employing different kinds of delaying and evasive
techniques in order to slow down the process of application for registration, which
is an indispensable step to becoming a registered voter. Throughout the years also,
when pressures on the part of Negroes have reduced the effectiveness of these tactics,
invariably all or most of the members of the board of registrars would resign, render-
ing the board nonfunctional and ineffective,

In other words, the increasing demands on the part of Negroes to exercise their,
constitutional guarantees as American citizens have been met with accelerated de-
termination to deny Negroes directly or indirectly of the opportunity to vote. Thiy
tendency became significantly marked in the forties.

The significance of the above becomes more apparent when it is realized that ac-
cording to the 1950 census report 27,384 of a total population of 30,561 in Macon
County are Negroes. Of this number only 1,110 Negroes are registered voters. Of
the approximately 3,177 white residents of the community, the current Macon
County voter list shows that 3,016 are registered white voters. When white residents)
under voting ages are accounted for, this suggests tbat considerably more than 95
percent of the white population of Macon County who are cligible to register and
vote bave registered and are eligible to vote.

The paucity of numbers of Negroes who have been made eligible to vote bes
comes even more meaningful when it is noted that among the counties of Alabama
Macon County ranks first in the proportion of Negroes 25 years or over with a
least a high school education. In this county, 19 percent of all Negroes 25
old or older have a high school education. This compares favorably with whites in
the South and in Macon County. Additionally, Macon County ranks first in per-
centage of Negroes in the State of Alabama who possess college degrees,

An approximate chronological analysis of the stumbling hlock in the way of vote
registration on the part of Negroes, suggest certain important factors which shoul
be taken into consideration. The first obstacle which had to be overcome was th
requirement by the board of ‘registrars that only white electors could vouch for
Negro making application, Numerous court cases have been brought against th
Macon County Board of Registrars in order to compel them to rcgister all qualified
citizens who apply.

On August 25, 1945, a class action court suit was filed against the Macon County
Board in the U.S. Federal Court for the Middle District of Alabama. At the samg
tirne, 25 cases were filed in the local State circuit court. On November 6, 1933
five Macon County Negroes filed a class action court suit in the U.S, Federal Courd
for the Middle District of Alabama.

Macon County bas been without a publicly functioning board of registrars o
numerous occasions. All members of the Macon County Board of Registrars resign
in 1946, following a civil court suit against them. It was revealed in a news releas
appearing in the Montgomery Advertiser, April 14, 1948, that the Macon Count
Board of Registrars was reconstituted during the month of January 1948 for the firs
time since 1946 (18 months). Apparently, no public notice was made of the setu
of this board. Hence, no Negroes knew that it existed until after its chairman, Mn
5. Charles Parker of Tuskegee, Ala., resigned to attend school. Mrs. S. Charle
Parker is quoted as having said “He only accepted (the appointment) to let somq
service men register.”
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On April 19, 1948, scores of Negroes appeared at the Macon County Court-
house to make applications for certificates of registration., Many of them inquired
of the courthouse officials a3 to the identity of the personnel and the lacation of the
board of registrars. Neither of these officials, according to those who sought regis-
tration, would reveal the registration place to tbe board. It was only after a very

, fair complexioned Negro (who could easily be mistaken for a member of the white
' race) inquired of a white person in the courthouse as to the whereabouts of the
board, that its location was ascertained. On this date, 18 Negroes appeared and
were permitted to make applications. After the board’s location was determined
by Negroes, the board did not function again publicly until January 17, 1949 (8
. months later),

From July 1948, to January 1949 (6 months) we were without a publicly function-
ing board, During this and other periods that Macon County was without a board,
many petitions were filed; many conferences were held, and a voluminous amount
of correspondence was written to the State board of appointments urging it to appoint

| 8 board of registrars.

‘ Approximately 18 months immediately preceding January 1948, there was no

iépublicly functioning board, The Macon County Board of Registrars became inoper-

i_ \ative on January 16, 1956, and did not function again publicly until June 3, 1957

1 {16 months later}, During this period (January 16, 1957 until June 3, 1958) while
were trying to get a functioning board of registrars for Macon County, an assist-

t attorney general of Alabama, and now attorney general-elect, stated before a

| fongressional hearing, according to a news story appearing in the Birmingham Post-

. Herald February 8, 1957, when asked concerning the lack of a board of registrars
for Macon County, that “vacancies did exist but only for a short time and registra-
tion now is taking place.” All total, Macon County has been without a publicly
functioning board of registrars for 3 years and 4 months during the past 12 years.
. The following is a resume of the number of applications taken and certificates
bsued to Negroes during the past 8 years:

Year Applications | Certificates Percent

| taken issued

—-——
0 ) 161 23 14
52, . e 225 52 23
953, 182 28 15
11954
Bt 456 167 37
_1:25 ................................. 258 119 46
L 23 8 35
dvszo oo 78 26 33
l‘958- ................................ 202 187 43
a Total ..., 1, 585 510 32
‘-——"“'-"——-—-.___

! Thraugh November 15.

] While over the past 8 years 1,585 applications for registration were made by
; "'5."0‘-‘5, and only 510 certificates of registration were issued to them, this does not
“€31n to tell the whole story.

Hundreds of N egroes have appeared before the Macon County Boards of Registrars
or the purpose of making applications for registration, but were not permitted to do
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so because of the board's policy of registering Negroes in a very small room, plus the
fact that the board permits only two Negroes to make application simultanzously,
In addition, many more would have appeared to make application if they had been
reasonably sure that they could get into the registration room. This, of necessity,
reduced greatly the number of Negroes who could conceivably have made applications
in a given day. -

From January I, 1951, through November 15, {958, the board has received an
average of 198 Negro applications per year, It has issued an average of 64 certificates
of registration per year.

The Alabama Bureau of Vital Statistics reports that 1,020 Negroes are born i
Macon County each year and only 297 die, giving a sustained increase of 723. At the
present rate of issuing certificates to Negroes, it would require 203 years to register|
the approximately 13,000 unregistered Negroes in Macon County that are now 2]
years of age and older. This analysis does not take into account that the Negro,
population is increasing each year.,

Assuming that the in and out migration of Negroes of Macon County cance! out
themselves, and assuming that this same birth/death ratio has always obtained,
based on this ratio and other factors alluded to above, 5,784 Negroes reached votin
age during these 8 years. The board only registered 510 of this numbers, leaving
deficit of 5,274 unregistered Negroes.

While the rejection of 1,075 applications of Negroes by the Macon County Boa
of Registrars during the past 8 years is extremely high, the basis of our complain
stems from the following tactics employed by the board which, we believe, are de
signed to keep Negro registration to a minimum:

1. The board"s refusal to register Negroes in larger quarters.

2. Tts failure to use the room which is assigned for the registration of Negroes t
its fullest extent.

3. The board’s requirement that only two Negroes can make applications simul
taneously,

4. Tts policy of registering whites and Negroes in separate rooms and in separa
parts of the Macon County Courthouse,

5. Tts policy for permitting a Negro to vouch for only two applicants per year.

6. Its requirements that Negroes who make application must read and copy lon
articles of the U.S. Constitution.

7. Tts failure to take applications from Negroes on several regular registration days.

8. Its failure to issue certificates of registration to Negroes immediately upon prope
completion of the application form (for instance, until October 20, 1958, the boa
had not issued a certificate to Negroes since July 22, 1958—90 days).

In an effort to seek relief from what we believed to be denials of voting righ
for Negroes, we appealed to the civil rights section of the U.S. Departmment o
Justice on April 6, 1953,

On July 30, 1957, two members of the voter franchise committee of the Tusk
gee Civic Association appeared before 12 U.S. Senators in Washington, D.C., t
relate to them the efforts made by Negroes in this county to become enfranchised.

On April 18, 1958, 20 Negroes filed affidavits with the Assistant Attorne
Generat of the Civil Rights Division complaining of voter registration difficulti
in Macon County.

While the present board was appointed on March 6, 1957, it did not functio
publicly until June 3, 1957. It gave as its reasons for the 90-day delay accord
ing to news stories: “No equipment.” And on April 20, 1957, a spokesman f
the board was quoted as saying, “The office equipment has been shipped but
hasn’t arrived yet.” Since it has begun operations, 374 Negroes have appeare




29

ce of registration for the purpose of making applications for certificates.

la )
at "hcvg_ only 316 applications were made by Negroes during the period from June
H"‘:;s,? " through December 1, 1958. Of the number making applications (and

3
many

of 3 5_5 percent. . . i N
This board continues to employ the delaying metbods alluded to in a previous

aragraph- In addition, the present board failed to function publicly and take
P Jications from Negroes on September 2, 1957, January 6 and 21, 1938, July
app1953: October 20, 1958, and December 1, 1938.

% In an obvious effort to reduce the significance of Negro voting in city elections,

r senator wai instrumental in having enmacted into law Senate bill No. 291 that
o arranged the city boundaries from a rectangle to a 32-sided figure. This re-
rerangcment excluded all but approximately 10 of 420 Negroes who formerly
aIth in city elections, No whites were excluded in this rearrangement. As a
;:rmu means to negate the effect of Negro voting, the Macon County senator
-n the Alabama Legiglature was instrumental in having a bill passed in the 1957
;csisla.ture that would alter or abolish Macon County. This act proposes to ap-
ortion Macon to several of its abutting counties “where Negro voting is not
yet 2 major problem.” The act was ratified by the electorate of Alabama on
pecember 17, 1957, In commenting on this legislation, Macon County’s senator
said, “no court could tamper with such a cbange in Alabama's county boundaries."”

Even in our efforts to observe the work and behavior of the Macon County
Board of Registrars we have met with difficulties, On July 5, 1957, the board
summoned the sheriff to remove from the vicinity of the place of registration a
person who was presumed to be present to record the number of persons making
application for registration, The board further threatened to cease work until
after the person had Jeft,

On Scptember 1, 1958, the Macon County Board of Registrars, through one
of its members, questioned stll anotber Negro who was thought to be present at
the courthouse to make record of the registration processes. This member alleg-
edly stated to the Negro that unless she had business with the board “you have no
reason to come back until January 1959.”

Dec. 7, 1958.

Submitted,
_ =¥ WiLriam P. MiTcHELL,
Chairman, Voter Franchise Commitiee, Tuskegee Civic Association.

made more than one} 112 Negroes received their certificates of registyation,

Vice Chairman Storey, Pardon me, Mr. Wilkins.

Commissioner WiILkiInS. That is all right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Go ahead.

Commissioner WiLkINs. That is all right.

Mr. MrrcHELL. You were asking me something, Mr, Wilkins.

Commissioner WILKINS. Yes,

Mr. MrreHeLL, Iamsorry.  Go ahead.

Cornmissioner WiLKINs. I am trying to find out about the procedure.
You said there was no definite time set when the person receives a certifi-
cate, if he gets a certificate. That is all right, but what happens if he
doesn’t get a certificate? Does he get any notice of any kind that his applica-
tion has been rejected?
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Mr. MrrcueLL, The board does not send out any notice to anyone why'
does not pass. He is not told—for instance, by that same reasoning, severy|
people go back—for instance, they go back the first Monday in July; they
go back the third Monday in July, because they haven’t heard anything, |

Commissioner WiLkmns. Do you mean when they go back they fill oy
another application?

Mr. MrrcueLL. That is correct. ‘

Commissioner WILKINS, They go through the—— -';

Mr. MrTcHELL. Same process. 4

Commissioner WrmLkins. Same procedure of filling out anor.h:,?
application? .J:‘“

Mr. MrrcreLr. And fill out another envelope. y

Commissioner WILKINS. And if they don’t hear from that you say theyr
continue to go back?

Mr. MrrocreLL. That is correct.

Commissioner WILKINS. And, Mr. Mitchell, do you know whether or not
there is any provision in the voting registration which requires an applicant’
to file an appeal within 30 days——

Mr. MrrcHELL. Yes.

Commissioner WILKINS. After the application has been rejected? g

Mr. MrrcHELL. That is correct. f

Commissioner WiLkins. And he doesn’t know whether it has been re Jected}
or not except by going back and filling out another one?

Mr. MrrecreLL, That is right. ‘!‘

Commissioner WiLKiINs. Is he ever told it has been rejected? : f

Mr. MrrecaELL. He is never told that he has been rejected officially. If'll'
assumed that he’s been rejected when he doesn’t receive his certificate. f

Commissioner WiLkins. I think that is all, Mr. Chairman.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Any other question? If not, may this witnes
be excused. Call the next witness, Mr. Rosenfeld. = '

Mr. RoseNFELD. The next witness is Dr. William A. Hunter. :

Vice Chairman Storey. I might add as the witnesses testify, unless the |
commission indicates, they may be excused from the hearing. 4

Dr. Hunter.

Dr. HunTeR, Yes.

‘E
1

!

i

f

TesTIMONY oF WrLriam ANDREw HUNTER, AssociaTe PrOFESsOR oF
Epvucation aND AcTiNG Dran, ScmooL or EpucatioN, Tuskecez|
InsTITUTE, MACON COUNTY, ALA. t

Vice Chairman STorey. Please state your name, age, and place of |
birth. .

Dr. HunTer., William Andrew Hunter; 45 years of age; born in North |
Little Rock, Ark.
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Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived in Alabama?

Dr. HunTER. Since 1950. Eight years.

Vice Chairman Storey. And where is your residence?

Dr. HunTER. In Macon County, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived there?

Dr. HunTer. Eightyears. Since 1950,

Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you married?

Dr. HunTgr. I am married.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any children?

Dr. Hunter. No children.

Vice Chairman Storey, Just you and your wife?

Dr. HunTeR. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. What official position, if any, do you hold?

Dr. HunTer, In Macon Caunty there is Tuskegee Institute. I am an
associate professor of education at the Institute and acting dean of educa-
tion in the School of Education.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you held that position?

Dr. Hunter. Well, —

Vice Chairman STorEY. Approximately?

Dr. HUNTER. Yes. About 3 years as associate professor; only 2 years
as acting dean.

Vice Chairman Storey. And all the other time you have been a pro-
fessor or an instructor?

Dr. HunTeR. I came to Tuskegee Institute as an assistant professor in
1950.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes. I believe you said you were born in Little
Rock.

Dr. HUNTER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you live in Arkansas?

Dr. HunTeR. Until T was drafted into the service in 1942.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you serve in the armed forces?

Dr. HunTER. Three years, 3 moriths,

Vice Chairman Storey. What branch of the service?

Dr. HunTeR, In the Finance Service, Army.

Vice Chairman Storey. In the Finance Service, Army? You mean
the Finance Branch of the Army?

Dr. HUNTER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. They spend a lot of money, but
they don’t have a finance army, do they?

Dr. Hunter. No.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Do you have any degrees or college education?
If so, please advise us.
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Dr. Hunter. 1 have the bachelor of science degree from Wilberforce
University, located at

Vice Chairman Storey. First, are you a graduate of any high school?
Let’s just take——

Dr. HunTer, Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. What high school?

Dr Hunter. Dunbar High School, Little Rock, Ark.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Next Wilberforce?

Dr. HunTer. No. Next Dunbar Junior College, Little Rock, Ark.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any degree?

Dr. HunTer. It's a teacher’s certificate.

Vice Chairman Storey. Teacher’s certificate?

Dr. HuNTER. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been a teacher since that time?

Dr. HunTER. Since 1936 I have been a teacher.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Next? Give them in chronological
order, and what they are, to move along.

Dr. HunteEr. Then the bachelor of science, Wilberforce University.
This is a degree in chernistry.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where is Wilberforce located?

Dr. HunTeR. Xenia, Ohio.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Dr. HunTER. I received the master of science degree in science educa-
tion and research from Iowa State College in 1948 and the Ph.D. degree
from Iowa State College in science education, research, and statistics in
1952.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you a member of any scholastic societies
or professional societies? If so, briefly state them,

Dr. HunTtEr. The Phi Beta Kappa, honorary society. I am a member
of that. Beta Kappa Chi, honorary scientific society. The National
Teachers' Association, the National Education Association, the American ,
Teachers’ Association, Alabama State Teachers’ Association, to mention
a few, YMCA, and such others.

Vice Chairman STorey. Belong to any church?

Dr. Hunter. Yes. The Methodist Church.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any physical or mental disabili-
ties?

Dr. HunTtER. None.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been arrested or convicted of
any crime?

Dr. HunTER. No; I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. You mean not even speeding?

Dr. HunTER. Not even speeding.
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Chairman STOREY. Did you ever make application to vote in

Vice ;

acon Gounty! i
MDr, HunTer. Yes; I did. )

Vice Chairman STOREY. When was it?

Dr. HUNTER. My first application was made somewhere around, ap-
o cimately—I can’'t—the exact date I can’t say, but dunng 1954. Of
]:ou.ﬁe, 1 made several others. '

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, let's just take the first one, Some time
in 19547

Dr. HUNTER. Yes; during January of 1954.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Now, just tell the commission what you did

and the steps you took and what haPRen ed, in your own words.

Dr. Honex. Well, on several occasions during January of 1954 T went
to thc Macon County Courthouse and stood in line,

Vice Chairman STOREY. Stood in line for what?

Dr. HUNTER. To register. This was the line that was lined up before
the registration room.

Vice Chairman SToreY. All right. Go ahead.

Dr. Hunrer. I had to be permitted to be absent from my classes for a
whole day on those days so that T could hope to get into the registration

room where—— _
Vice Chairman STOREY. Did you get into the room the first day?

Dr. HuntEr. No; 1 did not. I

Vice Chairman STorey. Well, why didn’t you?

Dr. HunTER. The line was too long.

Vice Chairman STorey. All right.

Then when did you go back? How soon after that?

Dr. HunTeR. Oh, the next time the registrars convened. I can’t exactly
remember the time,

Vice Chairman SToREY. Do you remember how many times you went
through that procedure before you got in?

Dr. HUNTER. About three times.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Dr. HunTeR, Whole days,

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. After you got inside, just tell what
happened.

Dr. Hunter. I was given the application form, which I filled out, and
it must have took me about 2 hours to do so. After this time, I was asked
to indicate what person would vouch for me and I was given the oath.
This was before the time it was necessary to write the Constitution or to
read the Constitution.

Vice Chainman STorEY. You were given the oath?
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Dr. HunTeR. There is an oath attached to and connected with the
application form,

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you see that one here awhile ago?

Dr. HunTER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. It is the same type of thing?

Dr. HuNTER. Same type.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What happened next?

Dr. Hunter. I filled in the envelope and
Vice Chairman Storey. You say you filled in the envelope. Tell us

Dr. HUNTER. Self-addressed my home address.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, ‘
Dr. HunTer. I self-addressed an envelope and was told I would hear
from the board if I passed and, of course, I didn’t hear from the board,
I waited 6 months before I tried again.

Vice Chairman Storey. And what did you do that time? Was it the

same——

Dr. HunTER. Same procedure.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear from that application?

Dr. HuntEr. I have not heard from them yet.

Vice Chairman Storey. Was that the last time you made the application?
Dr. HuNTeER. That was the last time.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then you made two?

Dr. HuNTER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. And went through the similar procedure

indicated?

Dr. HunTer. That’s night.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out all the forms that were required?
Dr. Hunter. Yes; I did. ]
Vice Chairman Storey. Did you write what they requested you to write?
Dr. HunTteR. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long were you in the room?

Dr. HuNTER. Approximately 2 hours.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you answer all the questions?

Dr. HunTeER. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you never heard from them since?

Dr. HunTtER. Noj; I haven't.

Vice Chairman STorey. You never received your registration?

Dr. HunTer. No; I haven’t. .

Vice Chaimman StorEy. Have you ever voted anywhere else in the

United States?

Dr. HuNTeR. Yes. I was a registered voter in Arkansas and in Jowa.
Vice Chairman Storey. Were those the only two States where you lived?
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gunTer. Those were the only two.
Brce Chairman STorReY. Where you lived after you got out——
1

r. HUNTER. That's right.
Bi;:e Chairman SToreY. And went to work?

Dr. HUNTER. That's right. ‘
Vit;e Chairman STOREY. Of course, you were in the armed services—

long, now?
for hm;lu nTER. For 3years and 3 months.

B;::e Chairman SToreY. Was any of that time overseas?
Dr. HUNTER. One year was overseas, and during that time I voted

psentee ballot in Arkansas.
’ Vice Chairman Storey. While you were in the armed services?

Dr. HUNTER. While I was in the armed services.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Do you know why you were not registered?

Dr. HUNTER. You mean in Macon County?

Vice Chairman STorEY. Yes, sir.

Dr. HunTER. 1think it was certainly because I am a Negro.

Yice Chairman STorEY. Do you know of any other reason?

Dr. HUNTER. None that I can logically justify or reasonably understand.

Vice Chairman StorEY. Any other questions?

Commissioner WILKINS. I am curious, Doctor. You say it took you 2
hours to fill out this application. Do you recall how much of the United
States Constitution you were required to copy?

Dr. HunTER. None at the time I made application. The copying of the
Constitution was a requirement that came after the time I applied.

Commissioner WILKINS. At the time you were in the registrars’ room did
any of the registrars ask you about your educational qualifications or

Dr. HuNTER. Not verbally. On the form there is a space for you to fill
in this information.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. The registrars did not read your application
while you were there?

Dr. HunTer. No. As far as reading it over, just to look at the part which
applied to the oath—that’s all at that time they read. At least that’s all
they gave attention to apparently.

Commissioner WiLKINS. You never heard either time——

Dr. HunTER. No.

Commissioner WiLkINs. From the registrars?

Dr. HuNTER. No; I never heard.

Commissioner WILKINS. You have never heard up to this day?

Dr. HunTteR. Up until this date.

Commissioner WiLkins. I think thatisall, Mr, Chairman.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions? If not, thank you, Mr,
Hunter. The next witness.
Mr, RosenNrFELD. The next witness is Rev, Daniel W. Wynn.

TEsTIMONY OF REVEREND DANIEL WEBSTER WYNN, CHAPLAIN, TUusREGER
INSTITUTE, MacoN CounTty, Ala

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your full name and your
age and place of residence?

Reverend WyNN. My name is Daniel Webster Wynn. I am 39 years
old.

Vice Chaimman Storey. Talk out just a little louder, please.

Reverend WyNN. I am 39 years old, and I live at Tuskegee Institute,
Macon County, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey., Where and when were you born?

Reverend WynN. | was born in Wewoka, Okla.—W-e-w-o-k-a—March
19, 1919.

Vice Chairman Storey. That is right north of the Red River that di-
vides Texas and Oklahoma, isn’t it?

Reverend WynN. Very close.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you live in Oklahoma?

Reverend WynN. Since birth untl I leftin 1941 to study.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where did you go to study?

Reverend WynnN. Washington, D.C,

Vice Chairman STorey. Prior to that time had you received any de-
grees from any high schools or colleges?

Reverend WynnN. Yes; I had.

Vice Chairman Storey, Tell what they are.

Reverend Wynn. I received the high school diploma at the Booker T.
Washington School in El Rene, Okla., and the bachelor of arts degree at
Langston University in Langston, Okla.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then did you have further education and, if so,
where and what degrees, if any?

Reverend Wynn. I received the bachelor of divinity degree at Howard
University.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where is Howard University, for the record?

Reverend Wynn. Washington, D.C.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Reverend WYNN., And the master of arts degree at Howard University
in Washington, D.C., and the doctor of philosophy degree at Boston
University.

Vice Chairman Storey. Boston, Mass.?
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WynN. Boston, Mass. I studied }; year at the Harvard

Reverend : . )
ool and 1 year at the Eden Theological Seminary in Webster

Divinity Sch

Mo.
GT:I?:; not receive degrees for the work done at those places.

Vijce Chairman SToREY. _Ya, sir,
How long have you lived in Tuskegee?
Reverend WYNN. Four years; a little better than 4 years, 3 of which
ere consecutive or in SUCCEsSION.

W Vice Chairman Storey. Now, I observe you are a minister of the gospel.
Reverend WynN. Yes; I am,
Vice Chairman Storey. What church?

Reverend WYNN. Methodist.
Vice Chairman STorey. Were you ordained in the Methodist Church as

a minister? . . :
Reverend WyNN. Well, I am an ordained elder in the Methodist

hurch. _ o
¢ Vice Chairman Storey. Do you belong to any professional organizations

or CiviC associations?

Reverend WYNN. Yes; I do.

Vice Chairman STorey. Just name them, briefly.

Reverend WyNN. I am a member of the American Association of Col-
lege and University Professors, the National Association of College and
University Chaplains, the National Association of Biblical Instructors, the
Religious Education Association. Those are the only associations that I
can think of at the moment.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any known physical or mental
difficulties?

Reverend WyNN. No;none that I know of.

Vice Chairman STorey. What is your present position?

Reverend WyYNN. Iam the chaplain of Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you tell how many students there are in
Tuskegee Institute?

Reverend WyNN. Well, several weeks ago we had 2,004.

Vice Cbairman STorey. Two thousand and four?

Reverend WynN. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. De you know how many you have now?

Reverend WynnN. Idon't know. Idon’t

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, approximately?

Reverend WyNN. Well, probably the same or maybe a few more.

Vice Chairman Storey. What size faculty does Tuskegee Institute have?

Reverend WynnN. I think the faculty—we have 400 or a little more than
400—maybe about 415 or 420——faculty and staff members.
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* Vice Chairman Storey. Would you briefty describe the number of schol,
and colleges you have in the Tuskegee Institute? In other words, what a.m:
the various departinents of the university, just briefly?

Reverend Wywnn. Yes. 1 shall do my best. Let me see. We have o 3
School of Veterinary Medicine, a School of Education, a School of Hom,&
Economics, a School of Engineering, a School of Mechanical lndustnu,
d School of Agriculture, a Graduate School, a School of Arts—I believe thay|
is a Division of Arts and Sciences—Division of Humanities, and pcrhapl
others I don’t recall at this time.

Vice Chairman Storey. What degrees, if any, does the institute confer
upon graduation?

Reverend WyNN. The bachelor of science degree, the master of science
degree, the master of education degree, the doctor of veterinary medicine
degrcc. .

Vice Chairman Story. How long has Tuskegee been organized and in
existence as an educational institution?

- Revend Wynw. Since 1881.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is it governed hy a hoard of trustees or directors?

Reverend Wynn. Yes, it is,

Vice Chairman Storey. Are they local or mare than local?

Reverend WyNK. They are more than local. They are local and national,

' Vice Chairman Storey. Approximately how many are there, ]ust for
the record?

" Reverend Wynn. I really don’t know.

. Vice Chairman Storey. Who is the president of your university now?

Reverend Wynn. Dr. L. H. Foster.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long has he served, approximately?

Reverend WyNN. He has served as president for 5 years.

Vice Chairman Storey. Hgw long has he been with Tuskegee Institute?

Reverend WyNN. Probably 16 years.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is that the same institute that the original
Booker T. Washington served?

Reverend WynnN. Yes; it is.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you know him? I guess you didn’t.

Reverend Wynn. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. You're too young.

Reverend WynNN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Story. All right. Let’s go ahead.

Do you have a family?

Reverend WynnN. Yes; Ido.

Vice Chairman Storey. What are the members?

Reverend WynNN. A wife and two children.

Vice Chairman Storey. How old are the children?
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Reverend WYNN. Seven and eight.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever made an attempt to register to
yote in- Macon County——

Reverend WynnN., Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or any other county in Alabama?

Reverend WynN. Macon County; yes.

vVice Chairman Storey. When?

Reverend WynN. July 1957 T made the first attempt.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many attempts have you made?

Reverend Wynn. Two.

Vice Chairman Storey. Tell what happened when you made the first
one in 1957.

First, I will ask you, in order to shorten it: Did you follow the procedures
outlined by these two previous witnesses—the general procedure?

Reverend WynN, A little more than——

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What additional thing did you do,
if any, to what these other witnesses did that you recall?

Reverend WyYNN, Well, in addition to the other things mentioned, I read
aloud the first article to the Constitution of the United States.

Vice Chairman Storey. Read aloud to whom? Who heard you?

Reverend WynN. To a member of the board of registrars.

Vice Chairman Srtorey. All right.

He requested you to do that?

Reverend WynnN, Yes; he did.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Go ahead.

Anything else?

Reverend WynnN. In addition to what has been said, that is about the
only thing,

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes.

Reverend WynnN. I did what the others said.

Vice Chairman STorey. Yes.

Reverend WynnN. Mainly.

Vice Chairman Storgy. Yes, 4

Now, when did you make the second application?

Reverend WynN. October, I believe it was, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. October 19587

Reverend WynNN. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman SToreEy. Why did you make the second application?

Reverend WyYNN. Well, I had not heard from the board of registrars.

Vice Chairman Storey. You mean by that you never received

Reverend WynnN. I never received

Vice Chairman Storey. A certificate of registration?
508524 —59—4
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Reverend WynN. 1 never received a certificate of registration, nor way
I notified, you know, of any reason why, and——

Vice Chairman Storev. Did you go back in October of 1958 and go
through the same or similar procedure?

Reverend WynNN. No. The board did not permit me to attempt toy
register when I went back in 1958.

Vice Chaimman Storey. Just tell, in your own words, what happened

Reverend Wynn, Well, 1 went into the place where the registration
takes place and made my request. The members told me they were
in the process of processing the previous applications in light of the forth-
coming election; and, of course, I asked, while there, why 1 had no
heard from my previous registration, and after a short conversaton 1 was
advised if I had not heard from it it was an indication that I had failed.

Vice Chaimnan Stomrev. All right. Then what happened?

Reverend WynN. T excused myself from the room,

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Now, we're going to have decorum here, and that means no facetious.
ness, no laughing. We want this to be a dignified hearing,

Did your wife accompany you on either one of these trips to register?

Reverend WynN. She accompanied me on the first one.

Vice Chairman Storey, Did she———

Reverend Wywnn. The first day.

The second day—it took me 2 days to get in.

Vice Chairman Storev. It took you 2 days?

Reverend Wynn. On the first attempt.

Vice Chairman Storey. But she accompanied you?

Reverend Wynn. Two days the first time.

Vice Chairman Storev. Did she accompany you?

Reverend Wynn. Yes; she did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Was she registered?

Reverend Wynn. No.

Vice Chairman Storev. Did she ever make the second application?

Reverend WynN. No,

My wife left the county after that, some time after that, to teach, and
she was successful in

Vice Chairman Storey. Wait.

Now, she left the county to teach. You mean she taught in another part
of the State?

Reverend WynN. Inanother part of the State.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where, please?

Reverend Wynn. Barbour County, I believe.

Vice Chairman Storey. Barbour County?

Reverend Wynn. Yes.
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Vice Chairman STOREY. How long did she teach in Barbour County?

Reverend WYNN. One year.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Did she become a registered voter down there?

Reverend Wynn. Yes; she did.
Vice Chairman STOREY. You mean your wife is a qualified voter and you

2
arenot!
Rcverend WyNN. Yes.

Vice Chainman STorEy. Is that the way it turned out?

Reverend WyNN. Yes.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Isshe smarter than you are?

Reverend WyNN. I don’t know. She must be, apparently. I

Vice Chairman STorey. Well, seriously, have you ever made any other
attempt to register?

Reverend WyNN. In any other State, you mean?

vice Chairman STorey. No. Imean

Reverend Wy~N. Oh, you mean in Macon County?

vice Chairman STorey. Yes, sir.

Reverend WynN. Noj; I have not.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other place in Alabama?

Reverend WynNN. I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever voted in any other States since
vou reached your majority?
" Reverend WynN. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. What States?

Reverend WyNn. The States of Texas and Massachusetts.

Vice Chairman Storey. Texas and Massachusetts?

Reverend WynN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. What years did you vote in those States, if you

recall?

Reverend WynN. Now, let me see.

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, just approximately.

Reverend Wynn. I think it was around 1946 or 1947, I believe, that I
became a registered voter in the State of Texas, and probably in 1949, I
believe or approximately during that time, I became a registered voter in
the State of Massachusetts.

Vice Chairman Storey. While you were in the armed services did you
vote by absentee ballot? :

Reverend Wynn. I did not serve in the armed forces, sir, but I have
voted the absentee ballot.

Vice Chairman Storey. I see.

Reverend WynN. State of Texas.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know why or did the election judges give
you any reason as to why you were not registered?
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Reverend WynN. No; they did not.

Vice Chairman STorReY., Any other questions?

If not

Coramissioner WiLkiINs, Do you

Vice Chairman STorey. Pardon me.

Commissioner WiLkins. Excuse me.

Doctor, do you have any opinion yourself as to the reason why you were
not registered?

Reverend WynnN. Yes; Ido.

Commissioner WiLkINs. Would you mind telling the commission what
that reason is?

Reverend WynN. Well, I assumed probably I wasn’t the right color.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Doctor, when you went back this second time,
in October of 1938, and at that time you asked them whether or not you
had passed the examination when you went in July of 1957, did they say
you had not passed it?

Reverend Wynn. No. They only said, “If you did not hear from us
you must not have passed,” something to that effect.

Commissioner WiLkiNs, Were the same people acting as the board of
registrars in 1957 as were acting in 19587

Reverend WynN, I assume s0. I don’t know the members. The man
who talked with me I assume was the same man, one of the same men who
was in there, but I couldn’t swear to it because I don’t know the men that
well.

Commissioner WiLkINS. Now, you said they required you to read certain
provisions of the Constitution?

Reverend WynNN. Yes; they did.

Commissioner WiLkINs. When you finished reading, did they make any
comment as to your ability to read?

Reverend WynNN. No; they did not.

Commissioner WiLkins. When you signed the oath, was any question
asked you as to your educational qualifications or anything of that sort?

Reverened Wynn. No.

This was indicated in the questionnaire.

Commissioner WiLKINs. 1 see.

Reverend WynnN. But they did not ask me otherwise.

Commissioner WiLxins. How long did you say you waited the first
time?

You waited all day the first time you went there?

Reverend WynnN. Not quite all day. I had to leave to do some work
on the campus. I was out of iny office on that day and, incidentally, I
happened to have a class in the afternoon on that day. 1 waited
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Commimioner WoLkiNs. How many hours were you there? Do you

member; Doctor?
o Reverend WYNN. Oh, I was there during the morning. Oh, I would

maybe 3 or 4 hours, roughly.
sa}(f:omissioner WLkiNs. Was there a line outside the registrars’ room?

Reverend WYNN. Yes; there was a line.

Cornpissioner WILKINS. How long was that line, if you remember?

Reverend WynNN. Well, it wasn’t a real long line, but it was—1I think the
first momning I was there about two people finished, and I would say——

Coramissioner WILKINS. Let me understand what you said.

Reverend WYNN. On the morning of the first day I got there, two
pecple, T believe, finished their proceedings inside the registration room.
About two people finished their registration forms and the reading and
writing of the Constitution on that date, and I would say that probably
g or 10 people might have been on the outside.

Now, that was a Jarge number considering the fact that only two had
gotten through.

That’s why I said I'm not sure—

Commissioner WILKINS. You mean to say you stood there for 3 hours,
more or less, and you only saw two persons who had completed their
registration during that length of time?

Reverend Wynn. Yes.

I don’t recall whether I ever saw them. I heard them. I could hear

¢hem reading, when they did get to that section. You could hear them
reading from the room.

Now, a portion of the time I got a chance to—there was a bench there
became available and I got to sit down a while during the period of time.
So, I didn’t have to stand the entire period.

Commissioner WiILKINsS. Where was the bench? Qutside the room?

Reverend WynnN. Qutside of the room; yes.

Commissioner WiLkins. Outside?

Reverend WynnN. Within the same building.

Commissioner WnLxins. When they went into this door to register, did
they come back out the same door?

Reverend WynN. Usually; yes.

Commissioner WiLKINS. I see.

Reverend WynNN. There is one door, and they usually come in and go
out the same door.

Commissioner WiLkiNs, Doctor, you say you are now ordained in the
Methodist Church?

Reverend Wynn, Yes; I am.

Commissioner WrLxinNs. When were you ordained?
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Reverend WyNN. Well, T was ordained in the Methodist Church nearly
2 years ago, I believe,

I was an ordained Baptist minister before.

Commissioner WiLkins. I don’t hold that against you, You zre a
Methodist.

Reverend WynN. I——

Commissioner WiLkINS. That is all right.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HaNNaH. I would like to ask one question.

You are the chaplain at Tuskegee Institute?

Reverend WynnN. Yes; I am.

Chairman Hanna®r. Is there more than one chaplain at Tuskegee
Institute?

Reverend WynN. Just one.

Vice Chairman SToreYy. Any other questions?

Commissioner BATTLE. May 1 ask one, please?

I didn’t understand about your residence. You said something about
3 years consecutive. Could you give us the dates?

Reverend Wynn., Well, I first went to——

Commissioner BATTLE. I mean as to your residence here.

Reverend WyYNN. Yes.

I became a resident of Alabama in 1953.

Commissioner BATTLE. Yes.

Reverend WynnN. 1leftin 1954 for 9 months.

Commissioner BATTLE. Nineteen fifty-three?

Reverend WynnN. Yes.

Commissioner BATTLE. All right.

Reverend WynN. In 1954—to be exact, I left in Septernber of 1954
and returned on the Ist day of June, the following June.

Commissioner BATTLE. June 19557

Reverend WynnN. Fifty-five.

Commissioner BATTLE, All right.

Reverend WyNN. And I have been there ever since.

Commissioner BATTLE. That is all.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Was that year away at college or sams teaching
assignment? :

Reverend WynNN. I was away on a teaching assignment—well, in fact,
kind of an administrative assignment, I guess you might call it.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you maintain your residence here?

Reverend WyNN. At the State of Alabama?

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes.

Reverend WyYNN. Well, I maintained the same living quarters, but tech-
nically not.



45

* yice Chairman Storey. What I am getting at: Were you on leave of
peence?
- d Wynn. No;Iwasn’ton leave of absence at the time.

everch _
5ice Chairman Storey. Allright.

witness excused.

Next witness, please. . )
Mr. ROSENFELD. The next witness is Rev. K. L. Buford.

vEREND KENNETH LEROY BUrorD, MINISTER 0F BUTLER

MONY OF RE
Tesm A.M.E. Zion CrURrcH, Macon CounTy, ALa.

CHAPEL,

Vice Chairman STOREY. Please state your full name, your place of resi-

d how old you are.
Reverend BUFORD. My name is Kenneth Leroy Buford. I live on Bibb

Street, Tuskegee Institute, Ala. Tam 41 yearsof age,
Vice Chairman Storey. Where and when were you born?
Reverend Burorn. Iwas born at Pulaski, Va., August the 17th, 1917.
Vice Chairman Storev. How long have you been living in Alabama?
Reverend BUFORD. Approximately 2V/; years.
Vice Chairman STorREY. And where doyou live?
Reverend BUFORD. Bibb Street, Tuskegee Institute, Ala_
Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any position with Tuskegee

d ence, an

Institute?
Reverend Burorp. None.
Vice Chairman STorEy. What is your business?
Reverend Burorp. I am the minister at the Butler Chapel, AAM.E. Zion

Church, Tuskegee, Ala.
Vice Chairman STorey. Is that a public church as distinguished from

the college chapel or organization?
Reverend Burorp. It's a public church, distinguished from the chapel.
Vice Chairman STorEYy. About how many members are there in your

church?
Reverend Burorp. We have 407 adult members; approximately 160

youth.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any degrees from any colleges
and, if so, what are they?

Reverend Burorp. I hold a bachelor of arts degree from City College,
New York, and a bachelor of theology degree from the Bloomfield Theo-
logical Seminary, Newark, N.]J.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you a member of any church organizations
and, if so, what are they?

Reverend Burorp. I am a member of the Alabama Conference of the
AME. Zion Church; a member and president of the Tuskegee Minis-
terial Association. I am a member of the Christian Education Board
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of the AM.E, Zion Church; a voting representative to the Nationa!
Council of Churches of Christ in America, which met in its general
assembly last year at St, Louis; a member of the East Alabama Council
of Churches; several others.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any physical or mental disabilities?

Reverend Burorp. None.

Vice Chairman Storev. Have you ever been arrested or convicted of
a crime?

Reverend Burorp. I bave not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own any property?

Reverend Burorp. I do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where?

Reverend Burorp. In Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is the nature of the property?

Reverend Burorp. Real estate.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own your home?

Reverend Burorp. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you own an automobile?

Reverend Buroro. I do.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Are your taxes paid?

Reverend Burorn. They are.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever attempted to register to vote
in Macon County?

Reverend Burorp. I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you paid any poll taxes?

Reverend Burorp. I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been registered?

Reverend Burorp. I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Tell wbhen you applied.

Reverend Burorp. I first made application the 15th of September 1938,

Vice Chairman Storey. You say you first made apphcauon Have you
made more than one application?

Reverend Burorp. I attempted to make more than one,

Vice Chairman Stogrey. All right, Tell what happened in this applica-
tion in September.

First, Jet me ask you: Did you go through the general procedure as
stated by these other witnesses?

Reverend Burorn. The general procedure; yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Was there anything extra? If so, what was it?

Reverend Burorp. No; I think not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you sign a return envelope?

Reverend Burorp. I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever heard from that application?
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Revcrend Burorp. 1 have not.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Did you make any further inquiries or at-

register?
w;]:f;z:endg] Burorp. Yes; Idid. Later——

Vice Chairman STOREY. Just tell what happened.

Reverend BUFORD. Later the same day, September 15th, another person

ho had attempted to become a registered voter called me and informed
N that one of the members of the board of registrars told her that if
ﬂ::; saw me to tell me to come back the following day for registration be-
° use T had allegedly made a mistake on my application blank.
caVicc Chairman Storey. Did you go back?

Reverend BUFORD. I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. What did you find out? What were you told
by the election supervisor and what did you do, if anything?

Reverend Burorp. On my application I stated—there is & question to
the effect—that asks, rather: “When did you become a bona fide resident
of the State of Alabama?” I placed, in answer to that question, a period
indicating I had been in the State for 2 years. They told me that answer
was wrong, that I should have said, “I became a bona fide resident the day
that I came to the State of Alabama ™

Vice Chairman SToreY. Did you correct it accordingly?

Reverend BuForp. I wasnot given an opportunity to do so.

Vice Chairman STorRey. Why?

Reverend BurorD. They stated that they were not receiving applica-
tions on that day because they were processing applications from as far
back as the month of July.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you make any further attempt?

Reverend Burorp. I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from your application?

Reverend Burorp. I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you have not
heard?

I mean that you know yourself,

Reverend Burorp. I don’t know of any reason.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you voted in any other State in the United
States?

Reverend Burorp. I have, .

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been a registered voter in any other
State in the United States?

Reverend Burorp. I have,

Vice Chairman Storey. If so, what State or States?

Reverend Burorp. I was a registered voter in the State of New Jersey
from 1940 until 1943,
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I was a registered voter in the State of California from 1948 untl I came
to Alabama in 1936.

Vice Chairman Storey. At the time you made your original application
were you a resident of the State of Alabama and the County of Macon
and your precinct for 2 years or more?

Reverend Burorp. I was.

Vice Chairman STorey. At the time you made your application?

Reverend Burorp. I was,

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkINs. I would like, Mr., Chairman, if I may, to cor.
rect that question. '

You are not required to be a resident of the precinct for the 2 years.

You have been a resident of the State of Alabama for 2 years?

Reverend Burorp. I have.

Commissioner WiLKINS. And whether or not you have been a resident
of the precinct is only a matter of 3 months; isn’t that right?

Reverend Burorp. I believe so.

Commissioner WiLkINs. Now, I would just like to find out, Reverend:
When you were invited back to make this correction, just exactly what way
your conversation when you entered the registrars’ office and with whom
was it held? -

Reverend Burorp. I spoke to a Mr. Grady Rogers.

Commissioner WiLkINS. He i3 one of the registrars?

Reverend Burorp. He is.

I told him that I had been informed that they wanted me to return at
the next day designated for registration or taking applications, and he asked
my name. He found my application and indicated that I had made the
mistake that I referred to previously. B

Commissioner WiLkiNs, Did he show you the mistake? i

Reverend Buroro. Yes. He pointed it out to me.

Commissioner WILKINS. Did you offer to correct it? i

Reverend Burorp. Idid.

Commissioner WILKINS. Just what was that conversation about the cor-
rection of that statement?

Reverend Burorp. I asked him what procedure I would have to go
through to fill out another application blank. He told me that they were
not receiving applications that day and that I should return on or after
November 10th.

Commissioner WILKINS. Do you remember what day it was that you
went back there?

You say you returned on the 10th of November?

Do you recall what date it was?

Reverend Burorp. October the 20th. +
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 sioner WILKINS. October the 20th. o )
Comimissio e the registrars or one of them indicated they were still
And at thatlications that were filed as far back as July, you say, or June?
processing LF . They did. .

. WILKINS. Did they tell you at that time, on October the
Con;mmzﬁewoul d not be issued a certificate of registration because of
20th, that ¥
this mistake?

4 BUFORD. He indicated that I would not and stated that this
Reveren

{ their permanent record.
became a'P?; ;21_ wiLkINs. I want to be sure about this, Reverend.
comm‘:swered the question where it was asked you how long you had
an
be:;o;l resident of the State of Alabama?
Reverened BUFORD. Idid. .
Cornmissioner WiLKINS. You said for more than 2 years?

nd Buroso. 1did. . . .
gevme::issioner WiLKkINS. But you didn’t specify the date you came into
o

State? ) A .
tht;%-s that the objection they raised to it?

Reverend Buroro. No. I specified the-—Th.ere are two questions that
deal with residence. One asked about your remdence- for the past 5 years.
1 answered that question, showing I had been a resident of the State of
Alabama for more than 2 years. . o .

Further down on the questionnaire is this question about bona fide
residence. 1 answered that question, showing the date 2 years following
the time that I came to the State of Alabama.

Commissioner WiLKInsS. Did you insert a specific date, Reverend?

Reverend Burosn. I did. July 22, 1958.

Commissioner WILKINS. July 22, 19587

Reverend Burorp. That's right.

Commissioner WiLkIiNs, And you signed this application on October of
*50—what? Fifty-eight?

Reverend Burorp. That was September the 15th of 1958.

Commissioner WLkins. I think that is all, Mr. Chairman.

Vice Chairman Storey. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HEsBURGH. Reverend Buford, I think I would like to
have you have the opportunity of telling the commission why you would
like to vote. .

Reverend Burorp. I would like to vote because it is a right that should
be accorded me as a citizen of the United States. I feel that I cannot be a
good citizen unless I do have the right to vote.

I am a taxpayer and I feel that if I am denied the right to vote it rep-
resents taxation without representation.

Commissioner HEsBurcr. Thank you very much, Reverend Buford.
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Vice Chairman STorey. Any other questions? -

Commissioner BATTLE. Can I ask you this one question: I want to get
these dates straight. Did I understand you to say, sir, on your application
you said you became a bona fide resident of Alabama in July of 19587

Reverend Burorp. I did.

Commissioner BATTLE. And this application wwas filed in September of
19587

Reverend Burorp. Yes, sir.

Commissioner BatrLe. That is all.

Vice Chairman Storey. The witness will be excused.

We will have one more witness before the recess.

Mr. RoseNFELD. The next witness is Fidelia JoAnne Adams.

TesTIMONY OF FIDELIA JOANNE ApAMS, TUSKEGEE, MacoN CoUNTY, Ara.

Vice Chairman Storey. Please state your mame, age, and place of
residence.

Miss Apams. Fidelia JoAnne Adams. I am 21 years old.

Vice Chairman Storey. I don’t believe everybody can quite hear you.

Miss Apams. I am 21 years old, and I live in Tuskegee, Ala,

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you married?

Miss Apams. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or single?

Miss Apams. I am single.

Vice Chairman Storey. You are Miss Adams, then?

Miss Apams. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. Where do you live?

Miss Apams. Tuskegee Institute, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey, Where were you born and what date?

Miss Apams. I was bomn in Forsyth, Ga., March 2, 1937,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you live in Georgia?

Miss Apams. Well, I don’t remember, but, from what my mother has
told me, it was approximately three days.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you come from Georgia to Alabama?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived here since that time?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Practically all of your life?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived in that vicinity all of your life?

Miss Apams. No. T have only lived in Macon County since 1941.

Vice Cbairman Storey. And where did you live prior to that time?

Miss Apams. I lived in Phenix City, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Phenix City, Ala.
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Are your parents living?

Miss Apams. My mother is living. My father has been deceased since
1940. . .
yice Chairman Storey. Since 19407

Miss ApaMs. Nineteen forty; yes, sir.

vice Chairman Storey. What was your father’s occupation?

Miss Apams. He was a county training agent, I believe.

vice Chairman STorREY. Are you out of college?

Miss Apams. Yes. I finished college in May of this year, but I am work-
ingon a master’s in organic chemistry at Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey, You said you finished this year?

Miss ApaMs, I finished the B.S.

vice Chairman STorey. A B.S. degree?

Miss ADAMS. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. A bachelor of science degree?

Miss ApaMs. Yes.

vice Chairman Storey. And now you are pursuing further study?

Miss ADaMS. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Inwhat field?

Miss ApaMs. Organic chemistry.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you devoting your time to that or do you
work?

Miss ApaMs. Well, it is a graduate research fellowship, and on the gradu-
ate research fellowship I do research that is pertaining to——

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you mind telling us what research fellowship
it is or who gave it?

Miss ApaMs. The Carver Foundation.

Vice Chairman Storey., The Carver Foundation?

Miss Apams. Connected with Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is that the one named in honor of George Wash-
ington Garver?

Miss Apams. Yes; it 1s.

Vice Chairman Storey, He was also from Tuskegee Institute?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorEy, Are you a member of any church or religious
body?

Miss Apams, Yes. I am a member of the St. Joseph Catholic Church,
Tuskegee, Ala,

Vice Chairman Storey. Talk a little louder. They can’t hear you. You
will have to speak up a little bit.

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been arrested or convicted of a
crime?
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Miss ApaMs. No; Ihaven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever attempted to register in Macon
County?

Miss Apams. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Miss Apams. August the 4th of this year.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where did you go to register? To the same
place as described by these other people?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through the same procedure?

Miss Apams, Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go more than one time or not?

Miss Apams. No. I've only been once.

Vice Chairman Storey, Only been once.

Did you do anything other than what these other people have recited
whom you heard testify?

Miss Apams. No; I did not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out a return envelope?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storev, Have you heard anything further from it?

Miss Apams. No; I haven't.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, it has just been silent since
then?

Miss Apams, Yes.

Vice Chairman Storev. Did you have anybedy to vouch for you when
you went?

Miss Apams. Yes, Miss Adella Shields vouched for me.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out all the blanks they asked you
to fill out?

Miss Apams. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any qther questions?

Commissioner WiLkins. Miss Adams, do you recall what section of
the Constitution of the United States you were asked to copy?

Miss Apams. Quite well. 1 was asked to copy the article 2 of the United
States Constitution in its entirety.

Commissioner WiLKINS. In its entirety?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Commissioner WILkINS. I would like for the witness, Mr. Chairman,
to lock at article 2 of the Constitution of the United States, which covers
about three sections, or a little better, and about two and a half pages of
finely single-spaced type.

I would just like to know, when you examine it, whether or not that is
the article you were asked to copy.
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. ADAMS' Ya;itis. .
&55 -esioner WILKINS, And you were asked to copy that in its entirety?

Miss ADAMS. Yes. |
Cornmissioner W mLkINs. Doyou recall how many pages of longhand writ-
: had to——
g Apams. Approximately eight and a half.

gf:ss sesioner WILKINS. About eight and a half pages of longhand

writing?

Miss ADAMS. Yes.

Commissioner WikiNS. Do you recall how long it took you to do that,
Miss Adams? o .

Miss ADAMS. Well, I write quite fast. I think it was almost an hour
pecause 1 finished the entire procedure in about an hour and 5 minutes.

Commissioner WILKINS. Were there any oral questions asked you by any
of the registrars at the time with reference to the Constitution?

Miss ADAMS. No.

Commissioner WILKINS. Were you required to answer a question giving
the attributes of a good citizen?

Miss Apams. On the application blank; yes.

Commissioner WILKINS, On the application?

Miss Apams. Yes.

Commissioner WILKINS, And none of the registrars examined the applica-
tion while you were there in August?

Miss Apams. Well, one of the members of the board glanced over the
application, and I was questioned as to whether I was a legal resident ot
Alabama, although I stated that

Vice Chairman Storey. They are saying they cannot hear you, young
lady. Will you please speak up?

Miss ApaMs. I was questioned as to whether I was a legal resident of
Alabama, although I stated I have been living in Tuskegee Institute since
January the 1st, 1941

Commissioner WILKINs. And you have never heard anything from the
application?

Miss Apams. Noj; I haven’t.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. That was filed in August of 19587

Miss ApaMs. Yes,

Commissioner WILKINS. Do you have any opinion as to the reason why
you haven’t heard from it?

Miss Apams, Well, I can read; I can write, and I think I possess all of
my mental faculties. So, the only thing I can think of is the fact that ] am
a Negro.
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Chairman HannaH. I would like to ask the same question Father Hes-
burgh asked your predecessor: Why do you want to register to vote?

Miss Apams. Well, the Government of the United States is based on the
fact that the governed govern, and only as long as the people are able to
express their opinion through voting will our country be able to remain
the great power that it is.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

If not, the witness will be excused and we will take a 10-minute recess.

The commission will be back promptly 10 minutes from now.

(Whereupon, at 10:44 a.m., a 10-minute recess was taken. )

Vice Chairman Storey. We will come to order now.

Mr. Rosenfeid, call the next witness, please.

Mr. RoseNFeLD. Yes, sir. f

Mrs. Marie Williams,

1

TesTiIMONY oF MARrRIE Wririams, Tuskeeee INsTITUTE, MAcoON
CounTty, ALa.

Vice Chairman Storey. I might announce to the other witnesses while
she is coming to the stand that we are going to ask a number of you who
purportedly have had similar experiences just brief questions in order to
expedite the matter, and if you have had any unusual experiences we will
ask you; otherwise it will be a question of whether or not you have had
similar experiences.

Now, would you tell your name, age, and place of residence?

Mrs. WiLLiams. My name is Marie Williams. My place of residence is
Tuskegee Institute, Ala. '

Vice Chairman Storey. Where were you born?

Mrs. WLiams, I was born in Greenville, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived in this State all your life?

Mrs. WrnLiams, I bave,

Vice Chairman STorey. And what is the date of your birth?

Mrs. Wrriams. December 22, 1922,

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you married?

Mrs. Wrriams, T am.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or single?

Mrs. WiLiams, I am married.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is the extent of your family?

Mrs. Wrnriams, My family consists of a husband and four children.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your occupation, if any, besides a
housewife?

Mrs. WrLriams. My occupation is 2 housewife.

Vice Chairman Storey. You devote all of your time to that?

Mrs. Wreiams. Ido.



35

Vice Chairman STOREY. With your husband and four children?
Mrs. WﬂoLIAM5° I do.

vice Chairman STOREY. Do you have any mental or physical

tes? ,
WILLIAMS. I haven't.

- nan STorEY. Now, without repetition, you have heard the
hairm P ; Y

have asked these other witnesses from Macon County, haven’t

disabili
Mirs.
vice C
questions we

?
Yo;’[rs. WILLIAMS. Yes; I have.

{ice Chairman Storey. And you have heard their answers?

Mrs. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Does your experience coincide with theirs in a

neral sense?
geMrS WILLIAMS' 'I-hey do.
yice Chairman Storey. Have you applied for registration?

Mrs. WILLIAMS. I have, five times.
vice Chairman STOREY. Five times?

Mrs. WILLIAMS. I have.
Vice Chairman STOREY. When was the first time?

Mirs. WILLIAMS. July of 1937,
vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through the similar procedure as

indicated?

Mrs. WiLLiams. Yes.

In July of 1957 I read and wrote the Constitution.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disabilities?

Mrs, Wriams, 1 have ncne.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you and your hushand own any property?

Mrs. WiLLiams, We do.

Vice Chairman STorEY. What is it, just briefly?

Do you own

Mrs. Wiriams. Qur home. 35

Vice Chairman Storey. Your home?

Mrs. WiLLIAMS. Yes; we own our home.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have a car?

Mrs, WILLIAMS. Yes; we do.

Vice Chairman STorEY. What is your husband’s occupation?

Mrs. WiLiams, My husband is a meat cutter at the Veterans Hospital,
Tuskegee.

Vice Chairman Storey. Veterans Hospital, Tuskegee?

Mrs. WriLiams. Alabama,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long has he held that position?

Mrs. WirLiams. Ten years.

50524 —58-—5
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Vice Chairman Storevy. About what date was it you made the first
application?

Mrs. WiLLiams. July the 3d, 1957.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you wait before you did any-
thing else?

Mrs. WLiams. Well, I arrived there that day at 8 o’clock and I got
in the office around 2:30 that afternoon.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you complete it that day?

Mrs. WiLriams. No; I didn’t. I had to come back the next momning,

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Did you complete it the next day?

Mrs. WiLiams. Idid.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from it?

Mrs. WiLLiams. No; I haven't.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you wait before you did any.
thing else?

Mrs. WiLLiams. Well, a year, because I went back July of 1958,

Vice Chairman Storey. What did you do, if anything, then?

Mrs. WnLpiams. This time I had to write article 2, sections 1, 2, 3, and
4 of the Constitution.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out new papers, entirely new
papers?

Mrs. Wriams. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long were you there that time, approxi.
mately?

Mrs. Wnuiams., Well, I got there in the morning around 8 and I got
in that afternoon around 3.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that application?

Mrs. WnLLiams, No; I haven’t heard anything yet.

Vice Chaimman Storey. Did you do anything further about it? )

Mrs. Wiriams. Yes. I went back September of 1958, the first Mon-
day. Idon’t recall the date.

Vice Chairman Storey. What did you do, if anything, at that time?

Mrs. WiLriams. Well, nothing new. The same procedure—writing—

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you write out an entirely new application?

Mrs. WnLriams. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from that one?

Mrs. WnLiams. Idid not.

I went back

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you made any further inquiry or applica.
tion?

Mrs. WiLLiams. Yes. I went back the third Monday in September.

Vice Clhairman Storey. What did you do then?
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Wi, 1 wrote the same article 2, sections 1, 2, 3, and 4, and

1 haven't heard anything from it since.
Vice Chairman STOREY: Take you about the same length of time?
Mrs. WILLIAMS- It does.

Vice Chairmarn Storey. Occupies the length of a day’s time?

Mirs. WILLIAMS. This time I got in around 10: 30.
Vice Chairman STOREY. All right. Did you make any further inquiry?
Mrs, WILLIAMS. Not hearing from that, I went back in November of

this yeal-
Vice Chal
Mis. WILLIAMS. It was the first
Vice Chairman StorEY. Was that about the fifth time?

Mrs. WILLIAMS. Yes. This is my fifth time.

Vice Chairman STOREY. What did you do then?

Mirs. WILLIAMS. Well, I wrote article 2 of the Constitution.
Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out a new questionnaire?
Mrs. WILLIAMS. I filled out a new questionnaire,

vice Chairman Storey. Full set of papers?

Mis. WiLLiams. 1 did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you sign a return envelope?

Mrs. WILLIAMS, I did.
Vice Chairman S8torey. Have you heard anything from that one?

Mrs. WiiLiams. Not yet.

Vice Chairman STorey. Have you made any further inquiry?

Mrs, WiLtzams. Well, T haven’t been back since November.

Vice Chairman Storey. That is the last contact you have had?

Mrs. WirLiams. That’sright. I haven’t been back since,

Vice Chairman STorReEY. Any further questions?

Commissioner WILKINS. Mr. Chairman, I would just like, for the record,
to find out about Mrs. Williams’ educational qualifications.

Mrs. Wiueiams. All right.

I have a high school education, Montgomery, Ala,, and I have 314 years
toward a degree in home economics at Tuskegee Institute, Ala.

Commissioner WILKINS. You had no difficulty reading and writing the
Constitution?

Mrs. WiLLIAMs. Noj;Idon't

Commissioner WILKINs. You almost know it by heart now, don’t you?

Mrs. WiLLiams. I certainly do.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Anything else?

You are excused.

Thank you.

The next witness.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Mrs. Roberta A. Lightfoot.

Mrs.

rman STorREY. November what time?
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TesTimony Or Roperta A. LicETROOT,
Tuskecee, Macon CounTty, ALA.

Vice Chairman Storev. Your name, age, and place of residence,
please? -

Mrs. LicaTroor. My name is ‘Roberta A:.Lightfoot. I was bomn in
November the 16th, 1922, : .

Vice Chairman STorey. Where?

Mrs, LicatrooT. In Boomer, W. Va.

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is the place of your residence now?

Mrs. LicatrooT. My place of residence is Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived in Alabama?

Mrs. Licarroor. I have lived in Alabama since 1947, May 1947,

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you married?

Mrs. LigcatrooT. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman Storey. What does your hushand do?

Mrs. LicaTtrooT. My husband is a purchasing agent at the VA Hos-
pital, Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long has he been in that position?

Mrs. LisaTrrooT. Over 10 years.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any children?

Mrs. LicHTPOOT. Yes; I do.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many?

Mrs. Lioutroor. I have a girl, 10, and a hoy will be 6 in January.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any occupation besides being a
housewife?

Mrs. LicrtrooT. Yes. I have been a registered nurse since June 1946,

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you a graduate nurse?

Mrs. LiceTFooT. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman Storey. Of what hospital or college?

Mrs. Licarroor. From Freedmen’s Hospital in Washington, D.C.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a registered nurse from that institu-
tion?

Mrs. LicRTFOOT. Yes; I was registered.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you practiced your profession?

M. LicaTrFooT. Yes; ever since I graduated.

Vice Chairman Storev. Even since you graduated?

Mrs. LicaTtrooTt. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. You still practice—

Mrs. LiceTroor. I still practice.

Vice Chairman Storey. Your profession?

Mrs. LicHTFOOT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. On a full-time basis?
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L1gHTFOOT. On a full-time basis.
: ?
: ajrman STOREY. Where?
i E::}HTFOOT. V A Hospital, Tuskegee, Ala.
\I:'{'Is'; Chairman STOREY. 'The Veterans Administration Hospital at Tuske-
iCl

eE; A]a?
Mrs. LicH
yice Chairman

e?
onhalnrsm;..err:gwoot Oh, a little over 2,000.

vice Chairman S’I‘ORJ.?-Y- A little over 2,000.

s your husband a reglstere-d voter?

Mrs. LigHTFOOT- Yes;heis. .

Vice Chairman SToREY. Are you a registered voter?

Mrs. LIGHTFOOT. No; I am not.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Have you ever made application?
Mrs. LioRTFOOT. Yes. Twice.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Twice.

When was the first ime?
Mrs. LiceTrooT. The first time was in July of 1955.

Vice Chairman STorey. Did you go through a similar procedure as in-
dicated by these other witnesses?

Mrs. JaGHTFOOT. Yes; Idid.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Anything extra to what they have recited?

Mrs. LicaTro0T. Noj; nothing extra.

Vice Chairman Storry. Did you ever hear anything from that appli-

rrooT. Tuskegee, Ala.
Storey. How many patients are there in that hospital,

cation?

Mrs. LigaTrooT. No; I1didn’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you do anything further about the matter?

M. LicaTro0oT. I made a second application. That’sall.

Vice Chairman StorEy. When did you make the second application?

Mrs. LicuTroor. The second application was made in—I believe it was
February of 1957.

Vice Chairman Storey. February of 19577

Mizs. LicaTFOOT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from that application?

Mrzs. LicatrooT. No; Thaven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you made any further effort to register?

Mrs. LioaTtroor, No. That was my last effort. .

Vice Chaimman Storey. Have you made any further inquiry of the Elec-
tion Board?

Mirs. LicaTrOOT, No.

Vice Chairman StorEy. I mean the registration board.
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Mrs. LicatrooT. No, because after I was given this oath T was told that
if T didn’t hear from them in 2 weeks’ time that I didn’t pass.

Vice Chairman Storey. Who told you that?

Mrs. LicaTrooT. This was a tall fellow, had white hair.

Vice Chairman Storey. Was he one of the registration board members?

Mrs. LicaTrooT. One of the board members.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you belong to any church?

Mrs. LicuTrooT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?

Mrs. LicatrooT. None.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you suffering from any mental or physical
disability?

Mrs. Licutroot. I believe not.

Vice Chairman Storey. I believe thatisall.

Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Just for the record, Mrs. Lightfoot, how long
were you there at the registration place when you went the second time?

Your affidavit shows it was about the 28th of January 1958.

How long were you there?

Mrs. LicutrooT. Well, T went there when the board of registrars opened.
I think it was 9 o’clock. I stayed until lunch hour, went back at 1, stayed
until 4:10, and that’s when I got in, and when I went in at 4:10 T was
told that since it was so late they would let me fill out the registration
and write article 4, because it was so late, and I finished approximately 5
o'clock.

Commissioner HEssURGH. I have one question.

Mis, Lightfoot, would you please tell us why you would like to vote?

Mrs. LicatrooT: I would like to be a voter because it is a right of all
citizens and I feel that all citizens should have a part in this United
States Government. '

That is what the United States Government is built upon—the voting
rights of all citizens,

Commissioner Hessurcu. Thank you, Mrs. Lightfoot.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Any other questions?

If not, the witness is excused.

Thank you.

The next witness.

Mr. RosenFeELD. Mr. Herbert Fort.

TesTiMony oF HERBERT FORT, SHORTER, MacoN CouNTY, ALA.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and your age
and your residence?
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Mr. FORT My name is Herbert Fort. My age is 72 years old, and my
r. .

is Shorter, Ala.
ads;:zses ]é}?airman Storey. Is what, Alabama?
1

r. Shorter.
Mr FthMan StoreY. Short, Ala.?

Vice rT. Shorter.

g;e thajrmm STOREY. Shorter, Ala.?

Mr. Forr. Yes. . . :

yice Chairman Storey. Now, you will have to talk out just a little louder
oY erybody in the room can hear.

When were you born and where were you born?

Mr. FORT. Born in—they say I was born in 1886, Cotton Valley, Ala.
Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived in this State all of your life?
Mr. Fort. All of my life.

vice Chairman Storey. All of your life.

How long have you lived at Shorter, Ala.?

Mr. FORT. About 3) years.
Vice Chairman STOREY. In what county is that, for the record?

Mr. FoRrT. Macon.
Vice Chairman STOREY. What is your business?

Mr. Fort. Farming.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you been 2 farmer?

Mr. Fort, Well, practically ever since I got of age.

Vice Chairman STOREY. You have been farming all your life?

Mr, Fort. All my life.

Vice Chairman SToREY. And you are still at it?

Mr. Fort. Still at it.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own your own farm?

Mr. Fort. I does.

Vice Chairman STorey. How big is your farm?

Mr. ForT. Forty-six acres.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you been living on that farm?
Mr. Fort. I been living on that farm ever since 1934.

Vice Chairman Storey. You do your own work
Mr. ForT. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. In tilling that farm?
Mr. Forr. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have a farmly?
Mr. ForT. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Of what does it consist?
Mr. Fort. Four girls and one boy.

Vice Chairman Storey. And is your wife living?
Mr. ForT. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. And you all live togcther"‘

Mr. Fort. We all live together.

Vice Chairman Storey. On that farm?

Mr. Fort. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any other means of income other
than that farm?

Mr. Fort. No, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you own an automobile or truck?

Mr. Forr. No, sir

Vice Chairman Storey. You farm with horses or mules?

Mr. ForT. Mules.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mules.

Have your own farming implements?

Mr. ForT. I does.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you belong to any church?

Mr. Forr. Methodist.

Vice Chairman Storey. Methodist.

How long have you been a Methodist?

Mr. Fort. About 40 years.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disabilities?

Mr, Fort. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. So far as you know?

Mr. ForT. As far as I know; no, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been arrested for a crime or con.
victed of any crime?

Mr. Fort. No, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you a registered voter in Alabama?

Mr, Fort. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever attempted to register?

Mr. Fort. I have.

Vice Chairman STorey. When, the first time?

Mr. ForT. January the 22d, 1954.

Vice Chairman Storey. Nineteen fifty-four?

Mr, ForT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where did you attempt to register?

Mr. ForT. At the courthouse in Tuskegee, Ala,

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure to what
these other people have detailed?

Mr. Fort. 1did.

They didn’t ask me to read the Constitution.

Vice Chairman Srorey. They didn’t ask you to read the Constitution?

Mr. Fort. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. But did they ask you to copy some things?
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Mr. FORT. Yes, sir. They asked me tofill out a blank.
vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out all the papers they asked you
t?
to :JI];__O_I‘;ORTI 1 Rlled out all the papers.
vVice Chairman STOREY. Have you had any education in school?
r. Forr. Fourth grade is as high as T went.
yice Chairman STOREY. Fourth grade?

Mr. FORT. Yes, sir.
yice Chairman StoreY. Can you read and write?

Mr. FORT. Yes, sir.

yice Chairman STOREY. Some of it self-education?

Mr. FoRT. That’s nght.

yice Chairman Storey. Have any of your children gone to school?

Mr. Forr. I got two grandgirls in college and I got four daughters fin-
shed high school. .

yice Chairman Storey. How many grandchildren do you have?

Mr. Fort. Three.

vijce Chairman SToREY. Are your taxes paid?

Mr. Forr. Yes, sir.

vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever hear anything from that applica-
tion you filed?

Mr. ForT. No, sir.

vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever make any attempt to go back?

Mr. Fort. No, sir.

I went to Judge Varner.

Vice Chairman Storey. Who is Judge Varner?

Mr, ForT. Judge Willilam Varner from Tuskegee is probate judge of
Macon County.

Vice Chairman Storev. He is the gentleman who appeared here this
momming?

Mr. Fort. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you go to him?

Mr. ForT. About 30 days after I filled out the application.

Vice Chairman Storey. What was the conversation, if any, there?

Mr. ForT. I asked him had he heard anything from my application.
He said, “No. Nothing I can tell you.” He said, “The old board”—that
“None of the work of the old board is at my desk, and I can’t tell you
an ything."

Vice Chairman Storey. He said what?

Now, I didn’t get that.

Mr. Forr. When I went and asked him about it, he said none of the
work the old board has done, none of the records, has been brought to his
desk and he couldn’t tell me anything.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Let me see if I understand you.
He said the work the old board had done
Mr. Fort. That’s right.

Vice Chairman StoreEy. Had never been brought to his desk?

Mr. Fort. To him;that’sright.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever make any further effort to register?

Mr. Forr. No, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you have someone to vouch for you?

Mr. Fort. Mr. J. W. Powe, who is a registered voter of Macon County,

Vice Chairman Storey. Is he white or colored?

Mr. ForT. Colored undertaker.

Vice Chairman Storey. Anybody ever tell you why you were turned
down or didn’t receive your certificate?

Mr. ForT. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkiNs. How were you treated when you went there ty
register?

Mr. Fort, Well, I would say why I didn’t go back-—it was pretty unpleas.
ant, the way it is now.

Commissioner WiLkins. Will you explain to the commission just exactly
what you mean?

Mr. Fort. Well, I went there about—I went over to register at ths
registration office about 9 o'clock, the place where they register, and |
stayed there, just standing around, in a little hallway, nowhere to sit down
and just standing around, and I finally got in there at 4 o’cleck and filled out
my application.

Commissioner WILkINs. Was there any conversation?

Were there any oral questions?

Did the members of the board of registrars ask you any questions other
than those on the application? :

Mr. ForT. No more than to give me the oath. )

Commissioner WiLkINs. Do you have any opinion as to the reasons why
you have never heard anything from your application?

Mr. Forr. Yes, sir.

Commissioner WILKINS. You do have an opinion?

Mr. ForT. Yes, sir.

Commissioner WiLkINs., What is that opinion, Mr. Fort?

Mr. Forr. Iwasablack man.

That’s the only opinion I have.

Commissioner WILkINS. That is the only reason you know?

Mr. ForT. Yes,sir.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Thank you.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other questions?
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excused.

ou are
Xf not, ¥ BatrLE. Mr. Chaimman.

missioner

3‘.)1: Chairman STOREY. Pardon me, Governor Battle.

Clc issioner BATTLE. Can you tell us for whom Shorter was named?
ommt :

Mr. ForT. Sir?

Commissioner BartLE. Can you tell us for whom the town of Shorter,
o

where you live, was named?

Mr. FORT. From what I been told, the old cemetery right out in front
{ thf:' post office — the lady was named Mrs. Shorter, and it was named
o

ter her.
“ Commissioner BarrLe. Thank you.

Mr. FORT. That's how Shorter got its name.
Commissioner BartLE. Thank you.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Any other questions?
Thank you.

The next witness.
Mr. ROSENFELD. Mrs. K. Eaton Scott.

TestTiMoNy oF MRrs. K. Earon Scorr,
Tuskecee INsTITUTE, MacoN CouNTy, ALaA.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and age and
residence?

Mrs. Scort. My name is Mm. K. Eaton Scott. I am 35 years of age.
1 livein Macon County, Tuskegee Institute. Ala.

Vice Chairman STorey. How long have vou lived in this State?

Mrs. ScotT. I have lived in this State since June of 1946.

vice Chairman Storey. Where were you born?

And give us the date of your birth.

Mrs. Scort. I was born in Creedmoor, N.C., November 25th, 1923.

Vice Chairmnan Storey. How long did vou live in North Carolina?

Mrs. ScotT. Ilived in North Carolina until June 1946.

Vice Chairman STorey. And then moved here?

Mrs. ScotT. And moved here.

Vice Chairman Storev. And you have lived here in Macon County
ever since?

Mrs. ScotT. Yes.

Vice Chairman SToreY. You are married, are you?

Mrs. ScorT. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman STorey. When were you married?

Mrs. ScorT. I was married in August 1951,

Vice Chairman Storey. And where did you marry?

Mrms. Scort. I was married in Macon County, Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. What size family have you?
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Mrs. Scotr. My family consists of ;2 husband and a lkittle daughter, 2
years and a half.

Vice Chairman Storey. What does our husbang do?

Mrs. ScorT. My husband teaches at uskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. In what department?

Mrs. ScorT. In the department of mathematics.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is he a graduate of any universities or colleges?

Mrs. ScorT. Yes; he is.

Vice Chairman Storey. What?

Mrs, ScotT. He received a bachelor of science degree from Morehouse
College, Atlanta, Ga., the master of science degree in mathematics from
Atlanta University, Atlanta Ga., and he has done further study at New
York University in New York City.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is he a registered voter?

Mrs. ScotT. Yes; heis.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a registered voter?

Mrs. ScotT. Noj; I am not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever made apphcaﬂon"‘

Mrs. Scorr. Yes; I have,

Vice Chairman Storey. About when?

Mrs. ScotT. The first attempt was July 21st, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure as re-
cited by these othenpeople who teatxﬁed"‘ 4 -

Mrs. Scotr. Yes; Idid. . : ’

Vice Chairman Storey. Anything wmusual or addltlona.l In your ex-
perience at the time of your first apphcatlo'h’ .

Mrs. Scotr. No. Ry . v .
Vice Chairman Storevy. How long ditl you wait before you did any-
thing else?

Mrs. Scotr. The first time I waited--I arrived at the courthouse at 8:40
and waited until 9: 25 before I went in tof register.

Vice Chairman Storev.?No. F mean.after you filed.the first applica-
tion. When was it you did anythlng additional about i mquu-y or further
registration? '

Mrs. Scorr. The first attempt was ]ul}r the 21st.

The second attempt was November the 17th, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. Nineteen fifty-eight?

Mrs. ScotT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you file new sets of papers?

Mrs. ScotT. Yes. I went through the entire procedure again.

Vice Chairman Storey. Including article 2 of the Constitution?

Mrs. ScotT. Including writing all four sections of article 2.

Vice Chairman Storey. Of the Constitution?
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Mis. SCOTT. Of the United States Constitution.
Vice Chairman Storey. Did you have any unusual experiences there,
ther than what these people have recited?
° Mrs. SCOTT. No; 1 did not.
Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from that application?
Mis. ScorT. No; I have not.
yijce Chairman STOREY. Have you made any further inquiry?
Mis. SCOTT. No; I have not,
Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?
Mrs. ScotT. No; I have not.
Vice Chairman StorEYy. Do you have any mental or physical disabilities,
as far as you know?
Mrs. ScorT. No; I haven't,
Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you, yourself, a graduate of any educational
;nstitutions? If so, what are they?
Mrs. ScorT. I received a bachelor of science degree in commercial ed-
ucation from North Carolina College, Durham, N.C.
Vice Chairman STorey. That is the only degree?
Mrs. ScoTT. Yes.
Vice Chairman Storey. You were a high school graduate prior to that?
Mrs. ScorT. I wasa high school graduate.
Vice Chairman Storey. Have you worked since that time yourself?
Mrs. Scort. Yes; I have.
Vice Chairman STorey. Are you working now?
Mrs. ScorT. Yes; I am,
Vice Chairman STorEy. In what capacity?
Mis. ScorT. I am a secretary.
Vice Chairman STorREy. A secretary to whom and where?
Mrs. ScorT. I am secretary to the chief, dental service, Veterans Admin-
istration Hospital, Tuskegee, Ala.
Vice Chairman Storey, Then you are in the employ of the Veterans
Hospital of the United States Government?
Mrs. Scorr. Yes:; I am.
Vice Chairman STorey. At Tuskegee?
Mrs. ScorT. Yes.
Vice Chairman StoRey. And how long have you held that position? -
Mrs. ScorT. I have held that position since January 1950.
Vice Chairman Storey. Continuously?
Mrs. ScorT. Yes.
Vice Chairman STorey. In addition to your duties as housewife?
Mrs. ScorT. Yes.
Vice Chairman Storey. Would you mind telling the commission why
you want to vote, since your husband is a registered voter?
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Mrs, Scorr. 1 would like to vote because I am a law-abiding citizen.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Any other questions?

Commissioner WILKINS. Mrs. Bcott, may I ask you just one question:
The second time you returned to the registrars’ office was there some ques-
tion raised about your signature?

Mrs. ScorT. Yes. I signed my name as “Mrs. K. Eaton Scott” and the
question was asked: What did the “K” mean?

Commissioner WiLKINS. Was there anything else said when you came
back the next time to fill out an application?

Mrs. ScorT. No; there was not.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other questions?

You may be excused, and thank you.

Call the next witness.

+ Mr. RosENFELD. Yes, sir.

Mrs. Leida R. Davison.

TestmoNy oF LEma RutH Wiitiams Davison, Tuskecee, Macox
CouNTyY, ALA.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and age and
where you live?

Mirs. Davison, My name is Leida Ruth Williams Davison, and I was——

Vice Chairman Storey. Just a little louder, please.

Mrs, DavisoN. Leida Ruth Williams Davison. 1 was born March 13th,
1925, in Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. And do you still live there?

Mis. Davison. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived there all of your life?

Mrs. Davison. Yes. .

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you married or single now?

Mrs. Davison. I’'m married.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you marry?

Mrs. Davison. 1 married October 11th, 1942.

Vice Chairman Storey. What does your husband do?

Mrs. Davison. By trade he’s a printer, but he’s now working at the
Veterans Hospital.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long has he been working there?

Mrs. Davison. He has been working there since the last of September,
I think.

Vice Chairman Storey. September of this year?

Mrs. DavisoN. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. What did he do before that?
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Mrs. DavisonN. He was printing with the Phenix City Herald, Phenix
. a.
Clg’ic:lchajnnan Storey. All right.
ow, have you graduated from high school or any college or university?
If 50, what college or university and with what degrees, if any?
Mrs. DavisoN. Yes. I have graduated from Tuskegee Institute High
d I received the bachelor of science from the Alabama State

gchool, at : .
College here at Montgomery, and presently I'm working on my master’s

from Tuskegee.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you working now?

Mrs. DAVISON. Yes.

Vice Chairman SToreY, Yourself?

Mrs. DAVISON. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. In what capacity?

Mys. Davison. I am employed as an instructor with the Russell County

Board of Education.
Vice Chairman Storey. With the Russell County Board of Education?

Mrs. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. And where do you teach?

Mrs. DAVISON. Russell County.

Vice Chairman STorey. I know, but with reference to your home how
far is that?

Mirs. Davison. It's about 22 miles.

vice Chairman STorey. You go and come each day?

Mrs. Davison. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. Is that in the public schools.

Mis. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you been teaching in the pubhic
schools of Alabama?

Mrs. Davison. Since 1953.

Vice Chairman STorey. Since 19537

Mrs. DavisonN. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. And you perform your duties as housewife
in addition?

Mrs. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you have any children?

Mrs. DavisoN. No.

Vice Chairman Storev. And you have worked, I believe you said, as
a school teacher since 19537

Mrs. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever do any other type of work except
teaching?
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Mrs. Davison. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you applied to register in your owy
home county?

Mrz. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Mrs. Davison. May of 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. May 1958?

Mrs. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through the same or similar pn;.
cedure as outlined by these other witnesses?

Mrs. Davison. Yes; Idid.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever hear anything from your ap.
plication?

Mrs. Davison. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you make any further inquiry or amy
further application?

Mrs. DavisoN. No; but I did go back, and I had to go to class and
I couldn’t wait all day. So, I left.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you go back?

Mrs. Davison. It wasin July.

Vice Chairman Storey. July?

Mrs. DavisoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go back any other time?

Mrs. Davison. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever received any notice whatsoever
from the board ?

Mrs. Davison. No,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any physical or mental disability?

Mrs, Davison. No.

Vice Chairman STorey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?

Mrs. Davison. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Why do you want to vote?

Mrs. Davison. Well, I pay taxes and, since I have no dependents, it is
rather heavy, and I think, since I have to pay taxes to support the Federal
and State, I should be able to vote. That’s one of the things that the
Constitution has bestowed upon us citizens.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you and your husband own your own home?

Mrs. Davison. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

Commussioner WiLk1Ns. Do you have any opinion, Mrs. Davison, as to
the reason why you didn’t receive an answer to your application?

Mirs. Davison. Well, the only opinion I have is that I'm a Negro, because
I certainly can read and write.
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GO

to COPY?

Ml’s . Davis ON.
Commissioner

Mrs. DAVISON. Yes. .
Commissioner WiLkINS. And that represented approximately some
o

—

Article 2 in its entirety.
WiLkINS. Article 2 in its entirety?

set"en
Mrs. DAVISON- Yes. .
Comumissioner Wkins. Or eight and a half pages?

Mrs. DavVISON. Yes.

Commissioner WikiNs. Thatis all.

vice Chairman StoreY. Any other questions?
1f not, you may be excused.

The next witness.
Mr. ROSENFELD. Bettie J. Mindingall.

TESTIMONY OF Berrie J. MiNDINGALL, TUSKEGEE, MacoN CoUNTY, ALa.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and age and
place of residence? . . o

Miss MINDINGALL. My name is Bettie J. Mindingali. Age: Twenty-
three. Born

Vice Chairman STorey. Lift your voice just a little.

Miss MINDINGALL. Born: Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived there since your birth?

Miss MinpiNGaLL. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman SToREY. Are you married or single?

Miss MINDINGALL. Single.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you a graduate of any high schools or uni-
versities or colleges?

Miss MinpINGaLL. Yes. I am a graduate of Tuskegee Institute High
School, graduate of Grady Memorial Hospital School of Nursing and
currently enrolled at Tuskegee Institute, working to a B.S. degree.

Vice Chairman Storey. Working towards a B.S. degree at the present
time?

Miss MINDINGALL. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you working at the same time?

Miss MiNDiNGaLL, Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman StorEy. In what capacity?

Miss MINDINGALL. As a professional registered nurse at the Veterans
Administration Hospital.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you employed by the Veterans Administra-
tion Hospital in Tuskegee?

500524—50— 6
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Miss MinpmNGaLL. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman STOREY. As a registered nurse?

Miss MinDINGALL. Yes; [ am.

Vice Chairman STorey. And so carried on the records?

Miss MINDINGALL. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long have you worked in that capacity?

Miss MinDINGALL. Since September of 1936,

Vice Chairman Storey. Since September of 19567

Miss MINDINGALL. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. May I ask you: Have you any mental or physical
disabilities?

Miss MINDINGALL, No; not that I know of.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of any crime?

Miss MinNpinGaLL. Noj; I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever made application to vote?

Miss MiNpiNGALL. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman STorey. When?

Miss MiNDINGALL. July of 1958,

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you have a similar experience to these
other witnesses who testified here this momning?

Miss MinpINGALL. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you wait before you did anything
about it after that?

Miss MinpinGaLL. I haven't been back since.

Vice Chairman Storey. You haven’t been back?

Miss MinpiNgaLL. No; I haven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you leave a self-addressed envelope, as
required?

Miss MinNpiNGaLL. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman STorey. Why doyou want to vote?

Miss MinpiNcaLL. T wish to be granted my civil rights, and definitely
then I will be a first-class citizen.

Vice Chairman Storry. Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Do you have any opinion as to the reasons
why you have not heard from your application?

Miss MinpiNGaLL. Because I am a Negro.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Any other questions?

If not, you

Commissioner BaTTLE. May I

Vice Chairman Storey. Pardon me, Governor Battle.

Commissioner BatrLe. How long has it been since you became of age,
since you became 217

Miss MinpinGaLL. Two years.
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C ;ssioner BATTLE. Two years!
ormim

s MINDINGALL- Yes.

sioner BATTLE. Thank you.

Com™” an STOREY. Any other questions?

e Chatrm
]\:"not, you are excused.

ext witness.
I{he ;ossru rerp. Bettye F. Henderson.
T.

Ny OF BETTYE F. HenpersonN, TUuskeGee INsTITUTE, MaAcoN

o
TesT CouNTYy, ALA.

yice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and age and
1C

jace of residence? .
?\.r.[rs Henperson. I am Bettye F. Henderson; 41 years old. I live on

gibb Street, Tuskegee Institute, Ala. . .

Vice Chairman STOREY. H.ow long have you lived there?

Mrs. HENDERSON. I have lived there 8 years.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you married or single?

Mrs. HENDERSON. I'm married.

Vice Chairman STOREY. What does your husband do?

Mrs. HENDERSON. My husband is a research assaciate at Carver Founda-
tion and head of the department of biology at Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long has he been serving in those
capaciues? - .

Mrs. HENDERSON. Well, he has been a research associate ever since we
have been there, a little over 8 years. He has just recently been made head
of the department of biology.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you and your husband own your own home?

Mrs. HENDERSON. No; we don’t.

Vice Chairman STorey. You rent, do you?

Mrs. HENDERSON. Yes.

We have land and we are planning to build, but we haven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. You own real estate?

Mrs. HENDERSON. Yes,

Vice Chairman STorey. Are your taxes paid up?

Mrs. HENDERSON. Yes; they are.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is your husband a registered voter?

Mrs. HENDERSON. Yes; he s,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long?

Mrs. HENDERsON. I think since 1954,

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is your occupation, if any, besides a
housewife?

Mrs. HenpersoN. I am the kindergarten teacher in the laboratory
school for Tuskegee Institute.
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Vice Chairman Storey. And how long have you been serving in thy
capacity?

Mrs. Henperson. I have been in this particular job 2 years, though |
have taught 4 years in Macon County.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you a licensed teache: under the laws ¢
Alabama?

Mrs. HENDERSON. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long have you been so licensed?

Mrs. HenpERSON. You mean when did I get my degree?

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, your degree or your certificate.

Mrs. HenpersoN. 1 graduated from Dunbar High School in Washing,
ton, D.C,, and am a graduate of Miner Teachers College Washington
DC.,in 1938

che Chairman Storey. Any degree?

Mrs. HEnpErsON. B.S. degree.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Yes. o

Mrs. HEnpERSON. And I taught in Washington for 10 years.

Vice Chairman Storey. And then you came here?

Mrs. HENDERSON. Then I came to Alabama. L

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you make an application to vote?

Mrs. HENDERSON. I've made three applications.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or to register, the first time?

Mrs. Henpberson. I made three applications. The first one was QO
tober 6, 1952.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure as re.
lated by the other witnesses?

Mrs. HeEnperson. I think so.

The second

Vice Chairman Storey. The second when?

Mrs. HENDERSON. The second was March 17th, 1953

Vice Chairman Storey. All nght.

Mrs. HENDERSON. And the third was July 5th, 1857,

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through the same or similar pro.
cedure as recited by these other witnesses at each tume?

Mrs. HenpersoN, I believe I did. .

The first two times I was not required to read and write. The thin
time 1 did. !

Vice Chairman Storey. Did they ask you to copy anything fram the
Constitution?

Mrs. HEnDERSON. Yes. I copied

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you remember what it was?

Mrs. HEnpErsoN. 1 copied and read the first article of the Constitution
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I £
Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from any of those
ic

. ? _
a caz;::DERSDN' No; I have not. . -
Mrs. the second applicaﬁon, I ,'mqu:red of Judge Varner if he had my
Aftel'n the registrars’ list, and he said it was not there and he could not
name ©
tell M€ ‘éizman Storey. When was that?
vice HENDERSON. That was the fall of 1953.
MErS- Chairman STOREY, Would you tell us why you want to vote?
Vice HENDERSON. I want to vote because it is a right and privilege
Mrs.teaed us under the Constitution. It is a duty of citizens, and I have
a.rac’}‘l_1 dren to whom I like to be an example in performing that duty,
fourI “l,ant them to feel that they are growing up in a democracy where
and .1l have the same rights and privileges as other American citizens.
they'Wl('_'}hza.irmaﬂ StorEY. Any other questions of Mrs. Henderson?
g:;:missioner WiLkINs. You also believe, Mrs. Henderson, every citizen
ht to have the right to participate in his government should have a
o'uit to elect the officials that govern him, and that sort of thing?
nngs. Henoperson. Ido.
Commissioner WILKINS. Do you have any opinion, Mrs. Henderson, as
4o the reasons why you never heard anything from your application to

gtl

regiSter? . Y
Mrs. HENDERSON. I believe it is because I am a Negro.

Commissioner WrLxiNs. Thank you. _

Vice Chairman SToREY. Any other questions?

Commissioner HEsBURGH. Mr. Chairman.

Vice Chairman StoreYy. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HEsBURGH. Mrs. Henderson, do you ever find any particu-
lar embarrassment as a wife of a rather distinguished member of the Tuske-
gee academic community not to be able to exercise your franchise?

Mrs. HENDERSON. I do.

Commissioner HEsBurgH. Thank you.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Any other question?

If not, you are excused.

Thank you.

The next witness.

Mr. RosENFELD. Hosea Guice.

TestiMony OF Hosea Guice,
MiLsTEAD, MacoN CouNnTy, AlLa,
L 1

Vice Chainnan STorev. Your name and age and place of residence,

please. A
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Mr. Guice. My name is Hosea Guice, 55 years old, born in Laes
County, Ala. -

Vice Chairman Storey. On what date? N

Mr. Guice. On the 16th day of November 1904. ’

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long have you lived in Alabama}

Mr. Guice. In Alabama all of my life.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where are you living now?

Mr. Guice. In Macon County, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. At what place?

Mr. Guice. In Milstead Community, about 13 miles out from Tus
kegee.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long have you lived there?

Mr. Guice. Since 1942 at this particular place.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your business?

Mr. Guice. Farming is my business,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you been a farmer?

Mr. Guice. All my life. Nothing else, only just little, minor jobs;
but principally farming.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is your wife living?

Mr. Guice. Sheis.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you any children?

Mr. Guice. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many?

Mr. Guice. 1 got three daughters, and, of course, another boy way
raised there with me, related. 1 raised him.

Vice Chairman Storey. He s a relative, then?

Mr. Guice. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own your own farm?

Mr. Guice. Yessir; I do.

Vice Chairman Storey. What size is it?

Mr. Guice. A hundred and seventeen acres.

Vice Chatrman Storey. Do you mind saying whether it is paid fa
or not?

Mr. Guice. Not quite paid for.

Vice Chairman Storey. Still 2 mortgage on it?

Mr. Guice. Yes; a little hit. A little hit,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have your own farming equipment?

Mr. Guice, I do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Paid your taxes?

Mr. GuickE. Sure.

Vice Chairman Storey. Got any mental or physical disabilities, as fz
as you know? !

Mr. Guice. No, sir. I haven’t found them yet.

1






77

. . Chairman STOREY. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?
e )
Vic Guice. No, sir; I haven’t.

M.r. Chairman STOREY. What is your education, if any?
:;:CGUIGE. Well, I finished the sixth grade. That’s as far as I got—
the qxth gra.de.

Vice Chairman Storey. The sixth grade?

Mr. GUICE. Y€5, Sir. .

+ice Chairman Storey. Did you go to work after that?

Mll. Gurce. Well, I did. I went to work, the first farm work, see.
Vic.e Chairman STOREY. Can you read and write?

Mr. GUICE. I can.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Do you take any newspapers or magazines and

em?

d eﬁ:thcE. I sure do, every day.

vice Chairman Storey. Try to keep up with current events?

Mr. Guice. 1 do, every day.

vice Chairman STOREY. Are you a registered voter?

Mr. GUICE. No, sir; I am not,

vVice Chairman Storey. Have you ever made application?

Mr. GUICE. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Mr. Guice. The first application 1 made—the best T can recollect it was
about 1954, I think it was, the first one.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go to the board of registrars?

Mr. Guice. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. In your county?

Mr. Guice. Yes, sir; I did.
Vice Chairman STorey. Did you go through a similar procedure as these
other witnesses?

Mr. Guice. I did, only except reading a portion of the Constitution.
I wasn’t asked to do that, see, but other than that I went through it.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long did you wait to see if you heard
from that one before you did anything else?

Mr. Guice. Well, I never did go back to see about the first one. However,
I come up to all the requirements that I was asked to come up to, but I
never did hear anything from it. I didn’t nurse that first one that I made.
1didn’t go back to nurse it.

Vice Chairman Storey. You didn’t go back to nurse it?

Mr. Guice. Yes, sir, the first time.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What did you do? Did you make
another application?

Mr. Guice. 1 did.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?
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Mr. Guice. I made an application—the best I can recollect it was
shortly—it was the last of January of 1957, 1 think it was.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out new forms?

Mr. Gurce. 1did. 1T filled out another application.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did they ask you to read or write anything?

Mr. Guice. Nothing but to fill that application out. They didn’t
actually

Vice Chairman Storey. The one like we introduced here?

Mr. Guice. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever hear anything from that appli-
cation? .

Mr. Guice. No, sir.

Of course, I went back. After I thought I had give ample time, I

Vice Chairman Storey. About when did you go back?

Mr. Guice. About 2 weeks later. .

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you talk to any of the election officials?

Mr. Guice. Yes, sir. I talked to the gentleman——-o

Vice Chairman Storey. Who?

Mr. Guice. One of the members of the board there.

Vice Chairman Storey. Who?

Mr. Guice. In the person of Mr. Bentley.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. What did he tell you, if anything?

Mr. Guice. He told me—I asked him about my application; I didn't
come out, and so forth. He told me—he says, “Guice, you missed one
little question.” _

I asked him did I have a chance to correct it. He said I did. “When
we meet again, you'll have a chance to correct it.”

That'’s the answer he give me.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go back again?

Mr. Guice. No, sir; I didn’t go back.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did he tell you what the particular thing you
missed was?

Mr. Guice. No, sir; he did not tell me that,and I

Vice Chairman Storey. And you haven't been back since?

Mr. Guice. I didn’t go back because I would read or hear when they
were going to get together, and when I’d get on my way up there or when
I would go they wouldn’t be together then, and, just through a misunder
standing, they just kept me confused, you see.

Vice Chairman Strorey. How many times did you go back?

Mr. Guice. One more time, after meeting him and talking to him. 1
went back for the particular purpose of investigating some more, but he—-

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go back the time the board said it would
be in session?
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ce. Idid-
i}il‘; 'e %‘Ll : an STorey. Or that you learned it would be in session?
1

Guice. That'sright. That I learned they would be.
M.r. Chairman STOREY. Were they in session when you went back?
VICBGUIGE. No,sir. They weren’t in session that day.

. Chairman STOREY. Would you tell us why you want to vote?
VICEGUIGE. Well, I feel like I’m entitled to it. I have come up to the
Mr'requirements to make myself a citizen, and I feel I would like to be a
othf’-'f red voter; they ought to give that to me. It’s like I want to become
rcngt: of the government activity, and so forth.

“P,s'; ce Chairman STOREY, You don’t have any connection with Tuskegee

itute?
In;i:]GulcE. No, sir.

+ice Chairman STOREY. In any way?

Mr. Guice. No. sir. .

vice Chairman STOREY. Any other questions?

Commissioner HespurcH. Justone,

M. Guice, have you paid taxes all your life?

Mr. Guick. Allmy life?

No, sir. Since 1942,

Commissioner HESBURGH. Since 1942?

Mr. Guice. Every year since 1942 I have been paying taxes.

Vice Chairman SToREY. Any others?

Commissioner WILKINS. What do you raise on your farm, Mr. Guice?

Mr. Guict. Principally cotton.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Cotton?

Mr. Guice. Cotton is the principal one. Corn and peas; all the things
practically that goes with farming.

Commissioner WILKINS. Do you have any opinion, Mr. Guice, as to
the reasons why you have never heard anything further about your appli-
cation?

Mr. Guice. Well, T have never been arrested and always has been a
Jaw-abiding citizen; to the best of my opinion has no mental deficiency,
and my mind couldn’t fall on nothing but only, since I come up to these
other requirements, that I was just a Negro. That’s all.

Commissioner WILkINs, All right. Thank you.

Vice Chairman Storey. You may be excused.

Call the next witness.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Mrs. Lavinia Philpot.

TesTiIMONY OF LaviNia PHiLPOT, TuskeGee, MacoN COUNTY, ALa.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please give your name and age and
place of residence?
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Mrs. Purror. My name is Mrs. Lavina Philpot. I was born May 5th,
1908. Ilive at Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storev. How long have you lived there, Mrs. Philpot?

Mrs. Purot, All my life,

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you marred?

Mrs. PumpoT. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman Storey. What does your husband do?

Mrs. Panror. He's a painter.

Vice Chairman Storey. Painter?

Mrs. PrwroT, Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is he self-employed?

Mrs, Panror. No.

Vice Chaimman Storev. Or does he work for somebody?

Mrs. PuiLror. He works for Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. For Tuskegee Institute?

Mrs. Purnrot. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. On a regular salary basis?

Mrs. PHLPOT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long has he been working there?

Mrs. PriLroT. Ten years or more.

Vice Chairman Storey. Ishe a registered voter?

Mrs. PumLrot. No; he isnot.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you a registered voter?

Mrs. Pairor. Noj; I am not.

Vice Chairman Storev. Do you have any mental disabilities, so far as
you know? .7

Mrs. PunroT. None that I know of.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?

Mrs. Punpot. None that I know of.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you graduated from high school or
colleges? ’ I

Mrs. Punrot. Not quite finished high school. Eleventh grade-plus,

Vice Chairman Storey. Never did go to college?

Mrs. Punrot. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you work, too?

Mrs. Punrot. Yes; I do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any children?

Mrs. Purror, Yes; I do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or grandchildren?

Mrs. Pairor. I have one daughter and two grandchildren.

Vice Chairman Storev. One daughter and two grandchildren?

Mrs. PHILPOT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. So, you really have three?
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M. PHILPOT. Yes,
. e Chairman STorey. Do they live there, too?
vie pHILPOT. Yes; they live with me.
M.rS— Chairman Storey. What do you do besides being a housewife?
Vlf:' prmpoT. I'ma cook, a dietician.
. e: Chairman SToREY. And where do you work?
Vlfs pumLroT. Tuskegee Institute.
Vice Chairman STorREY. Dietician?
s, PHILPOT. Yes, o
Vice Chairman STOREY. And how long have you been working in that

caPaciw? Si 1946
Mrs. PHILPOT. Since -
vice Chairman STorEY. Since 19467
Mrs. PHILPOT- Yes. . o
Vice Chairman STorey. Did you ever make an application to vote?
Ms. PHILPOT. Yes.
vice Chairman STOREY. When? .
Mrs. PHILFOT. The first time was in 1953, and then I made two trials
this yeal- . . .
Vice Chairman STOoREY. Now, rcfernng-to the one in 1953, did you go
through the similar procedure these other witnesses did?
M s, PHILPOT. No. I just filled out the blank at that time.
Vice Chairman STorey. That is, this blank questionnaire?

Mrs. PHILPOT. Yes.
Vice Chairman STorey. They didn't ask you to read and write?

Mrs. PHILPOT. No.
Vice Chairman SToREY. Can you read and write?

Mrs. PrILPOT. Oh, yes; very well.

Vice Chairman STorey. Did you hear anything from that application?

Mrs. PriLpoT. Noj; I did not.

Vice Chairman STOREY. When was the next time you did anything
about it?

Mrs. PHLPoOT. 1 went back the 6th of May 1958, and I didn’t hear
anvthing from that one.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure?

Mrs. PaiLPOT. Yes.

1 had to write quite a bit.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

How long did you wait before you did anything else?

Mrs. PriLpoT. T was one of the first to arrive that morning, about 8:40,
and I had to wait until 9 o’clock before 1 was admitted to the registration
room, and then I was given this

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out the same papers?
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Mrs. PuiLpoT. Yes; Idid

Vice Chairman SToreY. A new set of papers?

Mirs. Panprot. Yes. : p

Vice Chairman Storey, Were you askcd to re.ad a.nd write anything? |

Mrs. Privpot, I had to write three paragraphs of the Constitution of thy
United States.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hcar a.nyt.l'ungjrom that ;11')1-)11.1:-‘1tu:m‘=I

M. PHLrot. No; I did not, “ '

Vice Chairman Storey, How long did you wait before you——

Mrs. PaiLPOT. [ waited 2 weeks and went back.

Vice Chairman Storey. Whom did you see that time?

Mms. PrnLpoT, Yes, I—— . _ _

Vice Chairman Storey. Isay: Whom did you see? !

Mrs. Panrot. I aw one of the—

Vice Chairman STorey, Supervisors?

Mrs, PHILPOT. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you remember his name?

Mrs. Paipot. Mr. Rogers. |

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you talk WIth h:m’

Mrs. PaiLror, Yes; Idid

Vice Chairman Storey. What did he say, it anything, to you?

Mrz. PrnpotT. He showed me the mistake I made. 1 failed to pa
*Tuskegee, Ala." in one place on my application. -

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill in that? ,i

L B N

M. Punror. Ifilled in another one and corrected that mistake.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out another set of papers?

Mrs. Purot. Yes; I did. n
Vice Chairman Storey. And corrected that mistake? 4
Mrs. Purror. 1 did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did he look it over?

Mr=. PriLror. Yes; hedid.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did he voice any objection to it?

Mrs. PaiLrot. Noj; he did not. .

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that application?
Mrs. Pairor. Noj; nothing,

Vice Chairman Storey. About when was that?

Mrs, PurLpor. That was the 16th of June.

Vice Chairman Storey. Nineteen fifty-eight?

Mrs. Punror. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from it?

Mrs. PraiLpoT. No. ' '

Vice Chairman Storey, Until this date?

Mrs. Puricpor. Noj; I have not, T
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Storey. Would you tell us why you want to vote?
vice GI)HII‘POT, Well, I'm a law-abiding citizen and I pay taxes, and I
rs.like to help to elect the officials of our State and help make it a
would ace in which for all of us to live.
bﬂt‘t;ff Chairman StorEY. Do you know any reason why you were not
ic
regiSterc;;mP ot. The only thing I can think of~-because I'm a Negro.
= irman STOREY. Any other question?

ice Cha :
rf'ln ot, you will be excused.

Call the next witness.
Mr ROSENFELD. Bettie B. Quinn.

[ESTIMONY or Berie B. Quinn, Tuskecee, Macon CounTy, ALa.

yice Chairman STorREY. Mrs. Quinn, will you please tell us your full

me and 2ge and residence?
naMrs' QuinN. My name is Bettie B, Quinn. Age: Thirty-two. I live at
05 Colvert Street, Tuskegee, Ala
“"vice Chairman STOREY. And where were you born?

Mrs. QUINN. I was born in Farmville, N.C., on November the 21st, 1926,

vice Chairman Storey. How long did you live in North Carolina?

Mis. QuiNn. Until September of 1950.

vVice Chairman STOREY. Did you move from there to here?

Mrs. QUINN. Yes; after marrying.

vVice Chairman Storey. Did you marry in North Carolina?

Mrs. QuinN, No. I-—Yes.

I’'m sorry.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Have you lived here since?

Mrs. QUINN. Yes. i

Vice Chairman StoreEy. Have you lived in Macon County since then?

Mirs. QUINN. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. What does your husband do?

Mrs. QuiNnN. My husband is a registrar assistant at the Veterans Admin-
istration Hospital at Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Employed and paid by the United States
Government?

Mrs. QuinN. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Ishe a registered voter?

Mrs. QUINN. Yes; heis, —

Vice Chairman Storey. How long has he been registered?

Mrs. Quinn. He became registered before I met him.

Vice Chairman Storey. Before you met him?
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Mrs. QuinN. Yes. .-

Vice Chairman Storey. And when was it you were married? What date?
I have forgotten. ‘

Mrs. Quinn. I was married March the 4th, 1950.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any children?

Mrs. QuUINN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many?

Mrs. QuiNN. Three boys—eight——

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own your own home?

Mrs. Quinn. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own an automobile?

Mrs, QuINN. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. Own your own furniture?

Mrs. Quinn. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. You paid your taxes?

Mrs. QuinN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you do anything besides being a housewife?

Mrs. QuinN. I am a registered nurse, employed at the Veterans' Ad.
ministration Hospital, Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman STorReY. And how long have you been so employed?

Mrms. QuinN. I have been employed since September 1953 at the Vet
erans’ Administration Hospital. Prior to that I was employed at Tuskege:
Institute, John Andrew Memecrial Hospital.

Vice Chairman Storey. John Andrew Memorial Hospital?

Mrs, QuinnN. That’s right.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you a graduate registered nurse?

Mrs, QUuINN. Yes; I am.

Vice Chairman Storey. From what institution and when?

Mrs. Quinn. Ella Richards Memorial Hospital, Greensboro, N.C.

Vive Chairman SToREY. Are you a graduate of any high school o
colleges?

Mrs. Quinn. I am a graduate of Farmville High School, Farmville, N.C

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you attempted to register?

Mrs. QUINN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disability
that you know of ?

Mrs. QuinN. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?

Mrs. Quinn. No. ) )

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you apply for registration?

Mrs. QuINN. September the 15th, 1958,

Vice Chairman STorey. Where? .

Mrs. QuiNN. At the Macon County Courthouse, Macon County, Al
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Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out the forms as indicated by these

wimesses?

thh‘;frs- QUINN, Yes.

yice Chairman Storey. Were you asked to read and write anything
. addition to the forms?
i Mrs. QUINY. I was asked to write the portions from the United States
Gonstitution and to self-address an envelope to myself.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that application?

5. QUINN. No; I didr’t, and I returned October 1958. At that time
ormed by members of the board of registrars they would not be

was inf
f.-orking that day because they would have to get their records straight

ore CIECt.iOn-
vice Chairman Storey. Did you go back after that?

Mrs. QuinN. Yes; I did. I returned November the 10th, 1958, went
through the same procedures as I did in September.

Vice Chairman STorey. Have you heard anything from that application?

Mrs. QUINN. No.

yice Chairman Storev. Would you tell us why you want to vote?

Mrs. QUINN. I want to vote because my husband is a registered voter
1 have three sons and I feel it is my privilege as 2 citizen of the United

o

and

States.
Vice Chairman STorey. Do you know of any reason why you did not

hear from your application?

Mrs. Quinn. Theonly reason I can give is that I am a Negro.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other question?

If not, you may be excused.

Commissioner WILKINS, May I ask just one question?

Vice Chairman Storey. Pardon me.

Commissioner WILKINS. When you went to register the first time—I
think it was in September of 1958—tell us what happened, what time you
arrived there and what time you finally got in the registration room.

Mrs. Quinn. T arrived at the Macon County Courthouse, second floor,
approximately 8:05 a.m., and I waited until noon, at which time the
board of registrars recessed for lunch. T returned at 1 p.m. and I was
able to enter the room at approximately 2:30 p.m.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Did they tell you their meeting would resume
at 1 pm.?

Mrs. QuinN, Yes; they did, and it was approximately 1:30 before they
arrived. ’

Commissioner WILKINS. And were you required to copy provisions of
the United States Constitution?

Mrs. QuinnN. Yes.
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Commissioner WiLkins. Do you remember what sections you had to
copy? :

Mrs. Quinn. 1 don’t recall what section, but it was the whole article
that I had to write.

Commissioner WILKINS. How many pages did you have to write?

Mrs. Quinn. It consisted of approximately five and a half pages, since
I write small.

Commissioner WILRINS. And you have never heard anything?

Mrs. Quinn. No; T have not.

Commissioner WiLkIns. You filled out a return envelope?

Mrs. Quinn. Yes; I did.

Commissioner WILKINS. And then you went back in October?

Mirs. QuinN, Yes; I did.

Commissioner WILKINS. And they were busy processing applicatiom
at that time? )
Mrs. Quinn. T was informed they were by the board of registrars.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. And did they tell you to come back then, and
you went back 2 weeks later?

Mrs. Quinn. Yes; I did.

Commissioner WILkINS. And what was that procedure? When you
went back 2 weeks later, was it the same process? '

Mrs. Quinn. I went through the same procedure as in September,

Commissioner WiLKins, Copying the provisions of the Constitutiog
and filling out another application?

Mrs. QuiNN, Yes.

Commissioner WrLKINS. And you left a self-addressed envelope?

Mrs. QuinnN. Yes,

Commissioner WILKINS. You never heard anything?

Mrs. Quinn. No.

' Vice Chairman Storev. Any other questions? If not

Commissioner BarrLe. May 1 ask prior to 1958 where you waited
for registration? '

Mrs. QuinN, Where I waited?

Commissioner BATTLE. Yes.

Mrs. Quinn. Well, for a period of time the board of registrars wa
not functioning in Macon County.

Commissioner BaTTLE. That was a period of about 1 year, wasn’t it? '

Mrs. Quinn. Idon’t recall how long,

Commissicner BATTLE. And I believe you moved here in 1950?

Mrs. Quinn. I have been down several times before then, after T had
been in Alabama for 2 years, but, being busy working, the crowd was tos
large for me to wait.

Commissioner BaTTLE. All right.

i
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. o Chairman Storey. Any other questions?
;;1; of, yOU 2T excused.

pext witness.
M:ROSEN reLD. John W. Jackson, Jr.

TESﬂMON

Chairman SToREY. Your name, age, and place of residence, please?
Mr JACKSON. My name is John W. Jackson, Jr. T am 23 years of age,
41 ive in Tuskegee, Macon County, Ala.

ane . Chairman STOREY. And what date were you born and where?
;f;:eJAGKSON- July the 19th, 1935, in Macon County, Ala.
Vice Chairman Sorzy. Have you lived there all of your life?

y o JouN W. JacksoN, Jr., Tuskecee, Macon CounTy, Ara.

vice

Mr. JACKSON. T have.
yijce Chairman STOREY. Are youmarried?

Mr. JACKSON. Iam. -

vice Chairman STOREY. Since when?

Mr. JAGKSON. Since January of ‘195?.

Vice Chairman StoreY. Any children?

Mr. JACKSON. T have.

Vice Chairman StoreY. Do you own your own home?

Mr. JacxsoN. Idonot

Vice Chairman STorey. Doyourent?

Mr. Jackson. Istay with my father and mother.

Vice Chairman Storey. Your father and mother?

Mr. JAGKSON. Yes,

Vice Chairman StorEY. Do they own their own home?

Mr. JAGKSON. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. In Tuskegee?

Mr. JacksoN. Right.

Vice Chairrnan STorEY. Where are you employed?

Mr. Jackson. With Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman SToreY. In what capacity?

Mr. JacksoN. I am an inventory clerk, construction, at Tuskegee In-
stitute.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you been with them in that
capacity?

Mr. Jackson. Well, a little over a year.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is your wife employed?

Mr. JacksoN. Sheisnot. She is a student,

Vice Chairman STorey. She is a student?

Mr. Jackson. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Any children?

Mr. JacksoN. One. One daughter.

509524—50—7
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Vice Chairman Storev. Have you ever been convicted of any crime?

Mr. Jackson. Ihave not.

Vice Chairman Storev. You have your mental and physical faculties
unimpaired, so far as you know?

Mr. Jackson. I think so.

Vice Chairman STorev. Are you a graduate of any high school or col-
lege? If so, what are they.

Mir. Jackson. I graduated from Tuskegee Institute High School, and
I also graduated from Tuskegee Institute with a B.S. in architecture. -

Vice Chairman Storey. What year was that?

Mr. JacksoN. Nineteen fifty-seven.

Vice Chairman Storey. Nineteen fifty-seven?

Mr, JacksoN. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. You have been with them since that time?

Mr. JacksoNn. Right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you applied for voting?

Mr. Jackson. I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Mr. JacksoN. Well, I made about eight or nine trips down to the board,
hut I’ve only been able to make application one time.

Vice Chairman STorey. You said you made eight or nine trips. Why
did you have to make so many trips? i

Mr. Jackson. I don’t know. Sometimes the crowd was too great, and
other times the board announced they were not going to work, or some.
thing of that nature.

Vice Chairman Storevy. When did you make a formal application?

Mr, JacksoN. It was January the 28th, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure to
what these others have recited?

Mr. Jackson. Idid.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you read and write anything?

Mr. Jackson. I wrote two articles of the Constitution of the United
States.
Vice Chairman Storey. Did you ever hear anything from that applica-
tion? :

Mr. JacksoN. Ihave not heard anything.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back any more?

Mr. JacksoNn. I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Mr. Jackson. Well, it was in July of this year. }

Vice Chairman Storey. What did you find out, if anything, at that
time?
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Mr. JACKSON. I didn’t find out anything. They just—they didn't tell

meva;l:?}firman Storey. Did you do anything while you were there?
er_ JAGKSON. No. I didn’t get into the room.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Why didn’t you get into the room?

Mr. JACKSON. Because they weren’t registering but two at a time and I
was £00 far down the list.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been back any more?

Mr. JACKSON. I have not.

yice Chairman STorEY. Have you ever heard anything, any additional
hing, from the board?

Mr. JACKSON. I havenot.

Vice Chairman STOREY. You left your return envelope?

Mr. JACESON. I did.

vice Chairman StorEy. Would you tell us why you want to vote?

Mr. JacksoN. Because I am 2 citizen of these United States, the State
of Alabarma, and Macon County, and I feel] like every citizen of the United
States should have a right to participate in government,

vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you were
wumed down or failed to hear?

Mr. Jackson. T think the main objection was because I am a Negro.

vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard of any other ohjection?

Mr. Jackson. No.

vice Chairman Storey. That isall,

Any other questions?

Commissioner WILKINS. When you say you were so far down the list,
do you mean you were so far down—

Mr. JacksoN. In the line.

Corumissioner WiLKiNs. Inthe line?

Mr. JacksoN. In the line.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Did you stay there long enough to see one ap-
plicant go in and come out?

Mr. JacksoN. At the time——

Commissioner WILXINS. Approximately how long was he in the regis-
trars’ room?

Mr. JacksoN. Well, some hour and a half.

Commissioner WILKINS. An hour and a half, and you said that only
two applicants were permitted to go into the room at the same time?

Mr. JacksoN. Right. During this time, the time I filled out an ap-
plication, during the procedure, the members of the board of registrars
usually talked and tried to disrupt the people filling out the applications,
say anything, probahly try to get them to do something that would throw
off the whole works.
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Commissioner WrLkmNs. What did they say?

Mr. JacksoN. Well, they used some—at the time I was there—1 was in
the room with a lady—they were using profane language, and so forth,
and obscene language, too, to disrupt our attention.

Commissioner WiLrmnNs. And that went on continuously while you were
in there?

Mr. JacksoN. Right.

Commissioner WiLkins. Did you leave before the lady applicant left
or did she leave before you?

Mr. Jackson. 1 left before the lady.

Commissioner WILRINS. She was in there for appro:nmately how long
during the time you were there?

Mr. JacksoN. I was there some hour and 15 minutes.

Commissioner WrLkiNs During that hour and 15 minutes how long
was the lady in the registrars’ room?

Mr, JacksonN. The whole time 1 was there.

Commissioner WiLkmNs. The whole time. You left her, then?

Mr. JacksoN. 1lefther.

Commissioner WILKINS. I see.

Vice Chairman StoreY. Any other questions?

Commissioner WILxINS. That is all.

Vice Chairman Storey. If not, you are excused.

The next witness.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Mrs. Lena H. Johnson.

TesTiMoNY or LENA H. Jornson, Tuskecer, Macon CounTy, AL

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please give your name and age and
place of residence?

Mrs. JorNsoN. My name is Mrs. Lena H. Johnson. 1 am 44 yean
old, I live at Tuskegee, Ala., 330 W. Lee Street, Macon Gounty.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived there?

Mrs. JorNsoN. I've iived at Tuskegee all my life.

Vice Chairman Storey. And exactly what date were you born?

Mrs. Jounson. 1wasbom January 22, 1914,

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your hushand’s name?

Mrs. Jornson. My husband is named Van L. Johnson

Vice Chairman Storey. And what does he do?

Mrs. JoansoN. My husband is an electrician at the VA Hospital, Tuske-
gee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storry. And how long has he been so employed?

Mrs. Jomnson. He has been employed at Tuskegee VA Hospita
since 1937,
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Vice Chairman Storey. For the record, the VA Hospital has no connec-
tion with the Institute or university, does it?

Mirs. JoaNsoN. Notthat I know of.

yice Chairman Storey. Itisa separate institution?

Mrs. JorNsoN. Yes;itis.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any children?

Mrs. JornsoN. Yes. I havefive children—four girls and one boy.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you work?

Mrs. Jornson. I do work. I work at present at John Andrew Memo-
rial Hospital, Tuskegee Institute, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. What do you do there?

Mrs. Jounson. I am a certified nurse’s aide. I work in the nursery
department.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a graduate of any high school or col-
feges? If so, name them and what the certificates are.

Mrs. JounsoN. I graduated from the Alabama State Teachers’ High
School Department, Mantgomery, Ala., with a high school diploma.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Any others?

Mis. Jounson. No; Idonot.

Vice Chairman STorey, You can read and write, of course?

Mrs. JouNsON. Yes;Ican.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disability?

Mrs. Jounson. No;Ido not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Ever been convicted of a crime?

Mrs. Jornson. No; I bave not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a registered voter?

Mrs. JoansoN, Noj; Iam not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is your husband?

Mrs. JorNsoN. Yes; heis.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long?

Mrs. JounsoN. He has been a registered voter approximately since 1941.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you make an application the firs
time, if you did? ‘

Mrs. JouNsoN, I went to the board to apply, to fill the application out,
August the 18th, 1958. Tarnved approximately 8 a.m.

Vice Chairman Storey. And when did you leave?

Mrs. Jounson. I left at 3 p.m., without being permitted to enter the
room. :
Vice Chairman Storey. Allright. Did you go back after that?
Murs. Jornson, I wentback September the 15th, 1958,
Vice Chairman Storey. Did you get in that time?
Mrs. Jounson. Idid goin at that time.
Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you wait before—
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Mrs. Jounson. At2 pam.

Vice Chairman Stopry. What?

M. Joanson. Iwentinat?2 p.m.

Vice Chairman Storey. And when did you come out? About?

Mis. Joanson. It wasapproximately 2:30.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you file similar applications as these other
people did?

Mirs. Jounson. Idid.

Vice Chairman Storey. Was there anything different from what they
had done that happened in the room?

Mrs. Jornson. No; it was not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that application?

Mrs. Jornson. I did not hear anything,

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever gone back?

Mrs. JounsoN, I wentback November the 10th, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you see any of the officials there?

Mrs. JouNsoN. They were all there.

Vice Chairman Storey. Whom did you talk with?

Mrs. Jounson. I did not have to talk with anyone.

Mr. Zachry gave me the oath and signed my application blank.

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, you made out another application?

Mrs. Jornson. I had tofile another.

Vice Chairman Storey. A complete application?

Mrs. JornNsoN. A complete application.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that one?

Mrs. JorNsoN. I have not heard anything from them.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back since that time?

Mrs. Jounson. Not since November 10th,

Vice Chairman Storev. Would you tell us why you want to vote
please?

Mrs. Jounson. I am a law-abiding citizen. I live within Tuskegee
area—that I should feel and I do feel as if there are other citizens who
have the right to vote I should do the same thing myself,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you haven’t
heard from your application?

Mrs. Jornson. Other than I am a Negro and trying to get registered
to vote.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other questions?

Commissioner BatTre. May I ask you why you waited until thc year
1958 to apply for registration?

Mrs. Jomnson. During the years prior to that I have bad, as 1 afore- .
stated five children. I had been busily kept at home, and during the time
some of the other participants who had tried to get registered had spent
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up there, and T did not feel as if T had that required time, and I
days hapd an invalid mother for 16 years and I had to care for her.
hav® " . oner BaTTeE. T motice a good many of the witnesses, some of
= have lived here all of their lives, applied for the first time during the
whO“l;l 1958. Any reason for that that you know of ?
falrl\;rs' JOHNSON. Idonot.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Any other questions?

Comumissioner WikiINs. You said you would like to vote because there

gre 3 lot of other people who are voting. In your case your husband is
cor?

wﬁ’rgs JornsoN. Yes; he is.

C ommissioner Wwkins. Isthat right?

Mrs. JOHNSON. Yes; heis. -

Commissioner WiLkiNs. And you certainly want to exercise the same
. ohts and privileges that he exercises?
nngs. JoHNSON. Yes; I do.

Comuissioner WiLkins. Now, you said you went to the registrars’ of-
fice the first time about 8 o’clock in the morning and you were not able to

et in, even into the registrars’ room. How long did you wait that day?
rs. Jornson. I arrived that momning approximately 8 o'clock, after
I had worked 12 to 8 on duty.

Commissioner WLLRINS. Yes,

Mrs. JornsoN. I stayed until noon, when they recessed for dinner. I
went home and ate my lunch. I came back at 1 o’clock. T stayed untl
3 o'clock, which was the afternoon that they closed at 4, and there were
members there who had not entered the room who were far ahead of me.

Commissioner WILKINs. How many would you say were in the line?

Mrs. JOHNSON. About, approximately 11 or 12 members ahead of me
who had arrived at 6:30 am.

Commissioner WILKINS, And some of them had not even been able to
get in——

Mrs. JornsoN. That is correct.

Commissioner WILKINS, The registrars’ room?

Mrs. JoensoN. They had not.

Commissioner WILKiNS. Now, when you went back the next time, what
time did you get there?

Mrs. JounsoN. I went back that morning at 7:45, and T arrived, was
there, when the hoard opened on the 15th.

Commmissioner WILKiNs. What time did you get in then?

Mrs. JorNson. I went in the office that time about 2 p.m.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. And you were required to——

Mrs. JorNsoN. Copy the Constitution.,

Commissioner WiLkINs. Copy certain sections of the Constitution?
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| Mrs. JornNsoN. Yes;Iwas.

Commissioner WiLkmvs. And fill out the application?
 Mrs. JorNson. Yes; I was
- Commissioner WiLRINS. Now, Mrs. Johnson, among the reasons which
you mentioned as to why you had not filed an application prior to 195§
was the fact you had reared a family of five children and taken care of ag
invalid mother, and so forth?

* Mrs. JoansoN. Yes; I was.

Commissioner WrLxiNs. Wasn’t the report current in the area l
Negroes were having a difficult time registering? nj

Mrs. JounsoN, Yes. My neighbor had tried.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. And, from your experience, would you aayi
that was one of the reasons why a good many Negroes had taken no actiog
to register?

Mrs. JornsoN. Yes; I would. ¥

Commissioner WiLKINS. Thank you. 3

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other question?

- If not, you are excused. '

The next witness. g

Mr. RoseNrFELD. John T. Thompson. ‘

TesTmIMONY OF JouN T. THOoMPSON, TUsKEGEE, MacoN CouNnTy, Als

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you please give your name and date of

birth and place of residence?

Mr. TaoMrsoN. John T. Thompson. I’'m 52 years old. I live in Tuske.
gee, Ala,

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Thompson, would you talk up just a little
so everybody can hear you? .

What is the date of your hirth, and where were you born?

Mr. TaompsoN. December the 29th, 1905. I was born in Midland, V&
Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you live in Virginia? -
Mr. TrompsoN. Ilived ther until I was about 14 years old. ¥
Vice Chairman Storey. Then where did you go?

Mr. TrompsoN. Philadelphia. i
Vice Chairman Storey. And how long did you live in Fhiladelphia?
Mr. Tuompson. Until 1930, 3
Vice Chairman Storey. And then where did you go?

Mr. TuoMpsoN. Washington, D.C.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long did you live there?

Mr. TaomrsoN. Until I went in the service in 1942, August 1942,
Vice Chairman Storey. How long were you in the service?

Mr. TuomrsoN. Three years, 3 months.

Vice Chairman Storey. What branch of the service?

-
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ompsoN. Air Corps. o

Chairman STOREY. In what capacity did you serve?
WcBTHc,Mpson. T was a cook. -
Mr. Chairman STOREY. Did you have any overseas’ service?
vice

TEHOMPSON. I did not.
l:fl'l;e Chairman Storey. Then what happened after the war? Where
1

?
dicll\v{ };o'l;‘}fzm psoN. I was discharged in Alabama, Maxwell Field, and made

¢ my home. .
Tu\s;};zszhairman StoreY. Have you lived there since that time?

¢. THOMPSON. Since March 1945.
Vic.e Chairman STorEY. Have you had any formal education?
Mr. THOMPSON. No; I have not. A little better than sixth grade. I
tried to improve my education from time to time since-—I mean by
ading and just what I can pick up myself.
re Vice Chairman STOREY. Do you read and write?
Mr. THOMPSON. Oh, yes.
vice Chairman STOREY. You take newspapers and magazines?
Mr. THOMPSON. Yes, sir.
Vice Chairman STOREY. And keep up with current events?
Mr. THOMPSON. That’s right.
Vice Chairman STorey. What is your occupation?
Mr. TroMPsoN. T am a cook at the Veterans Hospital in Montgomery.
Vice Chairman STorReY. And how long have you been with them?
Mr. Taompson. 1 have been with the Veterans Administration since
December 1945.
Vice Chairman STorey. Do you own any property?
Mr. TaompsoN, Ido,
Vice Chairman STorey. What, just briefly?
Mr. TeompsoN. I own real estate. My wife owns a home. That’s all.
Vice Chairman Storev. And a car?
Do you have a car?
Mr. TroMP3ON. Yes; I have a car.
Vice Chairman Storey. What does your family consist of besides your
wife?
Mr. TromMpsoN. My family?
Vice Chairman Storey. Yes. )
Mr. TrHOMPSON. I have two children—not with me now. Just my wife
and I.
Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of any crime?
Mr. Taompson. I have not.
Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disability?
Mr. TrompsoN. Physical disability; yes. Hearing,

Mr. TE

have
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Vice Chairman Storey. The hearing?

Mr. THoMPsON. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. You can hear ys all right with your hearing aid,
though, can you not?

Mr. TuaompsoN. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Sgorey. Did you ever apply for registration to vote?

Mr. TaompsoN. I have,

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Mr. Tuompson. In April of this year, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. Macon County?

Mr. TuomrsoN. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Courthouse?

Mr. TroMmpsoN. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fil out similar applications to the anes
described by the other witnesses?

Mr. TrompsoN. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long were you there in connection with that
process?

Mr. TromMpson. O, it take me about 2142 hours to write & proportion
of the Constitution and approximately 30 to 45 minutes to fill out the
application.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you have any objections from any of the
registrars as to the form of your application or what you copied?

Mr. TaompsoN. No. Everything secemed to be very nice.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that application?

Mr. TmompsoN. Nothing at all.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back any more?

Mr. Trompson. I went back in July of 1958,

Vice Chairman Storey. What did you do or find out at that time?

Mr. Taompson. I went through the same procedure.

Vice Chairman Storey. Filled out a new application?

Mr. TromPson. Wrote a proportion of the Constitution and filled out
the application.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from that apphcatum?

Mr. TaomrsoN. Nothing whatsoever.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back again?

Mr. TaomrsoN. No; T have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you tell us why you want to vote?

Mr. THOMPSON. Well, I’'m a law-abiding citizen, I think it’s a privilege
to vote.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know any reason why you have not hean!
from your application?

Mr. Tromrson. No; 1 do not.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Any other question?

Commissioner WiLEINs. Mr. Thompson, you went the first time in April
of 1958 and you went back in July of 18587

Mr. Teompson. That'’s right.

Commissioner WrLkINs. Was there anything said about the application
that you filed in April of 1958?

Mr. THomprson, Well, I asked one of the gentlemen if I passed. He went
to a drawer and went through some papers and he pulled out my paper,
pecause I could see the long envelope with my address on it. He looked at
;t and say, “You missed a question,” or something to that effect. Then I
gat down and started to make a new one. I reminded him that T had copied
g portion of the Constitution before, but he say that it was routine; I would
have to copy it again.

Commissioner WrLKINs. When you refer to one of the gentlemen, you
mean one of the registrars or one of the officers who were taking the
applications?

Mr. THOMPSON. Let’s see,

Commissioner WiLKINS. You said you talked to one of the gentlemen
there.

Mr. TaomMpsoN, One of the registrars.

Commissioner WiLKINS. One of the registrars or one of the officers?

Mr. Taomreson. That is right.

Commissioner WrLkiNs. In charge of the registration?

Mr. TeoMpson. That is right.

Commissioner WiLkINS. And he never showed you what it was you
missed on the original application?

Mr. Tzompeson. No; he did not.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Did you ask him?

Mr. TaomprsoN. No. He just—well, I didn’t hear him too well. 1
mean the impression I got—that I didn’t pass and I would have to go
through the same thing again.

Commissioner WiLkins. Did he tell you you would have to go through
it when he handed you the application?

Mr. Taompson. Well, I questioned him about writing a proportion of
the Constitution because—I mean it takes me quite a while to write
that much, I think it takes me about 214 hours to write out a propor-
tion of the Constitution in longhand and, to the best of my knowledge,
it was probably 30 or 45 minutes for the application; something like 3
hours.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. Now, Mr. Thompson, was your physical dis-
ability incurred while you were in the Air Force or is it something that
has happened subsequent to the time of your honorable discharge from
the Air Force?
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Mr. TuompsoN. No. It happened in the Air Force.
Commissioner WiLkins. It happened in the Air Force?
Mr, TuompsoN. Yes, sir.
Commissioner WiLkINs. All right.
That is all.
Vice Chairman Storey. Any other question.
If not, you are excused.
- The next witness.
Mr. RoseNFeLD. Miss Berlie Mae Melton.

TesTiIMoNY oF BERLIE MaE MELTON, TuskeceE, Macon County, ALa

Vice Chairman Storev. Will you please give your name and date of
your birth and place of residence?

Miss MELTON. My name is Berlie Mae Melton. I was born July the
18th, 1935; living at Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you lived in Alabama all of your life?

Miss MeLTON. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you married?

Miss MeLTON. No. :

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you a graduate of any high school or col-
leges? If so, tell us what they are and any degrees.

Miss MeLTON. Yes. I am a graduate of Lincoln High School, Marion,
Ala. I received a diploma. I am a graduate of Tuskegee Institute and
the School of Nursing. I received the bachelor of science degree in nurs-
ing education.

Vice Chairman Storey. Inwhat year?

Miss MeLToN. May 1958,

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you employed now?

Miss MELTON. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where?

Miss MELTON, Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where?

Miss MeLTON. At the Veterans Administration Hospital, Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you worked for them?

Miss MeLTON. Since September 1958,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disability?

Miss MELTON. No; not that I know of.

Vice Chairman STorey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime? -

Miss MeLTON. No. :

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever applied to vote?

Miss MELTON. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. When and where?
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Miss MeLToN. I attempted to vote on January the 31st, 1958, at the
Macon County Courthouse, Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Had you paid any poll tax?

Miss MELTON. Well, on the day I went down, January the 31st, I was
asked to pay my poll tax then. I paid $3 poll tax.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure as
jndicated by the other witnesses?

Miss MELTON. Well, on the 31st I understand that the board didn’t meet.
] went upstairs on the second floor and waited in the colored waiting rmom
until 12 noon, and I had to leave then and go back to class. So, I under-
gtand they didn’t meet on that day.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you go back next?

Miss MELTON. I went back again on February the 3d, 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey., At that time did you fill out your application?

Miss MELTON. Yes. I went in around 2—I arrived there in the moming
around 7:30, and I went back again—I was asked to leave at 12 and to
come back agair at 1 o’clock. So, I left, went back, and I was able to get
in the room approximately, around 2: 30.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure that
these other witnesses did?

Miss MeLTON. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that application?

Miss MeLTON. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been back since that time?

Miss MeLTON. Not since February the 3d.

Vice Chairman Storey., Of this year?

Miss MELTON. Nineteen fifty-eight.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you heard nothing further?

Miss MELTON. Not anything.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you tell us why you want to vote?

Miss MELTON. Yes. I'm interested in voting because I feel to vote, to
be a good citizen—one of the ways of being a good citizen is voting. So, I
am interested in getting my own choice.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you have not
heard from your application?

Miss MELTON. No; I don’t know of any reason, other than I am a Negro.

Vice Chairman STorReY. Any other questions?

Comnmissioner WILKINS. Miss Melton, I think you said on February the
3d, 1958 you went in to vote. You meant

Miss MeLTON. To register, .

Commissioner WILKINS. You went in to file an application to register?

Miss MeLToN. Right.
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Commissioner WILKINS. Were there many other applicants in line when
you were there?

Miss MevLrow. Yes. There were several other Negroes there. I don't
remember the number, but there were several of us there.

Commissioner WiLkINs. How long did it take you to complete the appli-
cation? And you copied a portion of the Constitution of the United States?

Miss Merron. Yes; I did copy a portion of it.

Commissioner WiLkmvs. How long did it take you?

Miss MeLToN. Approximately an hour ; 50-60 minutes.

Commissioner WiILkInNs. All nght.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkiNs. That is all

Vice Chairman Storey. That is all. You are excused.

The next witness.

Mr. RosenreLp. Mrs. Estelle Johnson.

TestiMmony oF EsTELLE JorNsoN, Tuskecee, MacoN CounTy, ALa

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and date of
birth, place of birth, and your residence? X

Mrs. Jounson. My name is Estelle Johnson. I was born May 31st,
1925, Tuskegee, Ala,, Macon County.

Vice Chairman Storev. Have you lived there since that time?

Mrs. JoansoN. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Are you married or single?

Mrs. Jounson. I am married.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your husband’s name?

Mrs. Jounson. Freddie Johnson,

Vice Chairrnan Storey. Is he a registered voter?

Mrs. Jounson. No; he isnot.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where does he Live?

Mrs. Jounson. He lives at Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. What does he do?

Mrs. Jornson. He is a nursing assistant at the Veterans Hospital,
Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman StoreY. Any children?

Mrs. JounsoN. No; we haven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own any property?

Mrs. JornsoN. Yes. My husband and I are buying a house. -

Vice Chairman Storey. You live in your own home?

Mrs. JornsoN. Yes; wedo.

Vice Chairman Storey. And have a car?

Mrs. Joranson. Yes; we have.

Vice Chairman Storey. What do you do?
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Mrs. Jornson. I am a housewife.

Vice Chairman Storey. You devote all of your time to your housework?

Mrs. JorNson. Yes; I do.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any children?

Mrs. JouNsoN. No; I haven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you applied to vate?

Mrs. JoansoN. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman STorey. When?

Mrs. JouNson. June of 1957.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out a similar application as these
other witnesses have recited?

Mrs. JourNsoN. Yes; I did.

vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything fram that application?

Mrs. Jognson. No; I didn’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you make any further inquiry.

Mrs. Jornson. No; Ididn’t

Vice Chairman Storey. You haven’t been back since that time?

Mrs. JornsoN. No; Ihaven't.

Vice Chairman Storey. You have heard nothing whatever?

Mrs. Joanson. No; I haven’t

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you haven't
heard?

Mrs. Jounson. No. The only reason that I could think of—because I
am a Negro.

Vice Chairman STorey. Was there any question about the form of your
application and what you did there at the time?

Mre. Jornson. Noj it wasn’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. If there was, you didn’t hear about it?

Mrs. Jounson. Noj; I didn't.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other question?

Commissioner WiLkINs. With respect to the questions, do you think
you answered all the questions on the application correctly and accurately?

Mirs. Jornson. Yes; I do.

Commissioner WiLxins. And you copied the provisions of the Consti-
tution?

Mrs. JorNsoN. Yes.

Commissioner Wkmvs. Did you read it after you had copied it?

Mrs, Jomnson. Well, I had to read the first article of the Consututmn

of the United States, and I had to copy the second one,

Commissioner WiLRINS, You read the first article of the Constitution
to the officers, the board of registrars, while you were there?

Mrs. Joanson. Yes; I did.
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Commissioner WILKINS. Was there any question raised about yoy,
reading of the first article? ’

Mrs. Joanson. No; there wasn't.

Commissioner WiLKINS, And you copied the entire second article of
the Constitution?

Mrs. Jornson. Yes; I did.

Commissioner WILkINS, And you did it in longhand?

Mrns, JoENnsoN, Yes;Idid,

Commissioner WiLkins. And that took approximately how many pagep
- Mrs. JomnsoNn. It took approximately four or five, letter size paper,

Commissioner WiLkINS, You have never heard anything at all abog
your application?
' Mrs. Jounson. No; I haven't.

Commissioner WnLrins, That is all, Mr, Chairman.

Vice Chairman Storey. You are excused.

Call the next witness.

Mr. RosenreLp. Charles E. Miller.

TestvoNy oF CaarLes Epwarp Mnrer, TuskEorE INSTITUTE, Manoy
CounTty, AL

" Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and date and
place of birth and where you live and how long you have lived there?

Mr. Mnirr, My name is Charles Edward Miller. I was born the year
of 1929 in Atlanta, Ga, in September, the month of September. Now ]
live at Tuskegee Institute, Ala,

Viee Chairman Storey. How long have you lived there?

Mr., MLLER, WeH,aﬂmyﬁfeexcepttheﬁmeIwasbominGeorgia‘,. :

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you come to Alabama as an infant?

Mr. Moier. Asaninfant. .

Vice Chairman SToreY, Are you married or single? '

Mr. Morer I am married.

Vice Chairman Storey, What does your family consist of?

Mr. MoLer. A wife.

Vice Chairman Storey. And no children?

Mr. Mnrer. No children.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a graduate of any high school or et
legea? If so, what are they and what degrees?

Mr. Mrer, 1 graduated from high school in 1948, Tuskegee Institute,
and later I finished college, West Virginia, 1955.

Vice Chairman Storey. What college in West Virginia?

Mr. Moier. West Virginia State College,

Vice Chairman STorey. West Virginia State College?

Mr. Morer. Yes.

]
- iy
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Vice Chairman SToreY. Any certificate or degree?

Mr. MiLLER. B.S. degree in business administration.

vice Chairman Storey. B.S. degree in business administration.

What is your occupation now?

Mr. MILLER. At present I am unoccupied.

vice Chairman Storey. What have you done before you became
unc,ccupied?

Mr. MLLER. When T say unoccupied, I am not working at the present
fime. A year ago I was assistant manager of a grocery store in Tuskegee,
put its been destroyed by fire and I am unemployed at the present.

vice Chairman Storey. Have you had any military service? If so,
when and where?

Mr. MLLER. In 1852 1 was drafted in the United States Army. In 1954
I was discharged, October 1st, 1954, and I—I don’t want to anticipate
Youvrice Chairman Storey. Do you have any mental or physical disability?

Mr. MILLER. No; none whatsoever,

Vice Chairman Storey. Ever been convicted of a crime?

Mr. MLLER, None.

Vice Chairman STorey. Have you ever applied to register?

Mr. MILLER. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman Storey, When?

Mr. MILLER. Itwasin July of 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out similar forms and documents
as these ather people have recited?

Mr. MmLERr. Yes; I have, but my experience was somewhat different,
in that

vVice Chairman Storey. Tell what difference there was.

Mr. MouLer. In this respect: Because I arrived early, around 7 o’clock
in the morning—well, I wanted to be the first to get into the office. How-
ever, when I got there, I found two was already there, So, I had to wait
until the two proceeded with their application forms and writing the
Constitution. So, while I was waiting, I thought that I would read
the paper, but the facilities in the hall was not applicable. So, I had to
actually go to a window some place so I could have the light to read the
newspaper while I waited to be registered.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you wait?

Mr. MruLer. I waited an hour and a half, I believe.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you finally get in?

Mr. Morer. I finally got in around 11, Wait. I beg your pardon. It
was 10-something after I gotin,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long were you in there?

509524—50—8
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Mr. Mmier. It was an hour, and I had to—I didn’t finish at that
particular time because of the noon hour. The noon hour had caught
the two of us that was in there.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go back that afternoon?

Mr, MLEr. Yes; I did. At 1 o’clock I continued on.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you finish?

Mr. Morer. I finished within a half an hour after I got back.

Vice Chairman Srorey. All right. Have you heard anything from that
application?

Mr. MLes. As of present, as of today, I haven’t heard anything.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back any more?

Mr. MmLer, I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Why do you want to vote?

Mr. MrLer. The reason I want to vote—because during the year of
1952 and 1954 the United States—I got a letter from the Congress saying
that I was drafted in the United States Army, and I served a year oversess
in the Korean War, and I-—

Vice Chairman Storey. Of what branch of the service?

Mr. MiLER. In the artillery, and T have dodged bombs and almost gotten
killed, and then come back and being denied to vote—I don’t like it. T want
to vote, and I want to take part in this type of government. I have taken
part in it when I was in service. I think I should take part in it when ]
am a civilian.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you haven’
heard from your application?

Mr, MLer. The reason, I believe — I would state that wholeheartedly
— that I am a Negro.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Any other questions?

Comrmnissioner WiLkINS, Yes,

Mr. Miller, you have mentioned something about you couldn’t me
in this hall where you were.

Mr. Mirrer. It was

Commissioner WiLxiNs, Would you describe that?

Mr. Mmier. It was just one light in the hall, and it was very dim
and, so, actually, you have to get at a close range to find out who was ther,
if there was some friends you wanted to greet, and after I had gottens
paper and everything I had to go to the window and read the paper be
cause the light was dim. )

Commissioner WiLkins. Did you have any conversation of any kind
with the registrars in there, other than them handing you the applicatia
and handing you a copy of the United States Constitution?

Mr. Morer. Nonesoever, except I was very disturbed by the procedur
that was going on in the place.

Commissioner WiLkins. Why?
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Mr. MLeR. The reason why I say that — because two of us that was
there, who was in this room — they was talking to try to distract me, or
wmcthing in that order, I believe, but I'm not certain.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. You mezn that the people who had charge
of the registration

Mr. MLER. The people who had charge of the registration.

Commuissioner WiLkins. Talked ——

Mr. MILLER. Yes,

Commissioner WiLkiNs. While you were trying to fill out your appli-

Carjon _

Mr. MiLLER. Yes.

Commissioner WiLkins. Or copy the provisions of the Constitution

Mr. MiLLer. That’s right.

Commissioner WILKINS. That they asked you to copy?

Mr. MILLER. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkINS. And that went on continuously while you
were i there?

Mr. MiLLER. That’s true.

Commissioner WiLkINS, Did they say anything to the other applicant
who was in the room with you at the time?

Mr. MiLLER. Not at the time.

Commissioner WiLkINS. There were two of you in there at the same time?

Mr. MiLLER. Only two of us.

Commissioner WiLkIns. Did you leave first or did the other man leave
pefore you did?

Mr. MILLER. Ileft first.

Commissioner WiLkIns. That is all.

Commissioner BATTLE. Do you know who that was?

Mr. MLLER. Ibeg your pardon.

Commissioner BATTLE. Do you know who the other applicant in the room
with you was?

Mr. MiLrer. Idon’trecall.

Commissioner BATTLE. Man or woman?

Mr. MILLER. It wasa woman.

Vice Chairman Storey. Dr. Hannah.

Chairman Hannam. What was the division you were in when you were
in the service in Korea? _

Mr. MiLrer. I was in the Eight Hundred and Eighth Engineering, Artil-
lery, Tank.

Vice Chairman STorEY. Any other question?

If not, you are excused,

The next witness,

Mr. RosenFELD. Dr. Eugene W. Adams.
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TestmMony oF EuceneE W. Apaus, Tuskecee, MacoN COUNTY, Awa,

Vice Chairman Storev. Will you please state your name, date of birth
place of birth, and place of residence?

Dr. Apams. My name is Euegene W. Adams. I was born in Guthrie
Okla,, January 12, 1920. I am 38 years old. I live in Macon County,
Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you married?

Dr. Apams. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey, Any family besides your wife?

Dr. Apams. No, sir. Just my wife.

Vice Chairman Storev. And do you own your own home?

Dr. Apams. Yes, sir; own my own home,

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your business or profession?

Dr. Apams. Iam in the employ of Tuskegee Institute as a teacher.

Vice Chairman Storey. Inwhat capacity?

Dr, Apams. Asa teacher, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. In whatdepartment?

Dr. Apams. In theschool of veterinary medicine.

Vice Chairman STorey, Are you a graduate of any high school, univer.
sities, or colleges? If so, with what degrees?

Dr. Apams. I graduated from Wichita High School, North, in Wichita,
Kans, I received the D.V.M. degree from Kangay State College, Man-
hattan, Kans. I received the master of science degree from Comell in
Ithaca, N.Y, ]

Vice Chairman Storey. So, you are a doctor of veterinary medicine?

Dr. Apams, Yes,

Vice Chairman Storev. And that is your profession?

Dr. ApaMs. Yes, sir; that is my profession.

Vice Chairman Storey, How long have you been practicing that pro-
fession?

Dr. Apams. I graduated in 1944, and I have been practicing ever since,

Vice Chaimman Storey. Have you practiced in other States?

Dr. Apams. Yes, sir, In the State of Missouri.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you voted in any other States?

Dr. Apams. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. In what States?

Dr. Apams. In the State of Missouri I voted.

Vice Chairman Storev. How long have you lived in Alabama?

Dr. Anams. Icame to Alabama in August 1951.

Vice Chairman Storey. And have you been living here since that time?

Dr. ApaMs. Yes, sir.
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Vi Chajrman STOREY. Do you have any mental or physical disability?
ice

ADAMS. Not to my knowledge, sir.
pr Chairman Storey. Have you ever been convicted of a crime?
Vice .

Dr. ADAMS- No, sir. . S
yice Chairman STOREY. Have you ever applied to register?

pAMS. YES, SIT.
Df-:chajl_man StoreY. When?
‘&CADAMS. In the summer of 1953.
]‘);c ¢ Chairman STOREY. Did you go through a similar procedure as has
enl outlined here by other witnesses?
beDr ApaMS. Yes, SIT.
vi;:c Chairman SToReY. Did you hear anything from that application?
Dr. ADAMS. Not to this day, sir.
Viée Chairman SToreY. Have you been back?
Dr. Apams. I went back in 1954 and 1955, but the lines were so long
¢ thlit time I went down I did not stay. So, I only got in one time. That
2 asin 1933. .
Vice Chairman SToreY. Only the one time?
Dr. ApaMs. Yes, sir, that I was actually entered.
Vice Chairman Storey. And you mnever filed an additional formal
lication? '
ap]I;r. ApaMs. No, sir.
Vice Chairman Storey. And you have heard nothing from it until this

day? ]
Dr. Apams. No,sir;nota word.
Vice Chairman Storey. Would you tell us why you want to vote?
Dr. Apams. Sir, 'm a property owner; I pay taxes, and I feel that it is

my right to vote.
Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reason why you have not

heard from the application?
Dr. Apams. I don’t know of any reason, but I believe it’s because I'm a

Negro.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other question?

Chairman HanNAE. Dr. Adams, what subjects do you teach in the col-
lege there?

Dr. Apams. I teach pathology.

Chairman HANNAR. Youare in the department of pathology?

Dr. Apams. That’s right. I head the department of pathology.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLRINs. Dr. Adams, I believe you are able to read and
interpret the provisions of the United States Constitution?

Dr. Apams. I think so, sir.
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Commissioner WiLkmNs. Did you have any conversation at all with the
registrars?

Dr. Apaiiz. No, sir; none whatsover. None whatsoever.

Commissioner WiLKINS. And they never said anything about your ap.
Pplication when you handed it in?

Dr. Apams. No, sir.

Commissioner WiLkINS. And you have never heard from them?

Dr. Apams. Not a word.

Commissioner WILKINS. Thatis all.

Commissioner HEsBURGH. Dr. Adams, do you know why the American
Revolution was fought?

Dr. Apams, Why it was fought?

Commissioner Hessures, That is not a trick question,

Dr. Apams. Well, according to Arnerican history, it was fought to free
this country from England.

Commissioner HEsBurGH. Do you remember the famous saying?

Dr. Apams. “Taxation without representation”

Vice Chairman Storey. I don’t know whether 2ll can hear you or not

Commissioner HEsBURGH. Louder.

Dr. Apams. “Taxation without representation’

Commissioner Hespurcr. “* * * i3 tyranny.”

Dr. Apams. “Is tyranny”; yes, sir.

Commissioner HEspURGH. You have been paying taxes?

Dr. Apams. I have been paying taxes ever since I am old enough to.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other question?

If not, you are excused.

The next witness.

Mr. RosENFELD. Dr. Robert L. Judkins.

TesTIMONY OF RoBERT L. JupriNs, Tuskecee INsTITUTE, MACON
CounTy, Ara.

Vice Chairman Storey. I might aanounce to you we hope to finizh the
Macon County witnesses. If it goes over just a few minutes past 12:30, we
will make due allowance in returning,

Will you state your name and place of hirth, date of hirth, and plaee
of residence?

Dr. Jupkins. My name is Robert L. Judkins. I was born July 5th
1916, at Fufaula, Ala., and I now reside at Tuskegee Institute, Macm
County, Ala.

Vice Chainman STorey. Are you married?

Dr. Jupkins, Iam.

Vice Chairman Storey. Of what does your family consist?

Dr. Jupkins. A wife and four children.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Do you own your own home?

Dr, Juprins. Ido.

Vice Chairman STorey. A car?

Dr. Jupkms. No; I don't.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you a graduate of any high school or uni-
versities or colleges?

Dr. Jupxins. Yes. Ihave a high school diploma from Tuskegee Institute
High School, a B.S. degree in agricultural education from Tuskegee Insti-
tute, the doctor of veterinary medicine from Tuskegee Institute and the
master of science in veterinary anatomy from Colgate University at Fort
Collins, Colo.

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is your present profession or occupa-
tion?

Dr. Jupkins. I am at present a teacher of veterinary anatomy in the
school of veterinary medicine at Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. And how long have you been so employed?

Dr. Jupkins. This is the ninth year.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you any physical or mental disability or
ever been convicted of a crime?

Dr. Juokins. Not as far as I know.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever applied to vote or register?

Dr. Jupkins. Yes; I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. When?

Dr. Jupkins. I applied three times, filled out questionnaires three times,
in 1953. I don’t remember the dates.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were they all in the year 19537

Dr. Jupkins. They were all in the year of 1953.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you remember approximately what time
elapsed between the three times that you applied?

Dr. Jupxins. I would say roughly 3 months, as an estimate. I’m not sure.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you fill out similar applications to those
others described in the testimony here?

Dr. Juokins. I did, with the exception of the fact at that time they
didr’t ask me to write the Constitution.

Vice Chairman Storey. Can you read and write the Constitution?

Dr. Jupxins. I can.

Vice Chairman Storey. Can you understand it as a layman?

Dr. Jupxuns. Yes; I do. .

Vice Chairman Storey, Have you ever heard anything from any of those
applications?

Dr. Juprins. No; I haven't.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back since 1953?

Dr. Jupkins. Yes, I went back in 1956.
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Vice Chairman Storey. What did you find out, if anything?

Dr. Juprins, I wasn’t able to learn what happened to the other appli.
cations because I wasn’t able to get in even. In fact, I was told the boarg
wasn’t meeting, and later during 1956 I was told that the board hag
resigned.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back since that time?

Dr. Juprmvs. No; I haven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you tell us why you want to vote?

Dr. Jupkins. Yes.

I am a taxpayer and a citizen. I have served in the armed forces, and
I believe it’s my duty to take some part in the government of my country,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did you serve in the armed forces
and where and in what capacity?

Dr. Jupkins. I served for 11 months, 16 days with the Air Corps, was
located at Lowry Field, Colo., and I served as a clerk-nontypist.

Vice Chairman Storey. Honorable discharge?

Dr. Jupkins. Honorable discharge.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Any other questions?

If not, you are excused.

Call the next witness.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Dr. Demetrice Lyles.

TestiMoNY oF DEMETRICE IRVING LvLEs, Tuskecer, MacoN CoUNTy,
Ara,

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you plcase give your name, place of
birth, date of birth, and residence?

Dr. Lyres. Demetrice Irving Lyles; born August 2d, 1922, at Sawyerville,
Ala, Hale County. I am now residing at Tuskegee, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you married?

Dr. Lyies, I am,

Vice Chairman Storey, What is the size of your family?

Dr. Lyres. One wife and four children.

Vice Chairman Storey. One wife and four children.

What is your business or profession?

Dr. Lvres. Well, I am employed in the school of veterinary medicine,
department of pathology and parasitology at Tuskegee Institute.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a graduate of any professional schools
and, if so, the degrees? :

Dr. Lyres. I am a graduate of Tuskegee Institute School of Veterinary
Medicine, and I hold a master of science degree from Ohio State University.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived at Tuskegee?

Dr. Lvres. Since 1949 asa nonstudent, I suppose.

Vice Chairman STorey. Asa nonstudent?
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Dr. Lvres. Well,yes. I first arrived in Tuskegee in 1940.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Have you ever had any service in the Armed
Forces? If so, where and in what capacity and what dates?

Dr. LyLes. From 1942 1o 1945,

Vice Chairman Storey, Talk out just a little louder.

Dr. Lvies. I served in the Medical Department of the Armed Forces. 1
was clerk-typist in the personnel administration.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you serve overseas any?

Dr. LyLEs. Approximately 11 months.

Vice Chairman STorey. What theater?

Dr. Lyres. That would be the Southwest Pacific.

vVice Chairman Storey. Honorable discharge?

Dr. LyvLes. Honorable discharge.

Vice Chairman Storey. Iassume you hold a license to practice veterinary
surgery and medicine in Alabama?

Dr. LYLES. Ido.

vice Chairman Storey. Since what date?

Dr. LyLEs. Since 1949.

Vice Chairman Storev. Are you suffering under any mental or physical
disability or have you been convicted of any crime?

Dr. Lyies. Well, 1 do receive a 40 percent disability for a duodenal ulcer,
Army-connected.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Army-connected; service connected?

Dr. LyLes. Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. That doesn’t interfere with your professional
work, does it?

Dr. Lvres. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. You put in full time?

Dr. LviEs. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you applied to register?

Dr. LyLEs. Ihave.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you apply?

Dr. Lyies. In 1953.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go through a similar procedure as has
been outlined ?

Dr. Lvres. All except writing sections from the Constitution.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from your application?

Dr. Lvies. Ihave notheard at all. -

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back since that time?

Dr. Lyres. I have, sir.

Vice Chairman SToreY. About when was it?

Dr. Lvies. It wasin July, I believe it was, of 1953.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you file another application?
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Dr. Lyies. Idid.

Vice Chairman Storey. Complete?

Dr. Lyies. Complete.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from it?

Dr. Lyies. I havenot.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been back any more?

Dr. Lyres. I have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know why you haven’t heard?

Dr. Lyies. Well, I don’t know, other than the fact it may be due to
my race.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you tell us why you want to vote, please?

Dr. Lyvies. Well, the right to vote is guaranteed me by the Fifteenth
Amendment to the Constitution. I feel I should be able to exercise that
right in electing more democratic as well as Christian government officials.
I also feel that I should be able to tell my children at election who I'm
voting for.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are there any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkins. Dr. Lyles, when you went back the second
time to register, was anything said about your first application?

Dr.LyrLes. Well, they asked me had I been down before.

Commissioner WiLkins. And what other conversation did you have
with them at that time? -

Dr. LviEs. Idon’t remember any other conversation.

Commissioner WiLkins. I mean: Did you say you would have to fill
out another application?

Dr. Lyres. That's all. I just assumed that since I hadn’t received any
notification concerning my previous application that I would have to fil
out another one,

Commissioner WILKINS. So, they gave you another application:

Dr. Lyres. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. To fill out?

Dr. Lyres. That's night.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Nothing has been heard from it?

Dr. Lvies. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions? If not, you are excused
Call the next witness.

Mr. RosenFeLD. Doris Nearror.

TesTiMoNY oF Doris EzeLL NEARrOR, TuskEGEE, MacoN CounTy, Aw,

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you come around and have a seat, pleas

Please give us your name and your place of birth, date of birth am
place of residence.

Miss NEarroR. My name is Doris Ezell Nearror.
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STOREY. A little louder, please.
Vice or. My name is Doris Ezell Nearror. 1 am 21 years of age.

Miss f%on ecuh County, Ala. At presentIama resident of Tuskegee,

con Counts Ala.

Ghairman ST
;s NEARROR. Yes; I have. .

ylse Chairman STOREY. Are you married?
jce Ghair

. ARROR. NO;IamHOt'
\hf;f: Iéf : man STOREY. Are you a graduate of any college or university?

) . I am.

M-xss g}?ﬂ :n SToreY. Which one and what degree, if any?

Vice Ngagrot. | graduated from Tuskegee Institute High School with

?;Slima I hold a B.S. degree in nursing education from Tuskegee
ad ’
Insn‘tutghajman StoreY., What is your business or profession?

:;IC; NEARROR. At present I am employed by the U.S. VA Hospital in

kegee, Ala, 253 registered professional nurse.
T‘:vicc Chairman STOREY. Are you duly registered as a registered nurse
ynder the Iaws of the State of Alabama?

Miss NEARROR- Iam.

Vice Chairman STOREY, How long have you been so employed?

Miss NEARROR, Since September 1958.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Since September 19587

Miss NEARROR. Yes.
Vice Chairman STOREY. Have you applied to vote?

Miss NEarrOR. I have.

Vice Chairman STtorey. Did you go through a similar procedure as re-
cited by these other people?

Miss NEarror. Yes; I did.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you heard anything from that application?

Miss NEarrOR. Not to this date.

Vice Chairman STOREY. Are you suffering under any mental or physical
disability or have you been convicted of a crime?

Miss NEarrOR. No; I haven’t.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you tell us why you want to vote?

Miss NEarror. I want to vote because I feel it 1s a right and a duty of
every citizen to participate in their form of government. -

Vice Chairman Storey., Have you heard anything further from your
application?

Miss Nearror. No; I haven’t.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you know of any reason why you haven’t
heard?

orey. Have you lived here all of your life, in Alabama?
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Miss NearroR. It is my opinion I have not heard from the board of reg.
istrars because I am a Negro.
Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions?
Commissioner WiLKINs. I would like to know when your first visit way
to the registrars’ office.
Miss Nearror. The first visit was on August the 4th, 1958.
Commissioner WiLKINS. And you filled out your application and copieq
the section of the Constitution?
Miss Nearror. Although I remained at the place of registration froy
7 o’clock until 3:30 that afternoon, I was unable to enter the place of
registration.
Comrmissioner WILKINs. Was that because the line was too long?
Miss Nearror. Because of the long lines.
Commissioner WiLkiNs. And then you returned when?
Miss NearroRr. The following date that they were supposed to receiv
applications, which was August 18th, at 6 o’clock a.m.
Commissioner WILkINS. You mean you appeared at the reglsu-amn
place at 6 am.?
Miss Nearror. I did.
Commissioner WiLkINS. What time did the registrars’ office open?
Miss NearroR. At 9 o'clock.
Commissioner WILRINS. At 9 o’clock.
Miss NEARROR. Yes.
Commissioner WILkINS. And at what time did you get into the regy.
trars’ office?
Miss NEarrOR. Approximately 11 a.m.
Commissioner WILKINS. Eleven a.m.
Miss Nearror. Yes, sir. "
Commissioner Wkins. Do you mean to say, Miss Nearror, there wen
other applicants ahead of you who got there before 6 2.m.?
Miss Nrarror. There were about three others that came along with me,
Commissioner WiLkins. T see.
Miss NEarrOR. And, as they had other places to go, I allowed them to be
first. 8
Commissioner WILKINS. So, there were four of you there at approx
mately 6 am.?
Miss NEARROR. Yes.
Commissioner WILRINS. Do you remember what section of the Consti
tution you had to copy?
Miss NEARROR. Article 2,
Commissioner WiLkins. Article 27
Miss NEARROR. Yes.
’ Commissioner WiLKINS. I think that is all.
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Vice Chairman Storev. Any other questions?
1f not, the next witness.
Mr. RosenreELp. Luther Hemmons.

TesTIMONY OoF LurHeEr Warkins HeEmMoNs, Tuskecee, MacoN
CoUuNTY, ALa.

vice Chairman Storev. Will you please give your name and date of
birth, place of birth, and your residence?

Mr. HEMmons, My name is Luther Watkins Hernmons.

Vice Chairman Storey. Talk out just a little, please.

Mr. HemmoN. Luther Watking Hemmons. I was born in Staunton, Va.,,
1883, and I now live at Tuskegee.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have have you lived in Alabama?

Mr. Hemmons. In Alabama—1I came to Alabama in 1904 to go to
school, Tuskegee. Then I lived there for about 18 years, left and went to
North Carolina for 4 or 5 years, and back to Alabama in 1938.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you a graduate of Tuskegee?

Mr. HEmmons. No; I am not a graduate,

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you hold a degree from any college or
university?

Mr. HemmoNs. Idon’t hold a degree of any kind.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you go to high school and college?

Mr. HemmoNs, I went to the regular public schools in Virginia, the
public schools in McKeesport, Pa., and the McKeesport Business College.

Vice Chairman Srorey. You are able to read and write all right, are
you?

Mr. HEMmons. I can; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you keep up with current events and read
newspapers and magazines?

Mr. Hemmons. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your occupation?

Mr. HEMMoNS. Now I'm a retired civil service employee. I started at
the Veterans Hospital as 2 cost accountant and I retired u< 2 procurement
officer about 4 years ago, and now I'm vice president and manager of a
small federal credit union upon the campus.

Vice Chairman Storey. That is a cooperative credit union of the people
there?

Mr. HEMMoONs. Yes, sir. It is the regular credit union.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Do you give 2!l of your time to it?

Mr. Hemmons. Well, most of it. I have my own hours,

Vice Chairman Storey. You sort of fix your own hours?

Mr. HemMmoNs. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have a wife living?

Mr. HemmMons. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey, Children?

Mr. Hemmons. I have a wife and four children living, and one chiy
passed last year.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever attempted to register to vote?

Mr. HEMMmons. Yes. I registered some 15, 16 years ago.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where?

Mr. Hemmons. At Tuskegee, Macon County.

Vice Chairman Storey. Fifteen or 16 years ago?

Mr. HEMmons. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been voting since that time?

Mr. HemMmons. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you voted in any other States?

Mr. Hemmons, No,

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, you have heard the description of why
the witnesses do in connection with voting here, have you not, or registration;

Mr. Hemumons. I have.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been to the particular place that thes,
witnesses have been describing?

Mr. Hemmons. Yes. For a good, oh, several years since I retired I hav
been down at the registration, the courthouse, on the first and third Mon.
days for, oh, a number of years, keeping up with the different people why
applied and who received their certificates. I also was trying to—if I coul
give you 2 picture——

Vice Chairman Storey. Just describe the physical arrangement,

Mr. HEmmons. The board of registrars are in a small office at the eng
of the hall, at the top of the steps, and the colored people have to eithe
wait in a small anteroom or fill up the hall waiting to get into register,
They take two in at a time, and it has changed with the board of registran
I have seen two or three different changes in the board of registrars, and
each one changes the thing to suit their—whatever they want to do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you seen people come and go more thap
one time?

Mr. Hemmons. Oh, yes; yes, sir. :

Vice Chairrnan Storey. What has been your interest to go back ther
and observe the premises and the method of operation?

Mr. HEmmons., Well, as a member of the franchise committee for the
civic association, I was assigned to check on the methods and procedures of
the voting in Macon County. Besides, I have my own children that T wa
interested in, that some had difficulty in registering. The other young
people I've known all their lives. I’'m just interested in their being able to
register and vote.
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vice Chairman Storey. Are you familiar with the premises provided
for the white people there?

Mr. HEMMons, Yes. The white people

vice Chairman Srtorey. With reference to size, whether larger or
sﬂlalle.r?

Mr. HEMmons, The white people are across the main courtroom, and
they meet in the grand jury room where there’s a big table, where 12 or 15
can sit around that table, and I never have seen any loafing in the hall. 1
have been in there once or twice and I find all the white people in there—
pot & number of them at any time, but whoever was there was in the room
where they register.

vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been there on occasions when
the regular registration days were to take place and the registrars or the
registration officials did nbt appear?

Mr. HEMMoNS. I have been there when they wouldn’t appear in the
room where the colored people was registering. I have found some down-
stairs and met some out on the street to check on them and see what was

happening.

vice Chatrman STorey. Any other questions’

Commissioner WILKINS. Mr, Chairman, just to pursue that question a
jittle further: Do you mean to say there were registration days when the
registrars were not present when the Negroes came to register?

Mr. HEmmoNns. I wouldn’t say there was a whole day of that, but I know
there has been delay. I have been down there at 10 or 11 o’clock and they
wouldn't be—there maybe would be one and they wouldn’t register colored

eople, and I have been back in the afterncon at 2 o’clock and they
wouldn’t be functioning.

Commissioner WiLkins. How many times——

Mr. HEMMons. Whether it was the same day or a holiday, I wouldn't
want to say they missed the holiday.

Commissioner WILKiNs. Mr. Hemmons, how many times would you say
you observed that type of situation?

Mr. HEMMONS. Oh, half a dozen times, roughly.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other question?

Commissioner HEsBurRGH. Mr. Chairman.

Vice Chairman Storey. Father Hesburgh.

Commissioner HesBUroH. Mr. Hemmons, have you had the opportu-
nity of observing how long it takes white people to register?

Mr. HEMMONS. 1 couldn’t say that I have. I’ll be frank and honest.
I've tried to find out. I’ve seen white people go in and stay a few minutes
and come out, but I couldn’t swear they registered in that time.

Commissioner HEsBUrRGH. Thank you,
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Vice Chairman Storey. Anything else? If not, the witness is excused,
Will you call the last witness, Mr. Rosenfeld?

Mr. RosenrFeLD. Mr. George C. Busby, who will be the last witness tq
be called from Macon County.

TesTiMONY OF GEORGE C. BUsBy, Sk., Tuskrcee, Macon County, ALy

Vice Chatrman Storey. Will you please give your name and place of
birth and date of birth and place of residence?

Mr. Bussy. The name is George C. Busby, Sr. The birth date is No.
vember 25th, 1897. I was born in Worcester, Mass. I now live at Tuskegee,

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived in Alabama?

Mr. Busry. I have lived in Alabama since November 1923,

Vice Chairman Storey. Continuously?

Mr, Bussy. Yes; continuously,

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is your business or occupation, Mr,
Busby?

Mr. Bussy. I am a retired government official from the Veterans Hos.
pital, Tuskegee.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you doing anything now to occupy your
time?

Mr. Busey. Well, a few little things, but not any more than I have to.

Vice Chairman STorey. You are a retired man?

Mr. Busey. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Of what does your family consist?

Mr. Busey. A wifeand a son.

Vice Chairman STorey. You own your own home?

Mr. Bussy. Own my own home.

Vice Chairman Storey. Car?

Mr. Buspy. Own my own car.

Vice Chairman Storey. I assume you retired on a repular retirement
plan, did you?

Mr. Busey. Civil service retirement ; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Have you graduated from any college or
university?

Mr. Busey. I graduated from high school of commerce in Worcester,
Mass., in 1916, and I went to Washington University, college of business
administration, for 2 years. I have no degrees in anything.

Vice Chairman Strorey. Did you work in Massachusetts?

Mr. Busey. Yes. I worked 4 years in Massachusetts for the Govern-
ment, the Army base, 1917-21.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were you in the war—either one of them?

Mr. Busey. I was not. The war was over just before I was supposed
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ort for duty. T was supposed to report the 5th of November and
w0 1P was over the 1ith.
the ¥ Chairman STorey. Do you have any mental or physical disabilities
N you ever been convicted of a crime?
of aveBUSBY' No; I have never been convicted of a crime and I have no
) biiities that I know of.
dis?” ¢ Chairman STOREY. Have you made application to register to vote?
V'x:‘ Busey. Yes;Ihave.
yice Chairman STorey. When?
Mr. BUSBY- I made application three times.
yice Chairman STorey. When was the first ime?
Mr. BUSBY. The first time was June 3d, 1937,
yice Chairman Storey. Have you filled out applications each of the
o times as described by other witnesses?
lhr;ﬁ_ Bussy. Except the first time I didn’t have to read any of the

Constitution: . : .
Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from the first application?
Mr. BusBY. I didn’t hear, and I went back again on the 24th of January

1958 10 inquire about my first application.
vice Chairman STorey. What happened then?

Mr. BusBY. I was told by one of the members—I am not sure of the
qme; I think it was Mr. Rogers, but I'm not too sure, and he told me I
" d made a mistake on my first application, and I asked him—he said I
{orgot @ date- I said, “Can’t I correct it now?”

He said, “No. You have to make another application.”

I said, “Can I do it now?”

He said, “Yes.”

It just happened there was just one person in there.

So, he gave me the application and I made another, completed it, and
had to get another endorser.

Vice Chairman Storev. Did you hear anything from that one?

Mr. Bussy. Didn’t hear anything from that one, and the 21st of April
1958 1 went back again to inquire about the second one, and one of the
men told me I had made a mistake in the date. Another one told me I
forgot to answer a question.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you make out another application?

Mr. BusBy. I asked them if I could correct that, and he said, “No”;
I would have to make out another one. .

Vice Chairman STorey. And you went through the similar procedure?

Mr. Busby. The similar procedure, except that time I had to copy two
or three pages of the Constitution.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear anything from that one?

Mr. Bussy. No; I haven't heard anything from that one.

509524—59—9



120

Vice Chairman Storey. Not until this date?

Mr. Busay. Not until this date, and I haven’t made any other inquiriey

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you tell us why you want to vote?

Mr. Bussy. I think every law-abiding citizen should want to vote. H,
should participate in the affairs of government. I mm a taxpayer. Pap,
ticularly in Tuskegee, in my position at the hospital, I think T contributeg
over a period of 21 years quite a lot to the welfare and the development of
Tuskegee, and if anyone should have a right to vote there—and then agam
I have a son who is in Korea right now.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you know of any reazom why you ha.vmt
been registered?

Mr, Busey. I don’t know of any except I'm well known in Tuskegee ang
I certainly have contributed considerable to the county, and the only thing
I know—I 211 a Negro.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other questions?

Chairman HANNAH. Yes. What is the son doing?

Mr. Bussy. He is a captain in the Dental Corps. He is located in Pusan
He has been over there a year.

Chairman HanNaH. He is in the Regular Army?

Mr. Busey. Regular Army.

Chairman HanNaH. What is his rank?

Mr. Bussy. Captain, Dental Corps.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Any other questions?

Commissioner WILkINS. Mr. Bushy, did they ever tell you what mis.
take you had made on either the first or the second application or what
question you omitted to answer?

Mr. Buspy. No. The first—they said I made a mistake in the date. }
said, “What date?”

They said, “Oh, we can’t tell you.”

Commissioner WILkINS. They didn’t tell you the date?

Mr. Bussy. Didn’t tell me.

I zaid, “Can’t I correct it?”

They said, “No. You will have to make another application.”

Commissioner WokiNs. Then you went back the second time, and
what——

Mr. Bussy. One said I made a mistake in the date, and the other said
I didn’t answer a question. So frankly, I don’t know what I did do wrong,

Commissioner WILrINS. In other words, you had made two mistakes on
the second one?

Mr. Bussy. The second one, but what they were I don’t know.

Commissioner WiLKINS., And they never told you what it was?

Mr. Bussy. Never told me what it was,
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Commissioner WILKINS, And insisted you had to make another
a Jication?

Mr. Bussy. Thad tofile another application.

Commissioner WILKINS. You filed another application?

Mr. BUsBY. Filed another application.

Commissioner WiLkmvs., How long, Mr. Busby did it take you to fill
out these applications? .

Mr. BUSBY. Well

Commissioner WILKINS. Approximately?

Mr. Bussy. The first one I had to wait. The first time I went in I think
{ had to wait around an hour or an hour and a half before I got in, and
1 think the whole thing took me about—I can’t remember. The first time
1 didn’t have to write anything. I'd say about an hour and a half, and the
second time, when I had to read some of the Constitution, I think I was in
there about—a little over 2 hours. Then the third time I had to write
{0 Constitution I think I was in there 212 hours; 3 hours maybe.

Comunissioner WILKINS. Were you, personally, acquainted with the
reglstrarS?

Mr. Busey. Not before then; no. I became—I wasn’t quite sure of any
of themn until later. I finally came to know who Mr. Livingston was, and I
think—]J never was able to tell Mr. Zachry from Mr. Rogers. I think it
was Mr. Rogers. I am not sure.

Commissioner WILKINS. Were the same registrars there?

Mr. BusBy. Same registrars.

Commissioner WILKINS. The same were there the third time?

Mr. BusBy. Sometimes there were two there, and sometimes either Mr.
Rogers or Mr. Livingston. The other time it may have been Mr. Zachry
or Mr. Rogers. I am not sure, but each time there were two there.

Commissioner WLKINs., That is all.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions? We want to thank all
of you for your cooperation, and the witnesses who have been heard will be
excused unless they want to remain voluntarily. Since we have gone over-
time, we will now recess until 2:20.

(Whereupon, at 12:52 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at
2:20 p.m., of the same day.)
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(The hearing reconvened at 2:25 p.m., Vice Chairman Storey presiding.)
vice Chairman StoRrey. Ladies and gentlemen, may we have order,
jease? I understand that Judge Varner has some illness in his family, and
fve have agreed to hear him as the first witness. Is Judge Varner in the
s m? Ladies and gentlemen, let's have order, please. Is Judge
y/arner in the courtroom?

A PERSON FROM THE AUDIENCE. If it please the commission, I am sure
he is Tight out here and probably couldn’t get through the crowd.

Vice Chairman Storey. Fine. Mr. Lassiter, would you see if you can
gnd him?

Mr. PaTTERSON, Mr. Chairman, my name is John Patterson. I am the
attorney general of the State of Alabama, and T have heretofore advised
Judge Vamer that he had no legal authority to remove the records of
Macon County from the county and bring them here to Montgomery, and
I didn’t know this development was going to take place, and if these are
¢he records of Macon County’s Probate Court on the floor in front of me,
before Judge Varner takes the stand and testifies I'd like to make a state-
ment clarifying the position of the State of Alabama in this matter and raise
certain ohjections for the record in this hearing.

Vice Chairman STorey. Mr. Patterson, I don’t believe there will be any
embarrassment about the records. We would like to interrogate Judge
Varner first.

Mr. PaTrERsoN. There are certain serious constitutional objections that
we want to raise in this hearing, and we are somewhat afraid that it might
subsequently be considered as a waiver of our objection if we don’t raise
them at this time. Now, Judge Varner is the probate judge of Macon
County. He is a constitutional judicial officer of this State, and he is
expressly prohibited by law from taking the records of his office outside of
his county except under certain unusual circumnstances.

We feel that, in addition to that, this commission, which is the Civil
Rights Commission, which is an arm of the legislative branch of the Govern-
ment, has no constitutional right to call a judicial officer in here and ques-
tion him about the affairs of his court, and we want to raise that objection
at this time. g

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Patterson, I assume you are appearing in
the prerogative or in the capacity to advise the judge on his constitutional
rights, are you not?

(125)
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Mr. Patrerson. Well, of course, only at his request.  He certainly is—_

Vice Chairman Storey. You have that privilege.

Mr. PaTtrerson. He is a judge of his own court.

Vice Chairman Storey. You have that privilege, but I don’t think Yoy
will find the commission transgressing on any constitutional rights; and w,
will proceed with the examination of Judge Varner. 1 assure you there j,
no effort to take these records away from this courthouse, and prol;:abl}r
you are anticipating something that is not going to happen.

Mr. PaTrtERsoN. I would like, if it is permissible, to enter into the recop
at this time the letter that I prepared and delivered to Judge Varner statin,
the position of the attorney general z= to the law in this case.

Vice Chairman Storey. Certainly. We will be glad for you to file th,
letter, and it will be entered into the record.

Mr. PaTrerson. Allright, sir.

(A carbon copy of the letter referred to, dated December 8, 1958, wy
marked for identification as exhibit 3.)

DeceMsBER 8, 1958,
Hon. WILLIAM VARNER,
Judge of Probate,
Macon County,
Tuskegee, Ala.

Drar Sm: You have advised me that you have been served with a subpena by
agents of the Federal Civil Rights Commission ordering you to bring certain record;
and documents on file in your office pertaining to registration of qualified voters ¢
Macon County, Ala., to a hearing to be held by said commission in Montgomery, Ala_
on December 8, 1958. You have asked me if you are legally required to comply with
said subpena.

It is my opinion that the duties imposed on you by the laws of Alabama requin
you as prohate judge of Macon County to keep the public records and documeny
pertaining to registration of qualified voters in the probate office of that county,

Section 280, title 13, Code of Alabama 1940, requires the probate judge to keep
all books, papers, and records belonging to his office with care and security. The
records must be available in the probate office for the examination of anyone. Se
ttle 13, section 293, Code of Alabama 1940. These records may be removed from
your county only in case of invasion or insurrection, when the same may be endangered
or unless by order of the probate court pursuant to its business. Title 7, section 3,
Code of Alabama 1940. In my opinion you have no right, and in fact are prohibite]
from removing a block or a portion of the records of your office from your county
and turning them over to a Federal agency. Such removal of your records and the
delivery of them to unauthorized persons might subject you and your bondsmen to
personal liability should someone be injured as a result of the absence of thes
records from your office in Macon County. .

The probate court is a constitutional court under our laws and is an organic pan
of vur judicial system. The Federal Civil Rights Commission is an arm of the legis
lative branch of the Federal Government and has no right to interfere in any maase
with the operation or functions of the courts of the State of Alabama.
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§f agents of the Federal Civil Rights Commission desire to examine any records of
gr office; they, like any other person, mint do so in your office in Macon County,
bt . during your legal hours of business.
A ery truly yours,
Joux PATTERSON,
Attorney General.

Vice Chairman Storev. Is Judge Varner ready to testify? You were
worn this morning, were you, judge?

Judge VARNER, I ask that the pictures be stopped, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Sir?

Judge VARNER. 1 ask that the pictures be stopped, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. Judge Vamner has asked that the pictures be
stDPPed in connection with his testimony,

]

TESTIMONY OF Hon, WiLLiaAM VARNER, ProBaTE JUDGE, Macon CounTy,
ALa.

will you please state your name?

Judge VARNER. William Vamer—V-a-r-n-e-r. .

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you mind telling us your age, judge?

Judge VARNER. Seventy.

Vice Chairman Storey. And where do you reside, sir?

Judge VARNER. Tuskegee.

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is your official position?

Judge VARNER. Judge of probate.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you please explain to us the function or
functions that you perform? I know in our awn State a probate or county
judge has certain functions. Will you explain your official functions?

Judge VarnER. Well, you mean with respect to the voting or with
respect to——

Vice Chairman Storey. Just give your duties, the various matters you
have under your jurisdiction.

Judge VarNER. I am the judge that tries all matters of estate.

Vice Chairman Storey. You are the probate judge, in effect?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. You handle estates?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Allright. What else?

Judge VarNer. I am the chief executive officer of the probate court.
That means—-

Vice Chairman Storey. Isyour probate court an administrative court?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorEY. And you are the presiding officer?

Judge VarRNER. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. In our State, for example, they call it commis.
sioner’s court.

Judge Varner., No. I don’t have anything to do—we have a board of
revenue that has charge of the administration of affairs of the county.

Vice Chairman Storey. But the probate court has charge of fiscal mat.
ters for the ——

Judge VarNER. No, sir; we don’t have anything to do with fiscal matters,

Vice Chairman Storey. Allright. Just explain what the court does.

Judge Varner. Well, if anybody wants a guardian appointed, they come
in and file a petition in my court. If anybody wants——

Vice Chairman Storey. Anything relating to an estate?

Judge Varner. Estate.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or guardianship?

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir.  'Will you tell your other duties?

Judge Varner. Well, T receive the certificates of registration from the
board of registrars and put them in the books, and I publish the list of the
registrations. I don’t know—there’s so many little duties that I have.

Vice Chairmman Storey, Well, now

Judge Varner., We record all instruments, deeds and mortgages.

Vice Chairman Storey. You are registrar for the county, that is, the
deeds and other documents that are entered in official records?

Judge VarNER, That’s right. ,

Vice Chairmar, Storey. Now, directing your attention to the voting
records, how many, shall be say, registration boards are there in your county?

Judge VARNER. Only one.

Vice Chairman Storey. Only one. And where is it located ?

Judge Varner. Tuskepee.

Vice Chairman Storey. At Tuskegee. And how many members—Do
you call them members of the board or registrars?

Judge VarNER. Registrars.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many registrars are there?

Judge Varnzr. There were three until a few days ago.

Vice Chairman SToreY. One of them passed away?

Judge Varner. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Srorey. And which one was that, Judge Varmer?

Judge Varner. I forget his name. I can’t tell you, to save my life.

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, there were three? )

Judge VArNER. Yes, sir; there were three, and Mr. Livingston and Mr.
Rogers survive.

Vice Chairman Srorev. Mr. Livingston and Mr. Rogers survive?

Judge VArNER. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. And I believe they are here in the room today,
gren't they?

Judge Varnzr. 1 don’t know about that.

Vice Chairman Storey. I believe they answered this morning.

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long have you served in your capacity s
probate judge?

Judge VArNER. Since 1937.

Vice Chairman Storey. Since 1937, continuously?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you elected every so often?

Judge VARNER. Six years.

Vice Chairman Storey. Every 6 years, and you have served continuously
since 19377

Judge VARNER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, are you familiar with the location of the
actual registration rooms or quarters——

Judge Varnzr. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or whatever you might call them?

Judge VarneR, Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are those quarters in the courthouse?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you please describe them, that is, where
they are located?

Judge VarnEer. It would be better for them to describe it for you than
it would for me to say. One set of registrars will sit in the room where
the grand jury sits. You know how they’re fixed?

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. In other words, where the grand jury
sits?

Judge Varner. That is right.

Vice Chairman Storey. And when they are not sitting they use that
room?

Judge Varner. That'’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. For interviewing those who apply?

Judge VarnEer. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is that correct?

Judge Varner. That is correct.

Vice Chairman Storey. Isthat the one for the white people? |

Judge VarNEr. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey., Where is it located, from a physical standpoint,
in your court?

Judge Varner, Right at the foot of the stairs, upstairs, on the second
floor. '
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Vice Chairman Storey. Upstairs on the second floor?

Judge Varner. Right over the probate judge’s office.

Vice Chairman STorey. About what size room is it?

Judge Varner. Oh, I don’t know.

Vice Chairman STorey. Approximately? Is it as large as this room?

Judge Varner. Nothing like that. It might be something like 20 by 15
feet; something like that.

Vice Chairman Storey. Something like 20 by 15 feet?

Judge Varner., Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. One large room?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where is the one for the colored people?

Judge Varner. It is over the sheriff's office in the back end of the
courthouse.

Vice Cbairman Storey. Over the sheriff's office, in the back, on the
same floor?

Judge Varner. Yes, sir, but there is a courtroom between them. So,
don't confuse that, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Al right. But it is the sheriff's office?

Judge Varner. Yes, sir.

Vice Cbairman Storey. In other words, the sheriff uses that regularly,
just like the grand jury—

Judge Varner. No, sir. It is not the sheriff's office. It is under—the
office under that.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Oh, over the——

Judge VarnER. Just like the grand jury.

Vice Chairman Storey. Over the sheriff’s office?

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. I misunderstood. Is it used for anything ele
when the registrars are not working there?

Judge Varner. Not that I know of.

Vice Chairman StToreY. Approximately what size is it?

Judge Varner. I think it is about 18 by 20; something like that.

Vice Chairman Storey. Something like that. You have been in both
rooms, have you, sir?

Judge Varner. I haven’t been in the room, the last-named room, during
the past year,

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Judge Varner. I never have any occasion of going in.

Vice Chairman Storey. You have nothing physically or officially to do
with the operation of those particular activities, do you?

Judge Varwer, No, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have anything to do with the appoint-
ments, Judge Varner?

Judge Varner. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You have nothing to do with the actual opera-
tions?

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever watched them in session?

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You know nothing of what happens——

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Inside the rooms?

Judge Varner. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is your sole function with reference to the
registration bodies that operate in the courthouse there?

Judge Varner, Well, if they come in—the biggest thing I do is answer
questions.

Vice Chairman STorREY. Answer questions that

Judge Varner. People come to me for information, about where to go
and what to do.

Vice Chairman Storey. Both white and Negro people?

Judge Varner. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Come to you asking for information?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. As I understand, they do not sit in continuous
session, do they?

Judge Varner. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. But you are there all the time?

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And when they come in you answer questions
the best you can?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. Are you familiar with the times that they hold
these hearings?

Jupnce Varner. Just offhand, I don’t know that I know what it is; but
I think’s the second and fourth day of the week, I think, and twice a month.

Vice Chairman Storey. Twice a month?

Judge VArRNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Generally, then, they have regular meetmgs’

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Twice a month?

Judge VarNER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do they start on Monday? Do you remember?

Judge Varner. I don’t pay any attention to it
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Vice Chairman Storey. I see.

Judge Varner. To be fair with you.

Vice Chairman Storey. But when the people come in inquiring—

Judge Vamner. I see them.

Vice Chairman Storev. You generally have noted on your calenda,
when they will meet next and——

Judge Varner. That’s right. If I don’t know, I'll go around the ha]|
and find out.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, and simply as a courtesy——

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Vice Chairman STorev. You advise people when they meet"’

Judge Varner. That’s right; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. Since you have been there, from 1937, have
those, shall we say, registration offices acted continuously——

Judge Varner. No, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Since that time or not?

Judge VarnEer. No, sir; they have not.

Vice Chairman Storey. If there have been any lapses, would you tel)
me about when?

Judge Varner. I don’t remember when it was, but they’ve had about
three when didn’t anybody register anybody at all. One of them lasteq
6 or 8 months, my recollection. However, I don’t know how long it lasted,

Vice Chairman Storey, Let me ask you this: Beginning in 1937, when
you assumed your responsibility, were they holding sessions then in the
courthouse?

Judge Varner. I don’t know whether they were or not. I know they
did part of the time that I was in office, but I don’t know when they regis.
tered or when they didn’t. In other words, those books that I have ther
show about all T know about it.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. We will get to that just a Lttle later,
I am just trying to get the background. Now, then, has there been any
period since they started to hold these meetings that they lapsed for a period
of time?

Judge VARNER. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Can you tell us about when that was?

Judge Varner. No, sir. I don’t know how long it was either. 1
didn’t——

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

Judge VarnNER. About the only thing I know about it was they did ha\m
that lapse, and I didn’t have to put the names on the books that year,

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you had occasion to observe large crowds
trying to get in those rooms from time to time?
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Judge VarnER. No, sir. I wouldn’t hardly know it because, if they did,
they would be upstairs. I wouldn’t know.

Vice Chairman Storey., Where is your office?

Judge VarnEer. Front office downstairs.

Vice Cbairman Storey. You are where you catch them first, are you?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman SToreY. You are downstairs?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Vice Cbairman Storey. Now, then, do you have anything whatever to
do with these applications for registration?

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Other than to receive the records?

Judge VarnER. I don't receive them. [ have records, but that wouldn’t
pe the applications.

Vice Chairman SToreY. I u.nderstand sir,

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey, Now, you, then, receive, I assume, books and
records for final custody?

Judge VARNER. I provide the books and records made final.

Vice Chairman Storey. Who makes the entries into those books?

Judge VArNER. The registrars. K

Vice Chairman Storey. They do, themselves?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then what do they do with them?

Judge VARNER. Well, they periodically bring them to me to put thcm in
the list of registered voters.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. Is there recorded in those books any-
thing other than the list of those who have been granted certificates?

Judge VArRNER., Well, there might be some in there sometimes that has
not been removed ; something like that, Of course, I don’t

Vice Chairman StorEy. What I am getting at, Judge: Do you require
or do the registrars furnish information other than those to whom certificates
have been granted?

Judge Varner. Notthat I know of.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, these books contain a compila-
tion and list of those who have received certificates——

Judge VArRNER. Yes,sir

Vice Chairman Storey. Or who have been registered?

Judge Varner. Registered.

Vice Chairman Storey. By these registration offices?
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Judge VARNER. That doesn’t mean—it means those people are not
necessarily qualified by having paid their poll tax or having been a veteran
or something like that,

Vice Chairman STorey. These books just reflect

Judge VARNER. Those registered.

Vice Chairman STorey. Whether or not they have been registered——

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. By the registration offices?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then those books are turned over to you?

Judge VarNEeR. Yes.

Vice Chairman STorey. And you place them in your office?

Judge VARNER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Which is a public office?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storev. Is that correct?

Judge VarneR. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And they remain there?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. I assume it is in a vault type of container and
you lock them up?

Judge Varner. No, sir.  We don’t have enough vault space to put
them in there.

Vice Chairman Storey. But you retain them in your office?

Judge VarnEeR. 1 keep them in my office. The fact of the matter is we
keep them, just like you are, under the desk. We have a place under that
desk we can put them so in case anybody wants information about them
we can give it to them in just a minute.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, judge, in response to a subpena, you
brought these books——

Judge Varner. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Which are indicated here to this room, d.ld
you not?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You still have custody of them?

Judge VarnEr. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storevy. Would you tell us, first, the different classifica.
tions of the books and how many volumes there are, just for identification
purposes?

Judge Varner. Well, generally speaking, we call it “List of Qualified
Voters” in these large books here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you, just for the purpose of exhibition,
pick up one you are talking about and tell us——
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Judgc VarNER. There's one of them.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many of those volumes are there here of
this particular book?

Judge VARNER. Three, four, five—seven or eight. Eight, I believe.

Vice Chairman Storey. Eight of those books?

Judge Varner. That’s right. Maybe seven.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Are there seven or eight, judge?

Judge VARNER. Are there seven or eight down there?

Mr. PATTERSON. Itlooks to me like there are eight.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir, Now, those contain the list of
those who have been registered?

Judge VARNER. That’s right.

Vice Chairmnan Storey. Both white and colored?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Over what period do these eight volumes cover,

ir?

g Judge VarNER. Well, the registration or, rather, the list of qualified
voters of 1956 and 1958.

Vice Chairman Storey. These eight volumes——

Judges VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Cover the list of registered voters of 1956——

Judge VARNER. That was already on the list or was registered during
1956 and 1958, In other words, we make up two lists of qualified voters.
I mean one list of them.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir.

Judge VARNER. And we make them up every 2 years.

Vice Chairman Storey. Every 2 years?

Judge VARNER. And these are the last two that were made up.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, they cover the years 1956 and
19587

Judge VARNER. No. They cover the years 1958 and all back of that that
was left on the list.

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, I see. In other words, they are the up-to-
date list?

Judge VarNER. That's right.

Vice Chairman StorEY. Yes, sir. And you make them up every 2 years?

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or they are made up every 2 years?

Judge VarRNER. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. And they are for public inspection?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, sir, would you identify any other books
that you brought and tell us what they are?

509524—59——10
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Judge Varner. We did have boxes——

Vice Chairman Stogey. You have the eight books you have describeq
Are there others?

Judge VarRnER. Yes, sir. I had a box with some books in it.

A PrrsoN rroM THE AUDIENCE. It is back here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is Mr. Stevenson in the courtroom?

Mr. STEVENSON. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. Are they back there? Could you bring thep
around, Mr. Stevenson? Now, Judge Varner, if you would just take thep
and tell what they are or hold a sample of one——

Judge VarneR. This is the list compiled by the registrars, and at the
end of 1957,

Vice Chairman Storey. Atthe end of 19577

Judge Varner. That’s when they came——

Mr. TirraNy. Excuse me, Dean Storey. There will be no pictures whily
this witness is on the stand. The rule was made.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is the next one, Judge?

Judge VarNER. This is a list of those whose names were stricken froy
the list by the board of registration.

Vice Chairman Storey. Whose names were stricken by the board of
registration?

Judge Varner. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. That is, from the voting list?

Judge VarNEr. That’s right.

Vice Cbairman Storey. Will you kindly explain that? Is that deceased
people? :

Judge VarNER. Deceased people.

Vice Chairman Storey. And people who moved out?

Judge VarnER. Out; yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. In order to try to correct the voting list?

Judge Varner. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey, Now, that is another class of books?

Judge VarNER. That’sright;yes.

Vice Chatrman Storey. What other books are there in keeping the
records that you have indicated? -

Judge Varner. This is a 1958 book. There’s some loose papers in there,
though.

Vice Chairman Storey. Itis the same type of book?

Judge VarnER. Same book.

Vice Chaitman Storey. But this is for 1958?

Judge Varner. Fifty-eight.

Vice Chairman Storey. How many volumes——
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Judge VaRNER. This is the transfers, that is, if a person moves out of
Macon County into Montgomery County—-

Vice Chairman Storgy. Those are the transfers?

Judge VARNER. These are the transfers.

Vice Chairman Storey. All of these books——

Judge VARNER. Of course, these have to be taken off the other books.

Vice Chairman Storey. All of these books and records relate to Macon
County?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And solely to Macon County?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are there any other books or official records
that you brought?

Judge VARNER. There’s not any other official records. There’s some rec-
ords there that I thought you might want a little information on——

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Judge VarNER. That I brought.

Vice Chairman Storey. If you don’t mind, what are those that you
have?

Judge VarNER. They're all the same thing, This is a little book which
contains copies of the certificates where we've made a mistake and haven’t
registered somebody that was qualified. They had been registered by the
board and we hadn’t qualified them in paying poll tax—maybe a veteran
or something else that exempted them from the tax.

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, this is the exemption list?

Judge VARNER. That’s right. Noj it is not a list. It is just a receipt.
It is a copy, carbon copy.

Vice Chairman Storey. A carbon copy of the certificates that are issued?

Judge VArNER. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir. Just a minute, sir.

Judge VaArNER. Yes, sir. In other words, if a person came and said,
“My name is not on the list,” I ask them why, and they tell me, and I go
and look it up, and if we have made a mistake——

Vice Chairman STorey. Yes, sir. Now, do you have any other type of
books?

Judge VarneR. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All of these books are public records that are
lodged with you? .

Judge VArRNER, Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. For inspection of the public

Judge Varner. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, without going into any of the books, I am
going to hand you here a form that I would like to ask the reporter to iden-
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tify. It is simply a blank page. It has to do with district number, and %
on. Can you tell me which type of book that comes out of? s it one of—_

Judge VARNER, Yes, sir. This looks like—Yes, sir. This is one of thy,
books, and this looks like to me it is one where they moved, people that hay,
moved, and this is the transfer book.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would it be the first set of big books?

Judge VARNER. No;no. It isone of these books right here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, Isee. The paper-back books?

Judge Varner. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Yes,sir. Would you say——

Judge Varner. Now, you have another page there, too.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir. Here is another page. What ;,
this blank page?

Judge VarNER. That is the list of qualified voters handed to me by th,
board of registrars.

Vice Chairman Storeyv. Yes, sir.  Would you hand these two blay}
pages, please, to the reporter, just for identification for the record?

(The blank pages referred to were marked for identification as exhibit 4
and exhibit 3, respectively.)
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Now Judge Varner, I want to hand you another list, which purports to
begy ualiﬁﬁd voters’ list of Macon County, Ala., 1958,

J‘ldg o VARNER, Yes. Iseeit. Thank you.

Viee Chairman Storey. Will the reporter mark that?

(The Jist referred to was marked for identification as exhibit 6. It is on

€ with, the commission. )

Yoy jdentify that, do you, sir?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir. That’s a copy of the list of voters publ.lshed
in the pewspaper for that time that is shown on that paper.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, then, that list is taken from these public
records?

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir

Vice Chairman STorEY. And it is true and correct?

Judge VarNER. Well, so far as you can get anything correct.

Vice Chairman Storey. That is what I mean. You believe it is true
and correct—

Judge VarnER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you not, sir?

Judge Varner. I think

Vice Chairman STorey. Now, then, do you have any other public rec-
ords relating to these matters?

Judge Varner. Not a thing in the world have to do with them.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Judge Varner

Judge Varner, Yes; I do. I take the returns of election and put them
on—1I don’t put them anywhere, hut they’re in my office.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. That is, the returns of the election?

Judge VarRNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. The actual ballots?

Judge Varner. No. Tdon’t take the ballots.

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, just the returns?

Judge Varner. Just the returns.

Vice Chariman Storey. And you keep those?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, does your office have any record of any
person who is alleged to have applied for registration and has been denied?

Judge Varner. Idon’t have anything in my office; no, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. No records

Judge Varngr. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Of that type are filed in your office?

Judge VarNER. No, sir

Vice Chairman STorey. So, these books reflect what has been done?

Judge VarnER. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman STorey. And so recorded and turned over to you for
public inspection and are public records? :

Judge Varner. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Judge Varner, let me ask you this: It i
my information that you brought these records in pursuance of the subpena?

Judge VarNer. Yes, sir. )

Vice Chairman Storey. You do not want them to go out of your custody?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. However, you are willing for our people to look
over and examine those in your presence?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Am I correct about that?

Judge VarnER. Yes, air,

Vice Chairman Storev. With the understanding that we will not take
those records away, but that we may exarnine them?

Judge VarNEr. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. In your presence and in the presence of

Judge VarnEer. Of course, you understand, if a court were to order me
not to doit, I couldn’t do it.

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, 5o far no court has ordered you not to dy
it, have they, sir? .

Judge Varner. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have any other knowledge of any of the
operations of the registration office?

Judge Varner. Nothing.

Vice Chairman Storey. Other than what you have detailed here today?

Judge Varner. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. We want the record to show that these exhibit
that have been identified will be made a part of the record, including the
voting list.

Judge VARNER. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. AsI recall, that

Judge VarnEeR. Not these records.

Vice Chairman Storey. No, sir; not those, but the ones that I handed to
the reporter.

Judge Varner. That's right. That’s perfectly all right. I'll give yo
some more, if you want them.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. Do you know, of your own genenl
knowledge, as taken from these records, approximately how many qualified
voters there are——

Judge Varner. No,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. In Macon County as of 1958?

Judge Varner. No, air.
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Vice Chairman Storey. You have never taken the occasion——

Judge VarRNER. No, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. To total them up?

Judge Varner. I tell you—I get paid for the numbers that are on
there, and to do that I have to have somebody to check them and make
an affidavit to it.

Vice Chairman Storev. I see.

Judge VarNER. So, I don’t actually ever know how many there are.
I don’t pay any attention to it.

Vice Chairman Storey. You don’t pay any attention to it?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. All you know is the totals for 1958 are listed
in there?

Judge VarNER. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. And they are true and correct?

Judge VarRNER. As far as I know.

Vice Chariman SToreY. Asreflected by these records?

Judge VARNER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storky. I believe that is all for the present. Perhaps
gome other members may have some questions.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Judge Varner, do you know who appoints the
regisirars? Are they elected?

Judge Varner. They're appointed.

Commissioner WILKINS. Do you know who appoints them?

Judge VarNER. The Governor.

Commissioner WiLkINS. The Governor appoints them?

Judge VARNER. Yes.

Commissioner WILKINS. And are they appointed for a definite or specific
term?

Judge VarnEer. I think they're appointed for a full year. I don’t know,
I don’t know how long they’re appointed.

Commissioner WiLKINS. You have no jurisdiction over them at all?

Judge VarNER, None at all.

Commissioner WiLkins. Expect to get their reports?

Judge VarNER. I'm just their servant. Whenever they want to get paid
off or they want to file papers——

Commissioner WILKINS. You don’t work for the registrars.

Judge Varner. No. I doitfornothing.

Commissioner WILKINS. I am interested in the statement you made to
the effect you get paid for the number of registrants there are

Judge Varwer. That'sright.

Commissioner WiLkmis. Who makes that count?

Judge VarNERr. The chief clerk in my office.
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Commissioner WiLkINs. Made at your direction?

Judge Varner. Well, I turn it over to him and tell him to make it, i
that’s what you call it.

Commissioner WiLgmvs. That is what I meant. You tell him to do it
When was the last time you told him to make that count, if you remember?

Judge Varner. I don’t—just to be fair with you, I don’t think I even tolg
him. It’sherhabit. She makes it all the time.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Itis sort of a mechanical process——

Judge Varnezr. Idon’t pay any attention toit.

Commissioner WLkINs. Where you give an order and the clerk simply
performs that function?

Judge Varner. That's right.

Commissioner WiLkins. You might have directed that it be done 6 yean
ago, and they just keep on doing it?

Judge Varnzr. It has to be every 2 years, but I don't know when she
did it.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Do you have any records in your office tha
would indicate the total number of registered voters?

Judge Varner. No; not unless somebody counted these—-

Commissioner WiLkiNs. When they count, do you get a record of that
count?

Judge Varner. I don’t payany attention to it.

Commissioner WiLkINs. I mean: Do you get it?

Judge Varner. No. I don’t know whether I do or not because that i
just part of her duties. If she files a statement and she sends it in—T don't
even know who she sends it to, but they send me a check to it. Probably
the Secretary of State.

Commissioner WiLewws. From whom do you get the check? Do yoy
know that?

Judge VarnER. 1don’teven know that, State of Alabama, though.

Commissioner WiLRINS. Doesit come from the Governor's office?

Judge Varner. I don’t know. I don’t know where it comes from, ]
have never paid any attention to it.

Commissioner WrLRINS. These books or entries made in the entrie
that you have here are not made by you or under your direction; is that it?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir. Most of those entries in there are made by me,

Commissioner WiLkiNs., They are made by you?

Judge VarNer. Yes, sir. .

Commissioner WiLkmvs, But you make those entries from records?

Judge Varner. Yes, sir.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Which are provided you?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkNs. By the registrars?
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Judge VARNER. [hat’sright.

Commissioner WILKINS. And the registrars only turn over to you cer-
sificates of those persons whom they have registered?

Judge Vamrner. They don’t turn those certificates over—yes; they do.
They turn the certificates over to me; yes. No. They put it on the book
and give it to me.

Commissioner WiLkINs. They put it on the book?

Judge VArNER, That's right.

Commissioner WILkINS. They indicate on a book the numbers?

Judge VARNER. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. The names of the persons to whom they have
jssued registration certificates?

judge VArnEr. That's right.

Commissioner WiLkiNs, And your office——

Judge VArNER. [ take that list.

Commissioner WiLKINs. Transcribes that list—

Judge VARNER. Yes.

Commissioner WILKINs. Onto your books?

Judge Varner. That'sright.

Commissioner WILkINS. Now, do you keep separate records with respect
ro Negro and white registrants.

Judge VARNER. Ido. That's required under the law in Alabama.

Commizsioner WILkINS. Do you have any record or recollection, inde-
pendent recollection, as to whether or not there have been any Negro regis-
trants in your county in the past year?

Judge VARNER. Yes; there have,

Commissioner WILkins. Do you have any idea how many?

Judge VARNER. Not the least.

Commissioner WILkiNs. Judge, do you recall——

Judge VARNER. I don’t have any idea how many white ones were reg-
istered either.

Commissioner WILKINS. You don’t know how many voters there are in
the county?

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Commissioner WrLkiNs. Do you know the population of the county,
Judge?

Judge Varner, No,sir. .

Commissioner Wrkins, Have you had any conversations in the last
year with any colored citizens who have come to your office to ascertain
whether or not their names were on your books?

Judge VARNER. Yes. Plenty of them.

Commissioner WiLkins. And you look, of course——

Judge Varner. That’sright,
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Commissioner WILKINS. At your registers?

Judge VarNER. Yes.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. And tell them if they were?

Judge VarNER. Yes. And if they wanted to vote and asked me for a cer.
tificate I would give them a certificate showing they were qualified. ‘

Commissioner WILKINS. Let me see if I understand it. If a Negro citizey
of

Judge VarNER. Macon County.

Commissioner WiLkins. Macon County lived the requisite period of
time in the county and satisfied all of the requirements :

Judge VarNer. That’s right.

Commissioner WrLkinNs. Even though their names were not on your
bocks——

Judge VarNER. That’s right.

Commissioner WILKINS. You would register them?

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Commissioner WILKINS. And under your registration they would be
entitled to vote?

Judge Varner. You know how I register them? I simply take the cer.
tificate of the registrars who have already registered them and her receipt
or his receipt for the poll tax, whichever it happened to be, and I put those
on the hook, on the registration hook, and that qualifies them. They already
have been registered. 1 don’t register them. The only thing I do is put
their: :

Commissioner WILkINs. In other words, what you are trying to tell me,
Judge, is that where there has been a mistake made in your office——

Judge Varner. That’sright.

Commissioner WILKINS. And someone’s name doesn’t appear on the
record

Judge Varner. That's right.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. And if they had evidence which shows on the
books of the registrar '

Judge Varner. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. That their names are there, or a poll tax re.
ceipt, or any other satisfactory evidence——

Judge VarneEr, That’s right.

Commissioner Witxkins. Then you place them on your

Judge Varner. That’sright. I putthem in these books.

Commissioner WILKINs. Now, what is the process, Judge, for purging
your voting list?

Judge Varner. I don’t have anything to do with that, except this:
The board of registrars, under the law, purges the list of voters some time—
I don’t know—maybe once every 2 years, whatever the law provides. I
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Jon't know. I don’t have anything to do with it, but when they finish
pufg'i-"g that list they bring a list to me of those that were purged. Then
g

No. They issue a notice to put it in the paper naming all those who were
purgcds asking them to come in if they have any—if there is a mistake.

Commissioner WiLkins. The board of registrars publishes a public
potice———

Judge VARNER. That's right.

Commissioner WILKINS. I presume, the required number of times?

Judge VARNER. Yes.

Commissioner WiLKiINs. Whatever the law requires as to the number
of times it is published?

J‘udge VARNER. R.ight.

Commissioner WILKINS. And you are furnished with a copy of that list?

Judge VARNER. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. From the office of the registrars?

Judge VARNER. That'sright.

Commissioner WiLkINs. And then you proceed to strike their names off?

Judge VARNER. Whatever it happens to be. Whatever has to be done.
gome of them have to be—we have to show they have their poll tax paid,
don’t you know, and some of them might have been soldiers and they
were exempt from poll tax—all of that. I just have to check them all
over again and show which were qualified and which were not.

Commissioner WILKINS. Judge, do you have anything to do at all with
the setting of the meetings of the board of registrars?

Judge VARNER. No, sir,

Commissioner WILKINS, You have nothing to do with that?

Judge VarnER. No.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Do you know, Judge, the mechanics of the
registration, say, of white and Negro citizens of Macon County.

Judge VARNER. I don’t know how they fix the paper. I don’t even re-
member what’s on the paper. It's been so long since I looked at one.

Commissioner WILKINS, I see.

Judge VARNER. But the papers they make application on are furnished
by the Secretary of State under law.

Commissioner WILkINs. And those applications never come to your
office?

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. You simply get a certificate?

Judge Varner. That's right.

Commissioner WiLxiNs. And you get nothing at all with reference to
those who, for some reason or another, have not been permitted to
register?
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Judge Varner. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Are you finished, Mr. Wilkins? I have a fg,
more questions.

Commissioner WiLkINs, Goahead. I will reserve the right to——

Vice Chairman Storev. Judge Varner, there is one blank here that y
did not

Judge Varner. That is a memorandum on the back.

Vice Chairman Storey. I hand you this blank, and I will ask you to Iy
the reporter identify it for the record.

Judge VarnEer. This was a memorandum that I had—

Vice Chairman Storey. I note, first, on the other side——

Judge VarneR. Ob, yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you please tell what that is?

Judge Varner. Yes. This is the kind of form we use to enter up the
names of those people who have been turned in to us as qualified to vots
Vice Chairman Storey. That is, hoth by registration and poll tax?

Judge VArNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you make the entry on that card?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. And then it is put in the master book, and Wh-ldl
one of these books does it go into?

Judge VarNer. Different ones.

Vice Chairman Storey. Different ones?

Judge Varner. In other words, one set of them will go into Beat 1 ang
another set will go into——

Vice Cbairman Storey. Then you just file those?

Judge Varner. I justfile these in there.

Vice Cbairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Now, this memorandum on the back there—is that your:

Judge VARNER. This was my—I put this memorandum on here when |
went to see when the law went into effect as to exemptions.

Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, I see.

Judge VarnER. I have to check each one of them as to the veterany
exemptions, and I put the times it applies to it, and what-not.

Vice Chairman Storey. That is just a memorandum on that blank?

Judge Varner. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you kmdly hand it to the reporter ang
let him identify it? Mr. Barnes, will you identify this?

The REPORTER. Yes, sir.

(The form referred to was marked for identification as exhibit 7.)
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Vice Chairman Storey. Now, will you identify this?

Judge VARNER. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is this a supplemental list of the voters?

Judge VARNER. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Itisa supplement to the 1958 list?

Judge VARNER. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. It is true and correct, as far as humanly possible?

Judge VARNER. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Barnes, will you identify this?

(The supplementary list of qualified voters referred to was marked for
identification as exhibit 8. It is on file with the Commission. )

The attorney general was kind enough to hand us a copy of his opinion
dated December 8, 1958, today. Will you hand that to the reporter?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you received that official letter?

Judge VARNER. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Had you received any official communication
from him prior to that time in writing?

Judge VARNER. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you like for us to read this, Mr. Attorney
General?

Mr. PATTERSON. Yes, sir, if the commission please.

Vice Chairman STorey. We will file it with the record. Are there other
questions? Yes, Governor Batile.

Commissioner BATTLE. Judge, are you generally familiar with the legal
requirernents for registration to vote in Alahama?

Judge VARNER. Yes,sir.

Commissioner BATTLE. Did you hear the question?

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir. I understand what you are asking me, hut
25 far as passing on them—whenever I go to passing on them, I don’t
trust my memory at all.
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. Commissioner BATTLE. I asked you if you were generally familiar with
those reguirements.

Judge Varner. Yes,sir.

Commissioner BATTLE. Do those same requirements apply alike to white
and colored people?

Judge VarNER. Yes, sir.

Commissioner BATTLE. Is there any distinction between white and colored
people when it comes to applying those requirements?

Judge VarnER. Not as far as I know.

Commissioner BATTLE. Does the same application apply to both races?

Judge VarNER. As far as I know, in my office.

Commissioner BaArrre. Thank you.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Judge, may I ask you one other question?

Judge VARNER. Sure.

Commissioner WiLkrns. I understood you to say you had nothing what.
ever to do with the registration blanks; you never saw them?

Judge Varner. That's right.

Commissioner WiLkins, How would you know whether or not the same
rules were applied without discrimination if you never saw the records
never saw the applications, and you were never present in the registration
rooms? How would you know?

Judge Varner. I think that’s a ridiculous question myself.

Commissioner WiLxins. I am just——

Judge Varner. Anybody knows——

Commissioner WiLKIns. Asking the question—

Judge VArNER. Anybody can pass on whether they knew what they saw -
or not.

Commissioner WiLKIns. Iam just trying to find out

Commissioner BaArTLE. Mr. Chairman.

Commissioner WiLkINs. Maybe I misunderstood the question.

Commissioner Barrre. Mr. Chairman.

Commissioner WILkINs. Maybe I misunderstood the witness,

Commissioner BATTLE. Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt?

Commissioner WiLkins. I don’t know. If you want to raise an objection
to my question, why——

Commissioner BATTLE. The question was whether he was familiar with
the legal requirements. I take it that doesn’t require any examination of
papers at all. .

Commissioner WiLKINS. The question asked the witness was whether o
not the questions and legal requirements were applied without discrimina.
Hon as to Negroes and whites.

Commissioner Barrre. No.
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issioner WILKINS, That is the question asked, and he said they
yore. 120 asking him the question—He has testified that he wasn’t present
. any of the registration rooms; he never saw the registrars register anybody;
he never got the applications; he was never present, and I am asking him
pow does he know that the rules were applied the same way in the registra-
gon oo™ - !

Judge VARNER. I didn’t say they were applied the same way in the reg-
;spration 70010 I don’t know anything about what happens in a registration
m I haven’t ever been in one of them in 10 years.

Commissioner WILKINs. That is what I understood you to say.

judge VARNER. Yes.

Commissioner Wkins. I simply wanted to know how you came to the
conclusion they were applied equally to all possible registrants.

vice Chairman STorzy. Are there any other questions? Judge, we are
very grateful to you, and Mr. Stevenson will go with you across the hall,
and they may want to look through the records.

Judge VARNER. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Stevenson, would you escort Judge Vamer
over there? Would you call the next witness, Mr. Rosenfeld?

Mr. ROSENFELD. Yes, sir.

Judge VaRNER. I thank you.

Vice Chairman Storey. Thank you, sir.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Mr. Grady Rogers of the Macon County Board of
Registrars.

Mr. PatTersoN. Mr. Chairman, I represent Mr. Rogers and also Mr.
Livingston, the two members of the Macon County Board of Registrars—
they are also represented by Mr. Lawrence K. Andrews here of Union
Springs, who is their special counsel that they have employed to assist
them and advise them also—and at this time we would like to, on their
behalf and at their request, raise certain objections to their testifying here
at these proceedings and to their bringing certain records here.

Vice Chairman STorRey. Mr. Attorney General, you have the right to
advise them on their constitutional rights, but I don’t think we can antici-
pate, and we will call the witnesses one by one, and you have a perfect right
to whisper or advise them what you want to with reference to any question
that you think might invade their constitutional rights.

Mr. PatTERsON. Well, just briefly, our position is that they are

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Mr. Patterson, I have—and this Com-
mission has-~the greatest respect for you and your cocounsel. I think
vou know what the rules of law are and the rules of procedure. We do not
want to transgress on anybody’s constitutional rights, and unti! we ask the
witnesses we think you know that your right is to advise them and confer

500524—59——11
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with them, and that is as far as we can go. The witness will please tak,
the stand.

Mr. Patrerson. If it please the commission, we have advised these Rext
two witnesses not to testify and not to take the witness stand, and that j,
their wish, not to do that.

Vice Chairman Storey. We will have to have that answer from then
Mr. Patterson. Who is the first witness?

Mr. RoseNrELD. Mr. Grady Rogers.

Mr. PaTtERSON. Mr. Grady Rogers.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Rogers, will you please take the standa

Mr. PatTERsON. It seems to me, if it please the chairman, he can stay,
that right here without taking the witness stand.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Patterson, you will have your full righy
and I will ask Mr. Rogers to take the stand and give his name, occupa.
tion, and I think you will find some questions are not objectionable.

Mr. Anprews. Can we make objections or do we just have to tell hip,
to object?

Vice Chairman Storey. You just have to tell him. This is an inquiry
It is not an adversary proceeding. You can tell him anything you wap
to with reference to his answer.

Mr. Axorews. Of course, Mr. Storey, you understand our theory of
this proposition is that these gentlemen are judicial officers and, as such
a legislative branch of the Government——

Vice Chairman Storey. In the first place, we are not a legisiativg
branch. :

Mr. Anprews. You are——

Vice Chairman Storey. We are a part of the executive branch of the
Government. You can advise him what you want to with reference to the
answer to any question, but until we ask those qucsuons 1 think you wil
observe the rules of the procedure.

Mr. Anprews. Well

STATEMENT OF GrRaDY RoGERs, MEMBER, BoArRD OF REGISTRARS, Macox
CounTy, ALa.

Vice Chairman Storey. Thank you, sir, and will you please state your
name and age and residence?

Mr. Roaers. My name is Grady Rogers.

" Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Rogers, would you mind talking outa
little so that everybody can hear you?

Mr. Rocers. Well—

Vice Chairman Storey., Even your counse! would——

Mr. Rogers. That'’s right.
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My name is Grady Rogers. I am 67 years old. 1 reside at Tuskegee,
Ala., Route 1.

yice Chairman Storey. How long have you lived there, Mr. Rogers?

Mr. RoGERS. About 33 years.

yice Chairman Storey. What is your profession or occupation?

Mr. RocErs. The only profession I have at present is a member of the
poard of registrars in Macon County.

vice Chairman Storey. How long have you served in that capacity,
Mr. Rogers?

Mr. Rocers. I have served since about May or June, maybe a little
earlier, in 1937, and before that I served about 4 years beginning in 1951.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Rocers, Maybe not quite 4 years.

vice Chairman Storev. I assume this is an appointive office, is it not?

Mr. RoGERs. Appointive office.

Vice Chairman Storty, By whom are you appointed and for what
term?

Mr. Rocers. Appointed by a board composed of the Governor, of the
gecretary of Agriculture and the State auditor.

vice Chairman Storey. And how many members of the board are
there, Mr. Rogers?

Mr. Rogers. Only two at present.

Vice Chairman Storey. But normally it is three, isn’t it?

Mr. RooErs. Yes,

Vice Chairman STorey. And you and Mr. Livingston are the surviving
members of the present board?

Mr. Rocers. That’s correct.

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is the gentleman’s name who has
passed away? :

Mr. RooErs. Mr. Jesse Zachry.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr, Zachry. And what time did he pass
away, sir?

Mr. RooErs. Recently; a couple weeks or so ago. I have forgotten the
date.

Vice Chairman StoRey. It was within the last month, wasn’t it?

Mr. Rocers. Within 30 days.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. Now Mr. Rogers, without going into
any monetary figure, are you paid a salary or are you paid a per diem or
do you serve without compensation?

Mr. Rocers. Well, we’re paid by the day.

Vice Chairman Storey. By the day that you actually serve. May I
ask you where you have your registration hearings?
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Mr. Rocexs. Well, does that apply—any distinction between the race
and color, now?

Vice Chairman Storey. I wasn’t asking about that, but what——

Mr. Rogers. We have it in the courthouse.

Vice Chairman Storey. You have it in the courthouse, don’t you?

Mr, Rocers. Except in every even or every odd-number year we hold
days in each precinct of the county. It’s advertised in the paper, and those
days and the number of days and time.

Vice Chariman Storey. Now, sir, do you hold bimonthly meetings at
the courthouse?

Mr. Rocers. That’s right.

Vice Chairman STorey. And usually when are they held, Mr. Rogen?

Mr. Rocers. The first and third Mondays of each month.

Vice Chairman Storey. The first and third Mondays of each month?

Mr. RoGers. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, according to the testimony here, the white
people go to the grand jury reom.

Mr. Rogers. At times.

Vice Chairman STorey. At times?

Mr. Rocers. I don’t care to answer that question on the advice of
counsel.

Vice Chairman Storey. Why de you refuse to answer it?

Mr. Rocers. Because it might tend to incriminate me.

Vice Chairman Storey. You do have another room, do you not?

Commissioner WiLkins. I didn’t understand his answer.

Mr. Rocers. The same answer.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, so we will get it in the record, you refuse
to answer because it might be self-incrimination; is that correct, sir?

Mr. Rocers. And, also, in addition to the other answer to the firgt
question that applies to this question, because I am a judicial officer under
the State laws of Alabama and my actions cannot be mqu.u‘ed into by

this body.
Vice Chairman Srorey. Then you refuse to answer on those grounds
you have indicated ? +

Mr. Rocers. Yes, sir

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, may I ask you what actually happem
when any citizen comes into your office and applies for a certificate of
registration?

Mr, Rogers. No answer on the same grounds—all the way through

Vice Chairman Storey. In other words, Mr. Rogers, do you refuse to
answer any questions for the reasons, as indicated, upon advice of counsel,
as you indicated awhile ago, of possible self-incrimination and the fact you
are a judicial officer and not subject to inquiry?

-
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Mr. Rogers. That’s correct. I refuse to answer any questions relative to
the conduct of the business of the board of registrars.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir,

Now, we want to be, Mr. Rogers, just as courteous as we can———

Mr. Rogers. Thank you.

Vice Chairman Storey. But for the record we want to ask a few ques-
tions, and if you want to say the same answer that is perfectly all right.
with reference to a Negro person who comes in to apply for registration,
do you require him to fill out a questionnaire?

Mr. Rogers. I refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman STorey. Do you ask him or test him as to his qualifica-
tions of the Constitution of the United States?

Mr. Rogers. I refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman Storey. For the same reason?

Mr. Rogers. That'’s right.

Vice Chairman STorEy. May it be understood you refuse to answer for
the same reasons as the previous question?

Mr. Rocers. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long does it usually take a colored person
to go through the formalities and the writings and the procedure before
your board?

Mr. Rogers. I refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, then, have you refused to register any
colored people of Macon County?

Mr. Rocers. On the same grounds, I refuse to answer on advice of
counsel.

Vice Chairman Storey. Can you tell us how many applicants you have
received or your board has received during the years 1956, 1957, and 1958,
overall?

Mr. Rocers. Refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Charman Storey. Can you tell us during the years 1936, 1957,
and 1958 how many white people have applied for registration and have
been granted registration certificates?

Mr. Rogers. I refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman Storey. Can you likewise tell us how many Negro or
colored voters have applied during the years 1956, 1957, and 1958 and
how many have been granted?

Mr. Rogers. 1 refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Likewise, can you tell us how many you have
refused to certify or to register during those same years?

Mr. Rogers. 1 refuse to answer on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have records of the ones that you have
granted and those that you have refused, white and black?
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Mr. Rocers. I refuse to answer.

Vice Chairman Storey. On the same grounds?

Mr. Rocers. That's correct.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have permanent records showing the
ones who have applied together with what they filed with you and the
results of the action of your board during the years inquired about?

Mr. Rocers. I refuse to answer, respectfully, on the same grounds.

Vice Chairman Storey. You were served with a subpena not only to
come, which we appreciate your coming, but to bring (1) records contain.
ing application, questionnaire and oath

I’ll give you plenty of time, sir.

Mr. ANDREwWS. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And supplemental application for registration
for each applicant for the years 1956, 1957, and 1958—title 17, section 31,
Did you bring thost records to the courtroom, this courtroom, and this
hearing? '

Mr. Rocers. No, sir; I didn’t bring them.

Vice Chairman Storey. Why didn’t you bring them?

Mr. Rocers. There has been a subpena by the solicitor of my circuit
court,

Vice Chairman STorey. Would you repeat the answer, sir?

Mr. Rocers. I didn’t bring them because I do not have them.

Vice Chairman STorey. Where are they?

Mr. Rocers. The last I saw them was when the circuit solicitor of our
circuit court district subpenaed those records. Maybe the word is “im.
pounded.” I don’t know what word you use.

Vice Chairman Storey. What time was that subpena served on you?

Mr. Rogers. This morning,.

Vice Chairman Storey. This morning?

Mr, Rogers. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. I will ask you to look at a copy of the original
subpena that was served on you and ask you if it wasn’t dated the 29th
of November 1958 and if it wasn’t served on you, personally, on Decem-
ber4,1958. May we have order, please?

Mr. Rocers. Yes, sir. I wasserved.

Vice Chairman SToreY. Your answer is you were served ?

Mr. Rocers. That'’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. On the date indicated?

Mr. Rogers. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. And I believe you said the other subpena was
served on you this morning?

Mr. Rocers. This morning.

Vice Chairman Storey. To impound these records?  Sir?
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- Mr. Rocers. That
Vice Chairman Storey. That is, today, December 8th, 19587
Mr. Roaers. That's right.
Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Mr. Rogers, does that likewise apply to
¢he records described under section 2, which reads:

Recorde containing denials of registration and notice of such denials for all
applicants denied registration for the years 1956, 1957, and 19587

It equally applies to those? )

Mr. Rocers. That’s right. It applies to all the records. He got all
wt ha.d )

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Does it include the third category:

Notices of hearinga for the purpose of purging the list of registered electors as sent
1o all persons in the years 1955, 1956, 1957, 1958, together with sherifl’s return of
service of such notices or the return receipt for registered mail sent with such notices
or the notice published in a newspaper in the county?

Mr. RoGers. They got all the records we had pertaining to the regis-
gration of voters in Macon County. _

Vice Chairman Storey, Yes, sir. Now, likewise, it includes those in
the fourth category: :

All rules and regulations presently in effect under which the board of registrars
operates and which the board administers? )

You didn’t turn those records over, did you?

Mr. Rocers. He got them all.

Vice Chairman Storey. You mean all your rules and regulations?

Mr. Rocers. Got the whole thing.

Vice Chairman STorey. You mean you have gone out of business?

Mr. Rocers. It would seem like it.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir., Now, do you refuse, for the pur-
pose of the record, to turn over any of those records to us for examination
for the reasons as previously indicated in response to your questions and
upon suggestions of counsel?

Mr. Rocers. I don’t refuse. I haven’t got them. They’ve been sub-
penaed. They’re not in my possession. I don’t know where they are. If
I had them, you could look at them. I don’t know where they are.

Vice Chairman Storey. Where were you today when this subpena was
served on you not to turn these records over?

Mr. Rocers. In the State office of the attorney general of Alabama.

Vice Chairman Storey. What time was the subpena served on you this,
the 8th day of December 19587

Mr. Rocers. Now, sir, you've got me there.

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, about what time?

Mr. Rogers. It was this morning.



158

Vice Chairman Storey. Was it before you came here to this room ang
answered “Present”?

Mr. Rocers. This is the first time I've been to this room.

Vice Chairrnan Storey. I understood that either you or counsel or some.
one answered you were present this moming.

Mr. Rocers. I believe I did get in over there a little bit, and I trieg
to come in again and the bailiff told me to get out.

Vice Chairman Storev. Am I correct, Mr. Rosenfeld, that somebody
answered that Mr. Rogers was present?

Mr. Rocers. Right back here,

Mr. RosEnFeLD. Someone answered, and Mr. Rogers apparently wa,
SWOIT1 as a witness,

Mr. Rogers. Right back here,

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Rogers, were you sworn with the other
witnesses this moming?

Mr. Rocers. Idon’t know, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Sir?

Mr. Rocers. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You weren’t sworn this morning?

Mr. Rogers. No, sir

Vice Chairman Storey. You have no objection to taking an oath now,
do you, 8ir?

Mr. Rocers. Be plenty glad to.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir. Wil the clerk please swear him?
All right. The clerk will come. The clerk will come.

Mr. Rocexs. I object to taking an oath. I don't want to take an oath,

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Rosenfeld

Mr. RoseENFELD. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. Who answered for Mr. Rogers, if he did net
answer, this morning?

Mr. RoseENFELD. A voice answered that Mr. Rogers was here, and Mr,
Livingston. Was Mr. Livingston in the room, too?

Mr. LivincesToN. No, sir; not this morning. I am here now.

Mr. RosenFeLp. When I called your name this morming——

Mr. LivingsTON. No, sir. I was across the hall.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Someone distinctly answered for both gentlemen.

Vice Chairman Storey. May I ask counsel, in all candor: Did one of
you gentlemen say these gentlemen were present when the roll was called
this moming?

Mr. AnprRews. We said they were here in the building.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were they in the courtroom?

Mr. Anprews. Ididn’t see them.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you answer for them, sir?

Mr. ANprRews. Yes,sir. I said they were here.
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Vice Chairman Storey. All right. We will wait for the clerk to ad-
minister the oath to these two gentlemen. Now, then, I want to ask
further if there are others who were subpenaed this morning. Mr. Rosen-
feld, will you call the roll of the officials whose names were called this
morning and see if they are present in the hearing room now, sir? Will
you call themn?

Mr. RoseNFELD. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Besides Mr. Rogers and Mr. Livingston.

Mr. RosenrELD. Mr. Livingston is here. Hon. Harrell Hammonds,
probate judge, Lowndes County, Ala.

Judg'eHAMMONDS. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you take an oath this morning, sir?

Judge Hammonps. Yes, sir.

Mr. RosenNrELD. ] think that is so.

Vice Chairman Storev. You were sworn. All right. The next one,

Mr. RosenreLp. Colby C. Coleman of the Lowndes County Board of
Registrars.

Mr, CoLEman. Here.

Mr. RoseNFELD. Did you take an oath?

Mr. CoLEMAN. Yes.

Mr. RosenFeLb. 1 thought so. Mrs. Dorothy Woodruff of the Lowndes
County Board of Registrars.

Mrs. WoopRUFF. Present.

Mr. RoseENFELD. Isaw Mrs. Woodruff.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were you sworn this morning?

Mrs. WooDRUFF. Yes, sir,

Mr. RosENFELD. Ysaw herraise her hand. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Allright. The next one.

Mr. RosenreLp. Clyde Day of the Lowndes County Board of Reg-
istrars. 1 saw Mr. Day, too. Judge Dannelly

Vice Chairman STorey. Wait just a minute. Was he sworn?

Mr. RoseNFELD. He was.

Mr. Day. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. The next one.

Mr. RosENFELD. Judge Dannelly, the probate judge of Wilcox County.

Vice Chairman Storey. Pardon me.

Judge DANNELLY. Here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Which one was that?

Mr. RoseNFELD. Judge Dannelly of Wilcox County.

Judge DANNELLY. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. You were sworn this morning, were you, Judge?

Judge DANNELLY. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. Thank you.
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Mcr. RosenrFeLp. M. T. Evans of the Bullock County Board of Registrars,
Vice Chairman Storey. Is he present? Was he present this morning?
Mr. RoSENFELD. Someone answered for him this morning, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. The next one.

Mr. RosEnreELp. J. W. Spencer of the Barbour County Board of
Registrars.

Vice Chairman STorey. Were you sworn this morning, sir?

Mr. Spencer. No.

Vice Chairman STorey. You were not?

Mr. SpEncER. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, when the clerk gets here, you will be
sworn. The next one.

Mr. RosenrFerp. W. A. Stokes, Sr., of the Barbour County Board of
Registrars.

Vice Chairman STorEy. Were you sworn this momning?

Mr. StokEes. No, sir,

Vice Chariman Storey. All right. The next one.

Mr. RosENFELD. Marshall J. Williams, probate judge, Barbour County,
Ala.

Judge WiLriams. Here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were you sworn this morning, Judge?

Judge WiLLiams. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir.

Mr. RosenrFeLp. Hon. George C. Wallace, circuit judge, custodian of
the registration and voting records of Bullock County and Barbour County,

Vice Chairman Storey. Is Judge Wallace here?

Mr. RoseNFELD. Judge Wallace was not here this morning.

Vice Chairman Storey. He was not here this morning?

Mr. RoseNFELD. No, sir,

Vice Chairman Storey. Has the deputy clerk arrived? He is on the
way. I am sorry we have to delay a moment, but we can't proceed.
Through a misunderstanding, we thought the witness was sworn. Gentle-
men, we will not be long, and let’s be orderly. You can whisper, but we
want to move on, if we can.

Here is the clerk, Will the witnesses who have not been sworn please
stand up and hold up your right hands and be sworn by the deputy United
States clerk, Mr. Huges?

Gentlemen, are you ready?

Mr, ANDREWS. Just a moment, please, sir.

Mr. ParteErRsoN. Mr. Chairman, as far as the two gentlemen from the
Macon County Board of Registrars are concerned, they still insist that
their position is they are judicial officers; they are not required to testify
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here, and they do not want to be sworn and take the stand in this matter.

Vice Chairnman Storev. I want to ask each one of them personally.

Mr. Patterson. All right.

Vice Chairman Storev. Mr. Rogers, do you refuse to be sworn?

Mr. Rocers. On the grounds I am a judicial officer and this commis-
sion has no right to subpena me.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you object to taking an oath to testify about
matters that are nonjudicial?

Mr. Rocers. I object to taking an oath and, as a judicial officer, I don’t
think any group or commission has the right to question me.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Rogers, did you authorize someone to
answer “Present” for you this morning—-—

Mr. RoGers. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. When your name was called?

Mr. Rocers. Yes,sir. I asked him to answer “Here.”

Vice Chairman Storey. Asked whom to answer “Here”?

Mr. Rocers. One of my counsel. Idon't know who.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you designate him and his name?

Mr. ANprREws. Here.

Mr. Rocers. Mr. L. K. Andrews.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. L. K. Andrews was authorized by you to
answer “Present” in the courtroom this morning; is that right, sir? You
authorized him to answer “Present’ for you?

Mr. Rocers. He was my counsel.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you authorize him to answer *Present” for
you, sir?

Mr. Rogers. He had that authonty.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Then you stand by what your counsel said?

Mr. Rocers. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All rght. Mr. Livingston, do you refuse to
take the oath?

Mr. LivingsToN. Yes, sir, on advice——

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you state your reasons, sir?

Mr. LvingsToN. On the advice of my counsel.

Vice Chairman Storey. You don’t want to go beyond that and state
any reasons? If your counsel wants to confer with you, it is all right. We
want to be absolutely fair. All right, Mr. Livingston.

Mr. LivingsTon. I refuse on the grounds that I am a judicial officer,
the State of Alabama, and on the grounds that this commission does not
have authority to interrogate judicial officers of the State of Alabama.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is that your sole and only grounds, sir?

Mr. LivingsToNn. That’s right.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Did you authorize your counsel, Mr. Andrews,
to answer “Present” for you when your name was called this moming?

Mr. LivincsTon. He was down here to represent me, and anything he
did—I assume it was in order.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. You were in the hearing room——-

Mr. LIvINGgsTON. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Or adjacent to it this morning?

Mr. LivingsTton. I couldn't getin when I came here.

Vice Chairman Storey. You heard the call for the witnesses who had
answered——

Mr. LivinesToN. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. To come in and take the oath?

Mr. LivincstoN. No, sir. I was in a room across the hall. Yes; I was
kere.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you ask your counsel to notify anybody in
this room who is a2 member of the commission or any of the staff that you
could not get in for the purpose of having the oath administered?

Mr. Lvincston. I refuse to answer that, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. On the same grounds——

Mr. LivinesTon. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman STorey. As you have indicated?

Mr. LivingsToN. Yes,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Will you be seated, then? Now, will
the clerk swear the other witnesses whose names were called?

Mr. RosenFELD. May we check the names to make sure?

Vice Chairman Storey. Call them, Mr. Rosenfeld, so there will be no
doubt about it at this time.

Mr. RoseNreELD. Mr. J. W. Spencer.

Mr. SpeENceR. I refuse to be swornin.

Vice Chairman Storey. We want to identify you first, Mr. Spencer. All
right, sir. Who is next?

Mr. RosenFeLD. Mr. W. A. Stokes.

Mr. Stokes. Here.

Vice Chairman Storey. And who else?

Mr. TrRaMMELL. As the circuit solicitor of the Third Judicial Circuit of
Alabama, T am charged by law to represent these gentlemen, and that I did,
and that I plan to do, with your respect, sir.

My name is Seymore Trammell—S-e-y-m-o-r-e T-r-a-m-m-e-I-1.

Vice Chairman StTorey. Are there any more witnesses who were not
sworn this morning?

Mr. RosenrFerp. Hon. Marshall J. Williams.

Judge WnLrrams. Yes; I was sworn.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Oh, you were sworn, but what I am getting at:
Is there any other one who was not sworn?

Mr. TrammEeLr. Mr, Chairman—

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir. May I ask, in all deference, and
you advise them: Do you gentlemen refuse to be swom and to testify? You
can confer with your clients and give them such advice as you desire.

Ladies and gentlemen, let's have order.

Now, then, Mr. Rosenfeld, call the first witness. I mean ask him to
stand up.

Mr. RosENFELD. Marshall J. Williams, probate judge, Barbour County.

Vice Chairman Storey. No. 1 beg your pardon. I mean the ones who
hadn’t been sworn.

Mr. RosenFeLD. Oh, I beg your pardon.

Vice Chairrnan STorey. Just a minute, Judge.

Mr. RoseNFELD. J. W. Spencer.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you stand up, Mr. Spencer? Do you re-
fuse to be sworn or take an oath?

Mr. SPENCER. Yes; Ido.

Vice Chairman Storey. On what ground, or do you desire to state a
ground?

Mr. SreNcER. Because I am a judiciary officer of the State of Alabama
and, secondly, this commission has no authority to have a judiciary officer
sworn in and be interrogated.

Vice Chairman Storey. You are not including the fear of incrimination,
as Mr. Rogers did? You don’t want to assign that as a reason?

Mr. SPENCER. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, str.  Will you be seated? Now, the
pext gentleman.

Mr. RosenFeELD. W. A. Stokes, Sr.

Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Stokes, what is your statement, sir?

Mr. Stokes. Well, as I am a member of the board of registrars, acting
in a judicial capacity, I don’t care to have the commission interrogate me.
1 don’t think they have the authority to interrogate me.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then you refuse to take the oath?

Mr. Stokes. Ido.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right. Will you be seated?

Mr. Trammerr. Mr. Chairman, with reference to Bullock County,
Tompkin Evans—I don’t believe he is in here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Was he liere this moming?

Mr. TramMmEeLL, I don’t know, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. We will call his name a little later, if it is all
right with you. Now, Mr. Rogers, I want to ask you this: Did you bring
any records whatever here?
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Mr. Rocers. No, sir. -

Vice Chairman Storev. Governor Battle has a question.

Commissioner BATTLE. Mr. Livingston, will you listen to this, too, please,
sir? This moming we have heard some 20 or 25 people testify that they
have been denied the right to register in your county. They each stated
that in their opinion it was on account of their race. Would either of yoy
gentlemen care to make any statement as to why any of those would-be
registrants were denied the right to register?

Mr. Rocers. 1 don’t know.

Commissioner BaTTLE. Sir?

Mr. Rocers. 1do not.

Commissioner BATTLE. You do not. Does that apply to you, Mr. Liv.
ingston?

Mr. LiviNnesToN. Yes, sir.

Commissioner BarrLE. Thank you very much.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right.

I am going to call on each one of you gentlemen, Mr. Rogers, Mr. Liv-
ingston, to produce any records that you have here for examination of the
commission, that is, any records of your official office. Do you have any?

Mr. Rocers. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You refuse to produce them for the reasons
stated. Is that true with reference to you other two gentlemen here?

The CLErk. Let’s have order in the room now.

Mr. TrammeLL. Mr, Chairman—-

Vice Chairman Storey. Wait just a minute. All right, counsel.

Mr. TraMMELL. Mr. Chairman, the board members from Barbour
County—Mr. W. A, Stokes and J. W. Spencer—do not have the records
from Barbour County. They have been impounded by judicial order of the
Third Judicial Circuit

Vice Chairman Storey. Counsel, you can say anything you want to to
these gentlemen. I am asking these two gentlemen if they have brought
any of the records that we asked for in the subpenas.

Mr. Stokes. No, sir. We haven't got any for the simple reason they
have been impounded by the courts of Barbour County,

Vice Chairman Storey. And that is the same of the other gentleman?

Mr. SPENCER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storevy. We will now, at this time, take a2 10-minute
recess, and we suggest that none of those who refused to take the oath leave
the premises and be back in the hearing room in 10 minutes—and, of
course, your counsel are welcome to be here also.

We will stand in recess for 10 minutes,

(Whereupon, at 3:43 p.m., 2 10-minute recess was taken.) )

Vice Chairman Storey. Gentlemen, in view of what has happened, I
am going to ask the following witnesses to stand:
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W. A. Stokes, Sr.—]Just stand, please, sir. J. W. Spencer; Mr. E. P.
Livingston; and Mr. Grady Rogers.

Now, as I understand, Attorney General Patterson is counsel, Mr. L. K.
Andrews and Mr. Seymore Trammell. They are all in the room, aren’t
they?

Mr. ANDREWS. Yes, sir.

vice Chairman Storey. Gentlemen, there seem to be some formalities
that we have to go through, and here is a subpena addressed to Mr. Rogers,
Mr. Livingston, Mr. Spencer, and Mr. Stokes, which was served on each of
you gentlemen as indicated by the returns, and I am sure there is no denial
that these subpenas were served. Is there any denial that they were served
on yDU?

Mr. LivingsTON. Not for me,

Vice Chairman Storey. I read one—and it is the same to all—to Grady
Rogers, Macon County Board of Registrars. It reads:

Pursuant to lawful authority (P.L. 85-315), you are hereby commanded to be
and appear before the Commission on Civil Rights of the United States of America
or 8 duly appointed subcommittee therecof on December 8, 1958, at 9 o'clock 2.m.,
at their commission hearing room, at om 416, fourth floor, Federal Building,
Montgomery, Ala., then and there to testify what you may know relative to suhject
matters of inquiry committed by law to the consideration of said commistion, and
not to depart without leave of said commission.

Now, I assume there is no controversy that all of you were here at 9
o'clock this morning and either answered personally “Present” or through
your counsel, for which you stand behind and ratify.

Is there any question about that to you four gentlemen? You were
present and your name was called and either you answered “Present” or
counsel answered for you under your authorization? Do all of you say so
affirmatively?

Mr. LivincsTon. Ido.

Vice Chairman Storgey. It further reads:

You are hereby commanded to bring with you and produce before said Com-
mission or & duly authorized subcommittee thereof the following—
and these are the records that I read personally to Mr. Rogers. They
all read the same, except applying to different counties.

Now, there is no doubt that all of you understood that you were to pro-
duce the records; but, as I understand, this morning, prior to 9 o’clock, you
were served with another order impounding those records for certain
State officials.

Mr. SToxEes. No, sir; not us.

Vice Chairman Storey. Not you. That only applies to Mr. Livingston
and Mr. Rogers; is that correct, sir? Does it apply to Mr. Rogers and Mr.



166

Livingston? Is that correct, Mr. Livingston? You were served with 3
subpena to impound those records?

Mr. LivingsToN. Yes, sir

Mr. Rocers. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And they are not in the courtroom at this time?

Mr. Rocers. That’s right.

Mr. LivingsToN. No.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Mr. Spencer, and Mr. Stokes, you were
not served with subpenas; is that correct—I mean with any other writ—
irpounding these records today, were you?

Mr. Stoxes. Your Honor, we have a subpena showing we are—a court
order showing we were served before, impounding these records before
this subpena was served on us.

Vice Chairman Storey. You mean before this subpena that I am read-
ing from was served?

Mr. StoxEes. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Could you tell us the date of it, just for the
record?

Mr. Stokes. October the 29th.

Vice Chairman Storey. October the 29th?

Mr. Spencer, That'’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Is that true of both of you gentlemen?

Mr. Spencer. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, you have nodded your head. You mean
“Yes”?

Mr. Stoxes. Yes, sir.

Mr. SrENCER. Yes.

Vice Chairman Storey. I don’t want to be technical, We want to be
fair, and we want the record to be clear.

It further reads:

Hereof fail not, as you will answer your default under the pains and penalties
in such cases made and provided in section 105(f} and 105{g) of the Civil Rights
Act of 1957, reproduced herein,

Now, in connection with that, we have asked each of you to take the
oath since, through mistake or inadvertence, we did not know that you
were not included in the oath that was administered to all witnesses after
either you or your counsel had been present, and now, as I understand—
if there is any question about it, you gentlemen interrupt—you now re-
fuse to take the oath?

You, Mr. Stokes—is that correct? You refuse to take the oath?

Mr. Stoxes. That’s right.

Vice Chairman Storey. For the reasons indicated?

Mr. Stokes. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. And so is true of Mr. Spencer?

Mr. SPENCER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And sois true of Mr. Livingston?

Mr. LivingsToN. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And that is true of Mr. Rogers?

Mr. Rocers. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Then, in order to make this record complete,
and upon the decision of the commission—and it is a unanimous deci-
sion—in behalf of the commission, I now order and direct each one of
you to hold up your right hands and to have the cath administered to
you as we have previously requested, and 1 want to ask each one of you:
What is your answer to that question?

We will give the counsel plenty of time to advise you.

Now, first, to that particular question, I am going to ask to you, Mr.
Rogers: What is your answer?

Mr. RocErs. Just the same as it was before.

Vice Chairman Storey. For the same reasons?

Mr, Rocers. I refuse on the grounds that I am a judicial officer of the
State of Alabama and this commission has no authority or jurisdiction
OVEr Ime.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you refuse to take the oath?

Mr. RoGers. Same grounds.

Vice Chairman Storey. And, likewise, you refuse to comply with this
subpena by virtue of the reasons that you have just stated?

Mr. Rocers. By virtue of the reasons—I don’t have them. If I had
them, you could get them. I don’t have the records. They were taken
from me this moming by the sheriff and the circuit solicitor of Macon
County.

Vice Chairman Storey. And that was after you were served with this
subpena?

Mr. Roczrs. Yes, air,

Vice Chairman STorey. And you refuse to answer and comply with the
subpena and its terms by virtue of the reasons you have just stated?

Mr. Roceas. That is right.

Mr. PATTERSON. Wait. Wait.

Mr. Rocers. Well, that goes into it, as I understand it. I refuse to be
sworn and testify as to the manner of how I conduct my office as a consti-
tutional officer, I thought that was made plain, but I want it be made
plain now.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have the same answer, Mr. Livingston?

Mr. LivingsTON. Yes, sir; Ido.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you, Mr. Spencer?

Mr. SrENCER. Yes, 5ir.

509524—560—12
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Mr. Stoges. Well, I have the same answer.

Vice Chairman Storey. Just a moment. We want to take time——Mr.
Spencer, do you want to say anything else?

Mr. Stoxes. Your Honor, I can’t comply with that

Vice Chairman STorEy, Wait. Let's take one at a time. Did you finish,
Mr. Spencer?

Mr. SpENcER, I can’t comply with those orders because those records was
impounded October the 29th of this year.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you likewise refuse to testify about any mat-
ter under inquiry and refuse to take the oath?

Mr. SpeNcER. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman StTorey. In behalf of the commission, I command and
order you to take the oath for the purpose of answering questions. Do you
so refuse on the grounds stated?

Mr. SPENCER, I refuse.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir.

_Mr. Stokes, what is your answer to those questions?

Mr. StokEes. Under the same conditions.

Vice Chainnan Storey. All right. It will be so noted in the record, and
that is all for you gentlemen. We will proceed to the next witness, Mr.
Rosenfeld.

_ Mr. RosenreLp. Hon. Marshall J. Williams, probate judge, Barbour
County.

. Vice Chairman Storey. Mr. Rosenfeld, are there any more witnesses to
besworn? Let’s be sure before the deputy clerk leaves.

Mr. RosenreLb. Why don’t I just go down the list once more, for safety's
sake?

. Vice Chairman Storey. You are the judge. -

Now, call the roll. Gentlemen, we have nothing else of you. You are
welcome to stay here, if you like, but we are going to proceed. I will first
call this witness. .

" Mr. RosenreLp. Judge Williams, have you been sworn?

Judge WiLriams. T have,

Mr. RosenrFELD. You are reminded that you are still under oath.

Judge Wrrriams. Yes,sir. Iam aware of it. .

. Vice Chairman Storey. Have a seat, Judge Williams. Now, the next
one, See if there are any others.

Mr. RosenFeELp, Judge Dannelly. Have you been sworn?

Judge DannNEeLLY. Yes; I have,

Mr. RoseENFELD. You are reminded you are still under oath. Mr. M. T,
Evans.

Mr. Evans. Here.

Mr. RosenFELD, Mr. Evans, have you been sworn?
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Mr. Evans. No,sir.

Mr. RoseNFeLD, That is Mr. Evans,

Vice Chairman Storey. Allright.

Mr. RoseNFeLD, Will you come forward, please, Mr. Evans?

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, see if there is any other witness.

Mr. RoseNFELD, I am going to; yes,sir. Mr. Clyde Day.

Mr. Day. I wasin the room.

Mr. RosenFELD. You have been sworn?

Mr. Day. Yes.

Mr. RosENFELD, You are reminded you are still under oath. Mrs, Doro-
thy Woodruff. Have you been sworn?

Mrs. WoonrUFF. T have.

Mr. RosENFeLD. You are reminded you are still under oath. Mr. Colby
C. Coleman. Have you been sworn?

Mr. CoLEMAN. I have.

Mr. RosenFELD. You are reminded you are still under oath. Hon. Har-
rell Hammonds. Have you been sworn?

Judge HamMmonDs. Yes, sir.

Mr. RosEnrFeLD. You are reminded you are still under oath. That is
the complete list, sir.  Judge Wallace is still absent.

Vice Chairman Storey. All right, sir. Will you administer the ocath?

A PersoN FroM THE AUDIENCE. He has already been sworn

Mr. RosenFeLp. Mr. Evans.

Vice Chairman Storey. No. The other gentleman here who had not
been sworn. Mr. Evans, would you hold up your right hand and take
the oath? ‘

Mr. Evans. Your Honor, I refuse to be sworn.

Vice Chairman Storey. On what grounds, sir?

Mr. Evans. I am a judicial officer of the State of Alabama.

Vice Chairman Storey. You refuse to take the oath?

Mr. Evans. For the reasons indicated ; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You heard me

Mr. Evans, Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Read this subpena a moment ago, and the
same type was served on you with the same wording?

Mr. Evans. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you did appear in the courtroom this
morning and answer “Present,”” did you?

Mr. Evans. No, sir; I wasn’t here. I was right there by the door, but
I didn’t hear anybody call my name.

Vice Chairman Storey. Well, you were marked “Present.”

Mr. Evans, Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. Either you or your counsel answered for you?

Mr. Evans. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you stand by that, don’t you?

Mr. Evans. Your Honor, these records were taken from me before I
was served my subpena.

Vice Chairman Storey. When were they taken?

Mr. Evans. By this commission.

Vice Chairman Storey. I say: When? Do you remember the date?

Mr. Evans. No, sir; Idon’t. I don’t remember the date.

Vice Chaimman Storey. Just as firmly as I can be, I order you and
command you to take the oath for the purpose of testifying. What is
your answer?

Mr. Evans. I refuse.

Vice Chairman Storey. On the grounds as indicated before?

Mr. Evans. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You are not——

Mr. Evans, I do nothave the records.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Evans, Idonot have the records.

Vice Chairman Storey. So that it will be perfectly clear, are you further
refusing because of any possible incrimination or self-incrimination?

Mr. Evans. No, sir.,

Vice Chairman Storey. May I ask you also: Do you refuse to produce
the records that were ordered to be produced for the reasons you have just
stated?

Mr. Evans. Ido not have the records, sir.

Vice Chairman Storev. And you fail to comply with the direction or
the order to do the things said in that subpena for the reasons———

Mr. Evans, Yes,

Vice Chairman Storey. That you have heretofore stated?

Mr. Evans. Yes, sir,

Vice Chairman Storev. Thank you, and you can go, Mr. Clerk. We
will now proceed with Judge Williams.

TesTIMONY OF HON. MARSHALL JUSTIN WiLLiAMS, PROBATE JUDGE, Bax-
BoUR CouNTY, ALa.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state, for the record, your full
name, your age, and place of residence?

Judge WoLiams. My name is Marshall Justin Williams. I am 42 years
of age, and I live in Clayton, Ala.

Vice Chairman Storzy. In what county, Judge Williams?

Judge WrLiams. Barbour County.

Vice Chairman Storey. And what is your official position?
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Judge WiLLiams. I am presently and will be until January probate judge
of Barbour County.

Vice Chairman Storey. Did you hear Judge Vammer testify, Judge
williams?

Judge WiLLiaMs. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are your duties similar to his? It is the same
type State office, is it not?

Judge WrLLiams. Yes, sir; it is.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you handle the same type of records that
Judge Varner described?

Judge WLLiaMs. I do, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you have those records in the courtroom
pursuant to this subpena?

Judge WrriaMs. I do not, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And why do you not have them sir?

Judge Wnriams. The records—all the records—were impounded by
Hon. George C. Wallace, the circuit judge of the Third Judicial Circuit, I
believe, October the 29th past.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you turned them over to him?

Judge WiLLiams. I did, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were there any legal papers served on you to
that effect?

Judge WrLiams. Well, I read the copy of the court order directing the
sheriff to take those records, and the judge told me that he was taking
them.

Vice Chairman Storey. And you do not have them now and you do not
produce them because of that situation?

Judge WrLriams. That's right, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Judge, do you know the registration super-
visors of your county? Do you know them personally?

Judge WLLiams. Ido.

Vice Chairman Storey. Who are they? Who are the present ones in
office?

Judge WiLLiams. Mr. W. A. Stokes, Mr. J. W. Spencer, and Mrs. Em-
mie McLean.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, Mr. Stokes and Mr. Spencer are in the
courtroom, and they are the gentlemen who are sitting over there and re-
fused to take the oath, are they not?

Judge WiLLIAMs, Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. What is the lady’s name?

Judge WiLLiaMs. Mrs. Emmie McLean.

Vice Chairman Storey. I don’t believe she is in the courtroom, is she?

Judge WrLiams. I haven’tseen her; no, sir.



172

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you familiar with where they hold their
hearings or transact their business?

Judge Wrriams. Well, one or two of the places. I am at the
courthouse.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do they have quarters in the courthouse where
you have your office?

Judge WiLriams. Yes, sir.  They have a room in the courthouse.

Vice Chairman Storey. Now, then, is there one room or more than one
room where they receive registrations?

Judge WrLLiams. Well, in the courthouse there’s only one room.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do both the white and the colored people go
to that room?

Judge WiLLiAMs. I believe they do, sir; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do they go at the same time or separate times?

Judge WiLiams. I don’t know.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you familiar yourself with the procedure
in any way or manner of the qualifications, what they are required to file,
what they are required to sign?

Judge WnLLiams. Well, in a general way; yes, sir, :

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you been present when some of those
applicants were received by the board of registrars?

Judge Wrriams. I don’t recall having been present at any time the
present board of registrars were taking applications.

Vice Chairman Storzy. Have you observed the procedure of any board?

Judge Wnrrams. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Since you have been in office?

Judge WnLriams. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman StoRrey. In other words, you are familiar with the gen-
eral procedure, Judge?

Judge WiLrLiams. Tam, sir; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Would you kindly state what is done by a
prospective registrant, what he does, what he signs, and the general pro-
cedure forus? Would you do that, please, sir?

Judge WnLLiams. Well, he has an application blank

Vice Chairman Storey. Would some of you hand that blank up that was
introduced? Go right ahead. The exhibit that T hand you here seems
to be a standardized form. Is that the type of form that is filled out?

Judge WiLriams. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman STorey. Is that filled out by both the white and colored?

Judge WiLLiams. T believe it is, sir; yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. In your county what is the practice of the board
of registrars as to whether or not they are asked to copy anything and,
if so, what is it in connection with their application?
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Judge WiLLiams. Well, I really don’t know what the policy of the reg-
jstrars are. I am not familiar with their policy, other than this application
blank here that I am familiar with.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir. Have you sat through an entire pro-
ceeding of an applicant to see just what has happened, either now or in
any previous term?

Judge WiLriams. Idon’t believe I have since I registered myself.

Vice Chairman Storey. When did you register, sir, last?

Judge WiLriaMs. That was—it must have been 21 years ago.

Vice Chairman StoRey. Are you required to register periodically or
not?

Judge WiLLiams. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storky. The only other qualification is that you pay
your poll tax?

Judge WiLLiams. That’s right, or be otherwise exempted.

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sirr  Now, would you kindly tell us what
you filled out and what the procedure was when you were registered and
certified?

Judge WiLLiams. At the time I registered I filled out an application.
As I recall it, it was similar to the one I have here.

Vice Chairman Storey. Were you asked to copy anything?

Judge WiLLiams. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. How long did it take you to register? About
how long?

Jugde WirLiams, I would say at that time 10 minutes. However, the
law has been changed since that time as to the qualification of a voter.

Vice Chairman Storey. Additional qualifications have been added?

Judge Wirrzams. That's right.

Vice Chairman Storey. Do you recall what they are?

Judge WiLrLiams. No, sir; not exactly.

Vice Chairman Storey. Have you ever been present when any colored
man came in and filed his application?

Judge Wrrriams. No, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. You haven’t seen that procedure?

Judge Wirriams. I’ve seen them go in, but I've never been in the room
with the board of registrars

Vice Chairman Storey. Yes, sir.

Judge WiLriams. When they were in session.

Vice Chairman Storey. Judge, can you give us any other information
about this particular inquiry? Do you have any knowledge as to the per-
centage of white people and the percentage of Negroes in your county
who were denied registration?

Judge WirLriams. I wouldn’t—I just—I'd be afraid to say without—-



https://Chainn.an

174

Vice Chairman Storey. They are a matter of record in these particular
books that are in your office, which are now impounded, aren’t they?

Judge WiLLiaMs. Yes, sir; that’s right.

Vice Chairman STorey. Any other questions?

Commissioner WiLkIns. Judge Williams, you cover two counties?

Judge WriLLiams. One county.

Commissioner WiLkINS, Barbour County?

Judge WiLrtams. That's right.

Commissioner WiLkINs. Do you know or have any idea as to the present
population of that county?

Judge WrLriams. Well, roughly.

Commissioner WiLkNs. Roughly, about how many?

Judge WrLiams, I'd say 27,000.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Twenty-seven thousand. And how many would
you say are white—I mean to your best recollection—and how many are
Negroes?

Judge WiLLiams, Well, I would think about 55 percent were white.

Commissioner WiLkins. About 45 percent are Negro?

Judge WrLiams. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLximvs, Do you have any idea as to the number of
registered voters in Barbour County?

Judge WiLLiams. Well, approximately.

Commissioner WiLrINS. What would you say, approximately?

Judge WrLiams. I'd say between 5,000 and 6,000. Maybe just a few
over.

Commissioner WILKINS. Five thousand to 6,000?

Judge WnLiams. Yes.

Commissioner WiLxmns. Around that neighborhood?

Judge WiLrtams. That’s right.

Commissioner WiLkins. Do you have any idea or knowledge or informa-
tion for the record as to the number of whites who are registered and how
many Negroes are registered?

Judge WiLriams. Well, I don’t believe I would. We have a good many
Negroes registered in Barbour County. The white percentage would be
bigger.

Commissioner WrLxiNs. Would you say it would be twice as large or
three times as large?

Judge WiLLiams. Well, it is something——

Commissioner WiLkins. Or four times as large?

Judge WrLtams. Three times; maybe four. Idon't know exactly.

Commissioner WrLxINs. Four times as large, that is, the white voter reg-
istration versus the Negro voter registration, and yet the population is 55 per
cent to 45 percent?
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Judge WiLLIAMS. Somewhere near there.

Commissioner WiLkINS. Judge, referring to the application you hald in
your hand, do any of these applications ever get to your office, these appli-
cations that are filed by applicants for certificates of registration?

Judge WiLLiams. The ones who are qualified to vote—the application is
turned into the office along with a list of the names that are certified as
having been registered.

Commissioner WiLKINS. And what does your office do when it receives
these applications, such as the one which has been introduced in the record
as exhibit 17

Judge WrLriams. Well, it is the duty of the probate office to make up a
list of the qualified voters as submitted by the board of registrars,

Commissioner WILKINS. And do you make up two separate lists, white
and Negro?

Judge: WnLiams. They are identified on their cards as to whether they
are white or colored.

Commussioner WiLkins. I mean: You don’t make up a list of qualified
voters? I think Judge Varner identified an exhibit here which showed the
registered voters, I think, as of 1956 and as of 1958.

Judge Wirriams. Each 2 years there’s a list printed of the qualified voters.

Commissioner WiLkINs. Would you say, Judge Williams, that the pro-
cedure in your county with reference to the handling of the registration
certificates is uniform throughout the State of Alabama?

Judge WrLriams. I would think so,

Commissioner WiLkiNs. You would think so. So that all the probate
judges who are custodians of the voting records would receive these appli-
cations of those who have received certificates of registration?

Judge WrLriams. Yes.

Commissioner WILKINS. As to those who did not receive certificates
of registration, those never reached your office?

Judge Witniams. That's right.

Commissioner WILKiNs. Does your office have any jurisdiction of
any kind over the question of appeal by an applicant who has been denied
a certificate of registration?

Judge WiLL1ams. It does not.

Commissioner WiLkins. It does not. Who handles that? The board
of registrars?

Judge WrLuiams. The board of registrars.

Commissioner WiLkiNs. Do you know, Judge, to whom the apphcant
appeals from the board of registrars?

Judge WiLriams. From the board of registrars?

Commissioner WILkINs. Yes. Does he have any appeal from that?
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. Judge WnLriams. Well, I don’t know of any appeal from the board of
registrars. I reckon he could appeal to the court, maybe.

Commissioner WILKINS. Does the Alabama law provide that an appli-
cant must file an appeal of some kind within 30 days after his application
for a certificate of registration is denied?

Judge WrLLiams. [ would think it is within the discretion of the board
as to whether to register an applicant or not,

Commissioner WiLkiNs. I am simply asking for information—whether
or not there is any regulation or law or statute in Alabama which

Judge Wirriams, Well, as far as I know, I don’t know.

Commissioner WiLKINS. You don’t know whether an applicant has an
appeal fram the hoard of registrars?

Judge WrLLiams. Ido not.

Commissioner WrLkiNs. Do you know who appoints the registrars in
the counties?

Judge WiLLiams. Yes; Ido.

Commissioner WiLkins. Is that the Governor’s office or is that

Judge Wririams. The Governor and the State auditor and the com-
missioner of agriculture, I believe.

Commissioner WiLKINS. And for what term are the registrars appointed?

Judge WnLriams. Four years.

Commissioner WiLkins. Four years. Is there any set of regulations
provided for the qualifications of registrars?

Judge WiLLiams. So far as I know, there is not. I just don’t know.

Commissioner WILKINS. As far as you know, there is no educational
qualification. Is there a residence requirement?

Judge WrLLiams. Well, I'm sure there is some requirement, but I’'m not
famihar with the requirement.

Commissioner WrLkins. Tell me, Judge: Are you familiar with the
practice, as I understand it—I may be incorrect--that prior to the handing
of the application to the applicant the registrars ask him a number of
questions?

Judge Wiriiams. Well, I would assume they did. I really don’t know.

Commissioner WiLKINs. You don’t know what the nature of those ques-
tions are other than, as your act now provides, that he must be able to copy
certain provisions of the Constitution of the United States?

Judge Wirriams. And whether or not he is a resident.

Commissioner WILKINS. Resident?

Judge WiLLiaMs. And has been for

Commissioner WILKINS. A resident in the state for 2 years and a resident
in the county or precinct for 90 days, or whatever it may be?

Judge WiLriams. That's true.
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Commissioner WmLkiNs, Now, in Barbour County, is the practice the
same—that an applicant for registration must have a voucher, someone to
certify that he has resided in the precinct, in the county and in the State
for a certain length of time?

Judge WrLriaMs. Yes.

Commissioner WiLkins., For how many people, how many applicants
for registration, may a citizen act as a voucher in Barbour County?

Judge WiLLiaMs. I don’t suppose there’s any limit on how many. It’s
a question of whether he’s known by the one that vouches for him and how
jong, and I wouldn't think there would be any number on the limit you
could vouch far.

Commissioner WiLkins, In other words, if I were a registered voter in
Barbour County, I could vouch for an unlimited number of persons who
were applying for certificates of registration?

Judge WiLLiaMs, Solong as you knew them. _

Commissioner WiLKINs. The registrars knew me and knew I was a reg-
istered voter?

Judge WiLLiaMs. That's right.

Commissioner WiLKINS. I see.

Vice Chairman Storey. Are you through?

Commissioner WILKINS. Yes. Go ahead. I think that is all at this time.

Vice Chairman Storey. Any other questions? Thank you, Judge Wil-
liams, and you may be excused. Thank you, sir.

Mr. RoseNnFeLp. Sir, before I call the next witness, you will recall this
morning one witness from Dallas County was excused because of a medical
certificate. I would like to see whether Judge Bernard A. Reynolds, the
probate judge of Dallas County, is still here.

Judge Reynolds, were you sworn this morning, sir? Judge Reynolds
was not sworn this morning. He is here.

Vice Chairman Storey. He is here?

Mr, RosENFELD. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will the deputy get the clerk? In the mean-
time, will you call the next witness?

Mr. RosenreELp. Yes, sir.  Judge Dannelly of Wilcox County.

TesTiMoNY oF Hon. WiLLiam DaNNELLY, ProBATE JUDcE, WiLcox
CounTy, ALA.

Vice Chairman Storey. Will you please state your name and age and
place of residence, Judge?

Judge DanNeLLy. My name is William Dannelly. I am 48 years of
age. Ilive at Camden, Ala., Wilcox County.

Vice Chairman Storey. Wilcox County?

Judge DanNELLY. Yes, sir.
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Vice Chairman Storey. What official position do you hold there, Judge?

Judge DanNELLY. Judge of probate.

Vice Chairman Srorey. Is that similar to the office held by Judge Var.
ner and Judge Williams, about which they have testified?

Judge DanNELLy. Mr. Chairman, it is my understanding that this com-
mission must have a specific complaint upon which to base my examination
and that I am entitled to know the details of such complaint before I am
called upon to testify. I must respectfully decline to testify until such spe-
cific facts are made known to me,

Vice Chairman Storey. We will note your objection, but we will con-
tinue to ask you questions, sir. How long have you served as probate judge?
Judge DannELLY. ] was installed on the 10th of November this year.

Vice Chairman Storey. I believe you were served with a subpena to
bring some records here.

Judge DanwErLy. Yes, sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. And the records were set out. De you have
those records?

Judge DanneLLYy. No,sir.

Vice Chairman Storey. Why, Judge? Will you tell us, please, sir?

You hand me a subpena duces tecum dated t